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l' UNITED STATES OF AMERICA

2 NUCLEAR REGULATORY COMMISSION

O,
3 + ++++

4 ATOMIC SAFETY AND LICENSING BOARD

5 HEARING

6 -------------------------------X

7 In the matter of: :

8 GEORGIA INSTITUTE OF : 50-160-REN

9 TECHNOLOGY : Re: License Renewal

10 (Georgia Tech Research : ASLBP No.

11 Reactor Renewal of License : 95-704-01-REN

12 No. R-97) :

13 -------------------------------X
1

5 |'

Wednesday, June 26, 199614 '-

l

15 Hearing Room 1010 )
I

16 1718 Peachtree Street

17 Atlanta, Georgia

18 The above-entitled matter came on for hearing,

19 pursuant to notice, at 9:20 a.m. ;

|
20 BEFORE:

21 CHARLES BECHHOEFER Chairman

22 DR. JERRY R. KLINE Administrative Judge

i
23 DR. PETER S. LAM Administrative Judge

|O-
24

:
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1

1 PROCEEDINGS |

I

2 CHAIRMAN BECHHOEFER: Good morning. Before we i

3 resume the cross examination of staff panel B, are there

4 any preliminary matters that anyone wishes to raise?

5 MS. CARROLL: Why are you looking at me? |

6
'

(Laughter.)

7 CHAIRMAN BECHHOEFER: Well, I'm looking at

8 everybody.

9 MS. CARROLL: No, not today.

10 CHAIRMAN BECHHOEFER: Okay, with that, you may

11 resume cross examination.

12 MR. JOHNSON: I thank the panel for being here

13 today.

14 Whereupon,

15 MARVIN MENDONCA |

16 EDWARD MCALPINE

17 CRAIG BASSETT |

l
'18 RESUMED their status as witnesses herein, and were examined

19 and testified further as follows:

20 CROSS EXAMINATION (Continued)

21 BY MR. JOHNSON:

22 Q I think that we're going to go ahead and start

23 with some questions about the 90-02 inspection report.

24 This has already been numbered --

25 MS. CARROLL: We think we put it in, but we

Neal R. Gross & Co., Inc.
(202)234-4433
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1 didn't-write the number down. Can anybody else tell us

2 about --

3 MR. EVANS: What is the date on it?
4 MR. JOHNSON: It says July 11, 1940 at the top, !

5 as a notice of violation cover sheet, this in one of the
|

6 inspections that did issue violations,

i

7 WITNESS MENDONCA: I think it's GANE Number 55.

8 MS. CARROLL: Because we did talk about it a

! 9 lot yesterday.
!

j 10 MR. JOHNSON: Yes, and we just forgot to number
I
'

11 our copy.

12 MS. CARROLL: We were surprised that we didn't
t

| 13 put it in.
]i

i

| 14 MR. JOHNSON: Can anybody else find GANE Number

( 15 55, is that accurate? I

16 It's already been put into evidence, so I'll go

17 ahead and reference some other things.

18 BY MR. JOHNSON:

19 Q There's also reference in the testimony to

20 this, as to many of the other inspection reports, and I can
,

21 probably point you to certain pages of the testimony

22 itself. Page 17 of the testimony, we're starting to talk

23 about 90-02. There is a statement towards the bottom of
|

| 24 the page that during a subsequent inspection, the inspector
i

! 25 discussed HRA control with selected members of the
I

j Neal R. Gross & Co., Inc. y

(202)234-4433
i
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1 licensee's staff, who demonstrated sufficient knowledge of

2 the definition of HRA, -- high radiation area, I probably-

''
3 should state for the record -- and the measures required to

4 control access to the area.

5 My question for the panel, and it's a fairly

6 semantic one, but I just want to get it on the record, is

7 knowledge of these standards the criteria or a criteria for

8 compliance or for adequacy of the implementation of these

9 standards, or is the way -- or is the performance within

10 these standards the true standard. And maybe I should

11 rephrase it to make it a little more clear. Is it

12 sufficient to simply be aware of these standards or does

13 performance need to be up to these standards?

s' 14 Is that clear, or should I try and rephrase it |
,

1

15 again?

16 MS. CARROLL: I think they're shuffling papers.

17 MR. JOHNSON: I just wanted to make sure.

I
18 A (Witness Mendonca) I'll answer based on my

19 knowledge of inspection program requirements, that both are

20 an element in assuring the proper performance. In this

21 case, the inspector verified that there was adequate

22 knowledge of the standards because that was the key element

23 in the subject violation. We also, through other inspection

24 activities, verify that performance is adequate by
(O
\'- 25 observation of such things as personal frisking, frisking,

Neal R. Gross & Co., Inc.
(202)234-4433
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' ,

1 surveying of facilities. So both are elements.
!2 There'are other elements such as procedural and '

| 3 programmatic -- the knowledge is sort of an indication of
| 4

l

| 4 training but more specific,~we also look at training. So
l

5 there's a wide spectrum of things that we do to verify.
6 adequate knowledge, not only of high radiation areas, but

7 many other areas.

8 BY MR. JOHNSON:

9 Q I see. So you're saying that even within the

| 10 inspection program itself, there is a component of

11 performance and other safeguards or checks and balances to

12 make sure that these standards are being performed
|

13 correctly.

14 A (Witness Mendonca) And we select what we think

15 is appropriate for verifying the adequacy of specific

16 programs, and based on our experience and our program
|

17 guidance, we selected in this case and felt it appropriate

, 18 that verifying the knowledge was right and I think it is
i

i 19 still.
!

!

20 A (Witness Bassett) I might add that because the |

21 worker or the individual involved, and noted in the

22 inspection report there had been some apparent

23 misunderstanding. So this was stressed in this answer to
e

; 24 verify that we did review his understanding, his training,
;

j 25 retraining, on the subject.

Neal R. Gross & Co., Inc.
(202)234-4433
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i 1 Q And the sufficiency of his knowledge.

1 2 A (Witness Bassett) Exactly.

3 Q On page 18 of your testimony, again still

4 referring to 90-02, there is a statement to give a--

5 little background, yesterday we had briefly mentioned a
6 state document and, you know realized that you hadn't had

.

7 previous access to it, weren't familiar with it, and we
8 basically dropped it. But there's a statement here that I
9 find interesting.

4

10 The licensee is in the -- final paragraph --
i

11 the licensee has since initiated a program to provide
t

i12 retraining for personnel who work with radioactive material |
2

.

13 at the-research reactor facility and elsewhere on campus.
;

- 14 My question to you is is it not true that most

15 of the radioactive material elsewhere on campus besides at
|16 the research reactor, is covered by the state license? Is

|
17 that your knowledge? If you don't know whether that's the '

18 case, then I suppose that that's a sufficient answer as

19 well.

'

20 A (Witness Bassett) Would you repeat the last

21 part of that question?

22 Q I guess the -- maybe to rephrase it in a better

23 way, what concern is it of the NRC what training they do

24 elsewhere on campus besides at the research reactor

i

25 facility, since the NRC license and NRC jurisdiction, as

Neal R. Gross & Co., Inc.
(202)234-4433
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1 we've understood in this process, is understood to be

2 fairly narrowly focused on the research reactor facility
O

3 and the materials used within that specific facility? I'm

4 just, you know, curious as to why this phrase is in here in

5 termstof training elsewhere on campus when this may be

6 thin'gs that are outside of NRC jurisdiction.

7 MR. TURK: I think that's a good point, Your

8 Honor, and it certainly wasn't our intention to address the

9 sufficiency of anything having to do with the state

10 license. I have no problems if Your Honors wish the

11 witnesses to answer the question since it does appear in ;

|

12 the direct testimony, but we could easily simply strike

13 that piece because it is not relevant to the license at

14 issue in this proceeding.

15 CHAIRMAN BECHHOEFER: Let's find out whether

16 the witnesses construe that phrase as GANE has construed

|17 it.
|

18 WITNESS MCALPINE: Clearly the material

19 elsewhere on the Georgia Tech campus is material that's

20 licensed by the State of Georgia and not by the Nuclear

21 Regulatory Commission.

22 WITNESS BASSETT: And that's included in here

23 merely I guess -- and maybe it should be -- but it's

24 included just for information. That's what I was told.
|

\ 25 BY MR. JOHNSON:

Neal R. Gross & Co., Inc.
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1 Q Well then, just to ask a follow up question on
i

2 that, was this entered in here just because at the same

O-
3 time that there was a commitment made that was applicable

4 to NRC jurisdiction in terms of retraining personnel at the

5 research reactor facility, a commitment was also made to do

i
6 the same kind of training elsewhere, and since there was a

| 7 commitment that was made for both areas, you just entered j
l

8 that information even though perhaps the research reactor

9 training and so forth is the only part that's in NRC

10 jurisdiction, is that accurate?

11 MR. TURK: I don't know that it's established

12 that there's a commitment. The statement says that the

13 licensee has initiated a program for retraining. PerhapsO
52 14 get the predicate answer.

15 BY MR. JOHNSON:

|
| 16 Q I see. At the time this happened, at the time
! <

17 they initiated this program, was this program intended to

18 be all inclusive of both -- to your knowledge -- all
|

19 inclusive of both NRC licensed and state licensed

20 activities on the Georgia Tech campus?

21 MR. TURK: I would object to the extent that

22 you're asking was it intended to do something. I mean I

23 would ask these witnesses of their own knowledge, not what,

!

i 24 was intended by a licensee.

; 25 CHAIRMAN BECHHOEFER: Yes, ask them to their

Neal R. Gross & Co., Inc.

(202)234-4433
i
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1 knowledge.

2 MS. CARROLL: I don't even care about this
'

3 part.

4 BY MR. JOHNSON:

5 Q Well, then would it be safe to say that because

6 of the fact that obviously you gentlemen are NRC inspectors

7 and that's pretty much the limit of your jurisdiction, that

8 although this may have been information that was told to

9 you or information that, you know, you received, that you

10 don't necessarily have any way of verifying that this is

11 the case?

12 A (Witness McAlpine) That is correct. We do not

13 verify whether they retrain people under state jurisdiction

14 or not. As I said yesterday, NRC does look at that, but

15 it's another part of NRC, under the IMPEP program, which is

16 the Integrated Materials Performance Evaluation Program.

17 Q The document that we did number, although it

18 hasn't been moved into evidence, as GANE 62 yesterday,

|19 states that this has not happened -- well, I can point out

20 on page 2 of the document that the state has found

21 deficiencies in the training program for the state license.

22 Are you aware of this?

23 MR. EVANS: I object in the sense that I

24 believe this document was ruled out yesterday.
O

25 MS. CARROLL: No , it wasn't.-

Neal R. Gross & Co., Inc.
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t ,

1i 1 MR. EVANS: It wasn't ruled out. '

(
'2 MR. TURK: It was withdrawn.

3 MR. EVANS: Okay, I thought it had been. We

4 objected to the document. I don't object to them asking I
!

5 questions based on the document but the author of the
i
1

6 document is not here, we have no idea what he meant.

i

7 CHAIRMAN BECHHOEFER: No, we've heard -- I'm

8 considering the document as such right now.

9 MR. EVANS: Okay, I would request that the I

10 directions be restricted to not what the author said {
\

11 because that's irrelevant, but the question be do you agree
!

12 with the statement blah-blah-blah. That would be I think

| 13 acceptable.
|
i

|14 CHAIRMAN BECHHOEFER: I thought that's what !

15 they asked.
|
|

l16 MR. EVANS: No , sir, he started out saying it '

17 is written or the author -- he started out by saying it

18 said, or words to that effect.

19 CHAIRMAN BECHHOEFER: Well, be that as it may,

20 I thought that he was questioning on the basis of this

21 document, that they were going to retain the right to offer

l
22 it later, later than yesterday, but so far it isn't

23 . offered.

24 MR. EVANS: Okay. I apologize, I was under a

| 25 misapprehension.

Neal R. Gross & Co., Inc.
(202)234-4433
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1 CHAIRMAN BECHHOEFER: At least that's my

2 recollection. I can't trace the transcript right now.-s

V
3 MR. EVANS: There was some ruling along the

4 lines I said that you can use it to ask questions but you

5 can't use it to be getting into evidence the contents of it

6 by saying the author states that. You can say do you agree

7 with the proposition, do you agree with the statement. And

8 I'm quite sure the panel ruled on that yesterday.

9 ADMINISTRATIVE JUDGE LAM: That's exactly

10 right.

11 MR. JOHNSON: I'm very hesitant about asking if

12 they agree with these statements because of the simple fact

13 that I believe the panel has made fairly clear that they

14 don't have knowledge or jurisdiction over -- and that's one

15 of the reasons why I attempted to phrase it in that way,

16 but I do believe I understand Mr. Evans' objection.

17 Let me see if I can rephrase it.

18 MR. EVANS: Or if I may be of help, you could

19 put it in a hypothetical, assuming that such and such, do

20 you agree. You could do it that way, hypothetically.

21 MR. JOHNSON: Thank you, Mr. Evans.

22 MR. EVANS: Sure.

I 23 BY MR. JOHNSON:
.

| 24 Q Assuming that the licensee did not provide

O
; 25 retraining for personnel who work with radioactive material
.

Neal R. Gross & Co., Inc.
(202)234-4433
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1 elsewhere on campus, would that be sufficient to say that

2 this statement is -- would it be safe to c ,. ; hat the

O
3 licensee's -- if it turned out that hypothetically -- if it

4 turned out that the licensee _had not initiated a program to

5 provi'de retraining for personnel elsewhere on campus, would

6 thid not be contrary to the information that you were

7 given?

8 MR. EVANS: I think I have to object to the

9 question in that the information given is referring to GANE

10 Exhibit 55, to an inspection conducted on the 12th -- no,

11 it's dated 11 July 1990.

12 MR. JOHNSON: No, sir.

13 MR. EVANS: If you would put down the time
i
N- 14 specific.

15 MR. JOHNSON: No, sir. This is GANE Number 62.

16 CHAIRMAN BECHHOEFER: This is based on I

17 thought page 18 of the testimony.

18 MR. JOHNSON: Page 18 of the testimony and --

19 CHAIRMAN BECHHOEFER: Is the basic source.

20 MR. JOHNSON: And in terms of the hypothetical

21 question that I'm asking, that's based on GANE Number 62,

22 not GANE Number 55.

I 23 BY MR. JOHNSON:

24 Q And again, you know, even with the
! ['
i \ 25 understanding that the activities elsewhere on campus are

Neal R. Gross & Co., Inc.
(202)234-4433
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1

1 outside of your jurisdiction and not really within your
2 powers to verify, if it turned out that the licensee had,s

initiated a program to provide retraining for personnel-

3 not

4 who work with radioactive material elsewhere on, campus,

5 would that not be contrary to the information that you were

6 given?

7 MR. TURK: Concerning training for persons -- I

8 MR. JOHNSON: Concerning for personnel

9 elsewhera on campus.

10 MR. EVANS: Do we not have to have even in a

11 hypothetical some sort of time frame or time period?

12 CHAIRMAN BECHHOEFER: Well, the witnesses used

13 the word "since" meaning subsequent to the issuance of
'

14 inspection report 90-02, but "since" is a little open-
15 ended, "since" could be almost any time from 90-02 to the

16 present.

17 MR. TURK: It sort of reminds me of -- not to

18 be facetious, I don't mean this facetiously -- it reminds

19 me of the episode in Snow White where Snow White asked the

20 dwarves when they washed their hands and they didn't, all

21 they can this of is recently.

22 (Laughter.)

23 MR. TURK: But I don't object to the question

24 as currently phrased,
t
\- 25 MR. JOHNSON: And again, I'm very willing to

Neal R. Gross & Co., Inc.
(202)234-4433
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1 have this understood as a hypothetical question.

2 CHAIRMAN BECHHOEFER: Well, anyway, the

3 witnesses may answer the question, if they remember it. If

4 not, you'll have to try again.

5 MR. JOHNSON: I will restate it.

6 BY MR. JOHNSON:
!

! 7 Q In page 18 of your testimony, you state -- no,
|
|

8 I'm not going to say that. If it was the case,;

9 hypothetically speaking, if it turned out to be the case

10 that the licensee had not initiated a program to provide

11 retraining for personnel who work with reactive material

|j 12 elsewhere on campus, would that not be in contradiccion to
l

i
a

13 the statement on page 18 of your testimony? '

14 MR. TURK: With respect to the retraining --

15 BY MR. JOHNSON:
i

16 Q With respect to --
!

17 MR. TURK: -- persons who work with radioactive

| 18 materials elsewhere on campus,

19 MR. JOHNSON: Yes, thank you, Mr. Turk.

| 20 A (Witness Bassett) It would, yes, apparently be

21 in contrast to the statement. The statement, I received

t

22 this information from the licensee in approximately April-

23 May time frame of this year.

I
i 24 BY MR. JOHNSON:

25 Q I see. And again, within a hypothetical

i

Neal R. Gross & Co., Inc,

j (202)234-4433
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1 framework, would this concern you, if this information that |

L

2 you had been given turned out to be inaccurate?-

\'~)
3 MR. TURK: Well, may I say, Mr. Bassett has

4 just stated that he received the information in April or

5 May of this year. The document that you're referring to ;

6 has to do with an inspection in December of '95.

7 MR. JOHNSON: I think we'll withdraw any

8 further questions in this particular line for the panel.
1

9 We appreciate their tolerance, I know this is outside of

10 your realm of expertise.

11 CHAIRMAN BECHHOEFER: One follow up. I sort of
!

12 had the understanding that the training program reference
|

13 was an overall campus training program, including the,

'') 14 reactor.

15 WITNESS BASSETT: That's my understanding, sir.

16 CHAIRMAN BECHHOEFER: So if that's the case,

17 would there not be at least some question about whether any

18 training program at all, including one applicable to

19 persons at the reactor, was in fact set up? I mean

20 wouldn't that be a logical implication?

21 WITNESS MENDONCA: Again, it depends on the

22 time frame. Our information was provided in April-May of

23 this year. This inspection was before that and maybe it

24 has been after the state inspection that they had re-

O 25 instituted that. We don't know right now, but it is a

Neal R. Gross & Co., Inc.
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1 question. We would'obviously at some point follow up on

2 the inspection finding and evaluate whether training was
O

3 provided for our licensed activity to follow up on this at
1

!
4 some point, but I think it would be at a routine

!

l

5 inspection.

6 WITNESS MCALPINE: We do not look at training

7 of individuals that are using material that we do not

8 license, we just don't do that.

9 CHAIRMAN BECHHOEFER: No, I realize that, but I

10 was thinking in terms of persons who would be using

11 licensed material, because if this is an overall program,

12 the implication might be that if there was no program at

13 all for state license, there may not also have been a

14 program for NRC licensed material. That's the thrust of

15 where I think at least my inquiry is going.

16 WITNESS MENDONCA: As we said yesterday, there

17 are many aspects besides training. There's performance

18 aspects, the knowledge aspect, and we do that in various

19 manners with a lot of our inspectors, looking at this area

20 not only directly but just in the natural conduct of the

21 job. So we -- you know, I think we'll follow up on it and

22 see how they are performing, what their knowledge level is,

23 et cetera.

24 WITNESS BASSETT: And this is talking about a

25 retraining program, if you will. I routinely check on the

Neal R. Gross & Co., Inc.
(202)234-4433
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1 initial training that a person receives, the general --
| 2 call it general employee training, GET, that a person

3 receives when they begin work there. So that, in my

4 inspections in the past, has proven to be sufficient or

5 accep' table for training that they receive.
:
l

| 6 ADMINISTRATIVE JUDGE LAM: I have a
|

7 philosophical question. You know, we don't routinely

8 retrain our physicians, we don't retrain our lawyers. What

9 are we talking about here, this retraining. Is it

10 recertification? To what extent are we talking about

11 retraining?

12 WITNESS BASSETT: As the. testimony says here,

13 basically this particular program initiated by the licensee
\ 14 is in the form of a newsletter to provide information and

15 perhaps updates, or information for the people working with

16 radioactive materials. So it's not a recertification, but

17 it is providing information for people to be aware of,

18 especially at this time. Of course they probably had other

19 type of training or information, including security and

20 that type of, to be aware of during the Olympics.

21 ADMINISTRATIVE JUDGE LAM: Right. Because you

22 know, my own physician graduated from Harvard Medical

23 School 30 years ago and he hasn't been retrained since.
,

24 WITNESS BASSETT: Right.

Oi 25 CHAIRMAN BECHHOEFER: But I might add that for

Neal R. Gross & Co., Inc.
(202)234-4433
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1 lawyers, there are in many instances continuing legal
2 education requirements in order to practice law or to serve

(~
3 as a judge, that you have to engage in. And while D.C. )

I4 doesn't have one, I routinely partake of those programs. ;

5 WITNESS BASSETT: For NRC inspectors, we have

1
6 retraining on different subjects too, so yes.
7 MR. EVANS: I might again suggest that Dr.

8 Karam will be on the stand and he certainly can explain

9 what the training and retraining and re-retraining programs

10 are all about.

11 BY MR. JOHNSON,
,

!

12 Q Also, in reference to -- although we are

13 workina specifically from 90-02 right now, Ms. Carroll just
O 14 pointed out to me that as we understand it, the 02 module

15 in the cycle of inspections is one that includes as part of

16 its broad scope, environmental protection, including things

17 such as liquid effluent releases. Is that correct?

18 A (Witness Mendonca) No, that's just a

19 sequential number of inspection reports. It's just the

20 second one in that particular year. It could have been in

21 operations, it could have been in security, it just depends

22 -- it's a sequential. So it's not really related -- in

23 other years there would be different numbers associated

24 with HP.

O 25 Q I suppose I should say that in 90-02 and also

Neal R. Gross & Co., Inc.
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1 93-02, which would be GANE 60 and 90-02 that we're dealing

2 with right now is GANE Number 55, they both deal with that

3 and I suppose it is a coincidence, but I appreciate the
,

4 clarification on the part of the panel.

5 The question, if you could -- both of these do

6 deal with liquid effluent especially and that's what the,

7 question is regarding -- for clarification.
;

8 On page 8 of GANE Number 55, the page 8 of the

9 details, under the section of Environmental Protection, at.

10 the bottom of the page, there is the statement -- the last
4

11 complete sentence on the page actually, "It should be noted

12 that the cobalt 60 did not result from reactor operations
|

'

13 but was attributable to the cobalt 60 source storage pool<~
\

14 facility which is under state of Georgia materials--

15 license." And the sentence right before that, " Predominant

16 nuclides released included tritium and cobalt 60.".
.

; 17 Obviously cobalt 60 is not covered under the federal
,

18 license, but are we -- can we conclude from your discussion

19 for three pages in 90-02, as it turns out, that the NRC

20 does regulate effluent from *< facility and does have a

21 concern with effluent leaving the facility, even if there

22 may be certain materials within that effluent that are not

23 within NRC license?'

24 ADMINISTRATIVE JUDGE KLINE: Ordinarily I would
_

\ s' 25 wait for the lawyers to object, but --

Neal R. Gross & Co., Inc.
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*

1 (Laughter.)

2 ADMINISTRATIVE JUDGE KLINE: -- but in this
i

.they'may not know the technical question that's in myj 3 case,

4 mind, which is that all the Board has ever said about.

1

{ 5 cobalt 60 is that the cobalt 60 in the pool is under state
1

6 license. Now there are other sources of cobalt 60, and I
:

7 won't testify, but they may well be regulated by NRC. So
!

8 the premise of the question is technically not correct.

9 MR. JOHNSON: Well I guess --

10- ADMINISTRATIVE JUDGE KLINE: And I'm not

11 addressing the merits of anything in any inspection report.
j-

12 It's just that.I don't want to leave an error on the
4

13 record.
4

114 MR. JOHNSON: Understood. And to clarify where
4

15 we're getting that perception, again, it says the cobalt 60

16 was attributable to the cobalt 60 source storage pool

17 facility.

18 ADMINISTRATIVE JUDGE KLINE: Okay.
|

19 MR. JOHNSON: And I guess it's that word

20 " attributable", whether accurately or inaccurately, that
,

21 led to our perception.
4
4

22 MS. CARROLL: I think it's specific that
s

23 .they're talking about state cobalt 60, that is the source.<

24 But they discuss it extensively and that is what makes us

25 question why the NRC discusses it.

Neal R. Gross & Co., Inc.
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1 ADMINISTRATIVE JUDGE KLINE: The statement in
i
j 2 the question appeared to assert that cobalt 60 was per se

|

j 3 excluded from NRC jurisdiction and that is not correct.

l5 4 MR. JOHNSON: We appreciate that.
;

5 MS. CARROLL: Well, then if we can use your
1
j. 6 testimony to that effect, I don't suppose we need anybody

7 else to answer.

8 (Laughter.)

9 ADMINISTRATIVE JUDGE KLINE: I just wanted to

10 make sure there's no error in the record on that.
|

11 MR. JOHNSON: We appreciate it.

12 MS. CARROLL: In other words, he's saying we

13 never said it wasn't. Is that what you just said, youO
\l 14 didn't ever say that there weren't aspects of it that were

15 NRC business.
I

16 ADMINISTRATIVE JUDGE KLINE: Yes, the NRC has

17 not abdicated responsibility for cobalt 60.

18 MR. JOHNSON: There are certain isotopes that

19 you've just decided --

20 ADMINISTRATIVE JUDGE KLINE: That's correct.

21 MR. JOHNSON: Should we rephrase or re-ask the

22 question?

23 WITNESS MCALPINE: Please.

24 BY MR. JOHNSON:

25 Q The question is, especially since this cobalt

Neal R. Gross & Co., Inc.
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1 60 is noted as being specifically from the storage pool

2 facility, which is under a state license, there is even, --
\'

3 given that, there are several pages of discussion of the

4 effluent -- of the components of the effluent. So why is

5 there this much discussion of this if this is coming from a
6 state licensed source, first of all?

7 A (Witness McAlpine) Licensing commingles state |

I
8 material with NRC material in a waste tank and they measure

9 that waste tank before it is released to the environment.
|10 They report this information in the annual report to us. I

11 We can't separate -- we did not separate out what was under

12 state jurisdiction versus what was under our jurisdiction.
|

13 We looked at the combination of that because they were |
F
\ 14 combined.

15 A (Witness Mendonca) And the combination of j

16 release under our license, we made sure that they meet our

17 requirement. They can transfer material indeed from the

18 state to our license and vice versa, they do that in

19 various aspects, as long as it meets the requirements of

20 both licenses. In this case, it just happened to be a

21 release and continues to be a release that we make sure

22 encompasses the total amount of activity that's released

23 and we feel is comfortable with our regulations.

24 Q If you had found --

,

25 MR. TURK: Could we have just a minute, please?s

Neal R. Gross & Co., Inc.
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1 (Pause)
J

i 2 MS. CARROLL: Did they have something else to.O
; 3 say?
.

4 MR. JOHNSON: No, they were just conferring.
:

! 5 BY MR. JOHNSON:
a

j
i 6 Q Based on what you juGc said, Mr. Bassett, would

~

T

| 7 you find it -- or it may have been Mr. McAlpine saying
i

} 8 this. If that's true, I apologize. Based on the statement
1

i 9 of the panel, would it be possible -- maybe that's not the
!

10 word, but would it be practically possible to separate the

| 11 state license material from the federal license material in
i
j 12 the context in which we have been speaking? As you said,
i

1

! 13 they were commingled together. Would it be possible to
i
I

5
'

14 separate them due to what you have just described?

| 15 A (Witness McAlpine) Not for us based on the

16 information that we have.

17 Q And given this state of affairs, if this was

18 found to be not in compliance with regulations, would you

19 be empowered to take enforcement action or would you have

20 to defer that to the state?

21 MR. TURK: Your Honor, I'd have to object at

22 this point. I don't know where it's going. It doesn't

23 relate to the management contention. There was a

24 hypothetical posed about what we could do in the future if

25 some -- if it should turn out in the future that there is

Neal R. Gross & Co., Inc.
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1 some violation of a NRC regulation. We don't have any of

2 that here. It's leading us nowhere with respect to the

3 contention or with respect to the facts.

4 MR. EVANS: The effluents are not violations.
5 They are well within the limits as I read the thing.

|
|6 MR. JOHNSON: I just want to --

!

7 MR. TURK: We are not here to provide discovery

8 for you to provide other avenues in the future outside of |
i

9 this litigation.

10 MR. JOHNSON: I understand, and perhaps I am

11 off target, but the poi :t that I am trying to make, just so

12 everyone is aware of it, is that because the management of

13 this facility is required or is obligated to manage it

14 under two different licenses, I do believe the relationship

15 between those two licenses is relevant to management and if

16 Mr. Turk still continues his objection, then I will --

17 MR. TURK: Unfortunately I do becausa the only

18 question is, is there some failure by management in the

19 past which would cause this license not to be renewed. We

20 are not talking about future hypothetical situations, and

21 we are not looking to provide answers in respect to things

22 that have no possible connections to the facts in the

23 record or that you might put into the record concerning the
;

j 24 management in the past.
i
"

v 25 CHAIRMAN BECHHOEFER: Could you rephrase that
i

Neal R. Gross & Co., Inc.
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| 1 to take into account Mr. Turk's objection?
!
'

2- MR. TURK: Your Honor, in this regard I have to!O
i 3 note -- Your Honors may be aware of it -- GANE has, or one

4 or more of its members, or people associated with GANE have

j- 5 repeatedly raised concerns with the NRC outside of this
,

6 litigation concerning the Cobalt 60 at the facility. It's
!

i 7 not a matter that is a subject of this litigation, and we
1

8 shouldn't be sitting here in the hearing taking all of our,

i 9 time to get into those same kinds of questions that don't
j

10 relate to the management of the reactor and to the issue

11 before you, which is whether the license should be renewed.

12 CHAIRMAN BECHHOEFER: Well, to some extent they

13 are saying that it does relate to the management of the

14 reactor.

15 MR. TURK: Well, if they can point to some --

16 CHAIRMAN BECHHOEFER: That's what they are

17 trying to do.

18 MR. TURK: If this hypothetical was somehow

19 related to facts that could be put before you, I might

20 withdraw my objection, but I'm not aware of anything that

21 would make it !--

|
22 CHAIRMAN BECHHOEFER: I think it would have to f

23 be rephrased in any event because we were trying to figure
t

24 out how it would relate as well. |

25 MR. EVANS: I might point out that we are, at

Neal R. Gross & Co., Inc.
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1 least we started off talking of GANE 55 and we've been

7_ referring to the emissions -- The testimony has been that2

V
3 they are probably commingled because of state sources and

4 federal sources, if I may use the abbreviation of

5 regulated. The point is, even commingled, it statee on
6 page 9, "As noted above, neither the gaseous releases or

7 the liquid releases exceed any technical specification
1

limits and thus are well within the limits prescribed by 108

1

9 CFR 20.106." So, what's the deal? What's the importance?

10 If you commingle them or take them separately, they are i

11 still within the limits. There is no violation. What is
i

12 the difference? Why are we wasting time on this?

13 MR. JOHNSON: The reason we are doing what you

14 perceive as wasting time on this, Mr. Evans, is -- and I am

15 going to try and restate this question, and if it is not

16 applicable to management in this form, then we will move

17 on.
.

1

18 MR. EVANS: Well, I --

19 MR. JOHNSON: Mr. Evans, Mr. Evans, if you will

20 please let me just --

21 CHAIRMAN BECHHOEFER: He's going to restate it

22 MR. JOHNSON: -- rephrase the question. I'm;

|

| 23 going to try and make it germane to management. I am going

24 to make a' good faith effort to do so. If you will give me"i\

25 a chance.-

|
,

!

Neal R. Gross & Co., Inc.
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1 BY MR. JOHNSON:

2 Q Do you feel that the management of this'i
V

3 facility has a clear understanding of the regulatory

requirements of the effluent and which regulatory body4

5 enforces which license as it applies to'the effluent?

6
~

(Witness McAlpine) I don't know what GeorgiaA

7 Tech knows.

8 Q That's a fair answer.

9 A (Witness Mendonca) I think you asked how we

10 feel and that's based -- that's drawing a professional

11 conclusion. My professional conclusion is, based on our

12 inspection and observations and knowing what their program

13 is, yes, they have an understanding of what the
.f') !

\/ 14 requirements are,' where the material is coming from, how

15 they control it, what license they put it under, at what

l
16 time and at least we've verified that they meet the

17 requirements as Mr. Evans pointed out, regardless of the

18 commingling, and we will verify that they continue to meet

19 the requirements, and if not, we will take appropriate

20- action.

|
21 Q Thank you, 7ery much, Mr. Mendonca.

|
1

22 CHAIRMAN BECHHOEFER: Off the record a moment.

23 (Off the record)

24 CHAIRMAN BECHHOEFER: On the record.
,

25 BY MR. JOHNSON:
!

!

Neal R. Gross & Co., Inc.
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1 Q It is important to GANE that the licensee

|2 manages to keep their effluent within safe and legal
l

i3 limits. If the licensee does not manage to achieve
1

4 compliance in the terms of the effluent, which regulatory !

5 body will take enforcement action?

I
6 MR. EVANS: Object to the form of the question.

,

7 Which implies that it is one or the other. It should be
1

8 will one or both or the other take action. |
;

!
9 CHAIRMAN BECHHOEFER: Why don't you amend it

I
10 that way?

11 MS. CARROLL: Okay.
.

12 CHAIRMAN BECHHOEFER: That would seem to get

13 the same --
l'

14 MS. CARROLL: It would. Do you understand the

15 question?

16 CHAIRMAN BECHHOEFER: So, as amended, you may

17 ask.
,

18 WITNESS MCALPINE: If the effluents from the

19 reactor do not meet NRC requirements, the NRC will take

j 20 enforcement action on them.

21 BY MR. JOHNSON:

22 Q And when you say that, are you referring to

23 what you've referred to earlier as the commingled effluent?

24 MR. TURK: Now, at this point I'm going to

25 object because the only thing at issue here is the license

Neal R. Gross & Co., Inc.
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1 and the licensed material. Mr. McAlpine has stated that

2 under our license, we will regulate, and whatever happensG
k

3 to materials that are licensed by the state is not a part

4 of this proceeding.

5 CHAIRMAN BECHHOEFER: I will overrule that

6 right off the bat because there was testimony that some of

7 the effluent was commingled, and the question is, would the

8 NRC regard effluents, commingled effluents, under NRC

9 regulatory requirements.

10 WITNESS MCALPINE: The answer to that is, I'm

11 not sure. I don't know.

12 WITNESS MENDONCA: We would have to evaluate it

13 on the specific case, whether we could separate out state
r~'N
! !

\/ 14 license through further analysis or the information we had.

15 There's a multitude of possibilities to go into. As I

16 said, we couldn't evaluate at this point, Your Honor.
|

17 WITNESS MCALPINE: We've never had a situation

18 where the licensee failed to meet the effluent requirements

19 -- So -- where they were commingled. We just happen to

20 know that some of the liquid from the pool could contain

1 \

21 irradiated fuel or it does contain at times cobalt. That i
|

| 22 goes into waste tanks. That gets released. So some of it

23 is state regulated material. Some of it is NRC regulated

24 material. We've never dealt with a situation where the
,3,

25 combination has exceeded the regulatory requirements, so we-

Neal R. Gross & Co., Inc.
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1 have never had to test that. In the event that we would
2 have such a situation, I would imagine that we would rely|0,
3 on the Office of General Counsel to give us guidance in

4 that area.

| 5 (Laughter)

; 6 WITNESS MCALPINE: That's why we have our legal
!

7 attorneys.
;

8 MR. TURK: I can assure you, Your Honor, that

i
9 at that time OGC would render the appropriate advice. |

10 (Laughter)

11 MR. TURK: And to the extent that we consider
1

12 the advice to be appropriate.

13 ADMINISTRATIVE LAW JUDGE KLINE: Do you see any

0r <

14 potential for radioactive material to escape the notice of

15 management by virtue of this split jurisdiction?

16 WITNESS MCALPINE: No, I do not.

17 WITNESS BASSETT: No.

18 ADMINISTRATIVE LAW JUDGE KLINE: Thank you.

19 BY MR. JOHNSON:

20 Q At this point we would like to move on to GANE

21 Number 60 and a few questions we have about this document.

22 This is the 93-02 inspection report. This is going to be
|

23 in the body of the document and if you would move to page

24 two of the report details, at the bottom of page two of

25 report details in inspection report 93-02, part two, the

Neal R. Gross & Co., Inc.
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1 third sentence of that paragraph says, the inspector noted"

e 2 indicator needle for primary cooling water pressure was
'

'

3 substantially bent from vertical, evidently due to over- ;

la

4 ranging. The accuracy of this indicator was questionable,

5 but no tag or work request was present.

6 It also mentions a leak and then says that the
7 licensee stated the leak would be repaired. The question I

a

8 have, or at least the initial line of questioning, is, was
.

] 9 there any commitment made to recalibrate or to re-certify
10 the accuracy of this instrument and I'll start with that

i i

11 question. Are you aware of any such commitment on the part
d

i

12 of the licensee?
j

13 A (Witness Bassett) I'n1 not aware of any such i

'

' 14 commitment.

15 Q It seems as if, indeed, the primary cooling

16 water pressure was reaching high enough levels for long

17 enough periods of time to bend the needle substantially

18 that -- If this was seen as a significant problem, why was

19 this not cited as a violation?

20 MR. TURK: I don't know if the predicate is

21 correct. The statement says that the inspectors noted t'.lat

22 the needle was substantially bent from vertical evidently

23 due to over-ranging.

24 MR. JOHNSON: And what part of the predicate

O 25 are you --

Neal R. Gross & Co., Inc.
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1 MR. TURK: Your predicate was if the needle had

2 been -- if the pressure had been excessive over a lengthyO
3 period of time.

4 MR. JOHNSON: I probably did mischaracterize

5 that. I didn't necessarily want to give that impression.

6 BY NR. JOHNSON:

7 Q If the accuracy of this indicator was

8 questionable, this seems as if this could be a substantial
|
1

|
9 issue, why was this not cited as a violation, or for that

|

110 matter, I don't even believe it was a non-cited violation. |

|11 Why did this not receive more in-depth attention? '

l 12 A (Witness Mendonca) Basically because it is not

13 a regulatory requirement to have that particular gauge.
5

\- 14 There were no regulatory requirements associated with it.

15 Q Are any of the panel aware of whether this

16 equipment has been fixed or repaired?

17 A (Witness Mendonca) I'm not.

18 A (Witness McAlpine) I'm not.

19 Q On page 21 of your testimony is a continuation

20 of the part of your testimony about 93-02, starting on page

21 20. Towards the bottom of the section right before the I

22 section that picks up with 93-03, the last sentence is, |

|
1

23 although these two issues have not yet been closed, the iq

24 shipping papers for the most recent shipment of radiated

25 fuel were reviewed and determined to be acceptable.

!
!

! Neal R. Gross & Co., Inc.
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1 MR. EVANS: If I may, objection to the form.

2 I'm sure it is inadvertent, but that was corrected byO
-'#

3 errata.

4 MR. JOHNSON: Oh.

5 MR. EVANS: It now reads, "The corrective

6 actions for these two issues were verified to be completed

7 as documented in IR 64-62." That was in the errata sheet

8 submitted yesterday.
i

| 9 MR. TURK: I appreciate that, but the exact
!

( 10 correction is slightly different. The sentence reads, "The

| 11 corrective actions for these two issues were verified to be i

12. complete as documented in inspection report 94-02. Also,

! 13 the shipping papers for the most recent shipment of
|

14 irradiated fuel were reviewed and determined to be

15 acceptable." That's the testimony as it was corrected and
|

| 16 admitted in direct.

17 MR. JOHNSON: We do still have one further .

18 question. We, obviously, in that case, would retract that

19 line, but there is another question.

20 ; BY MR. JOHNSON:

21 Q Mr. Bassett testified yesterday that at one

22 point in the form -- this is, you know, related to the

23 shipping issue and the paperwork and so forth -- that the

24 form did not have a space on it for the chemical form of
i

j 25 the material, and something that we forgot to clarify for
|

Neal R. Gross & Co., Inc.
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1 the record and didn't revisit yesterday was, how long was

2 this form in use -- if you are aware of this knowledge --
O

3 how long was this form in use without the space for.

4 chemical form present on it? |

5 A (Witness Bassett) I don't know.
1

6 'Q You're not aware of that. Do you know how long

7 -- what point Georgia Tech, in their history, was required '

\

8 to start using these kinds of forms for shipment?

9 MR. EVANS: Which kinds of forms?

10 MR. JOHNSON: I.think I should rephrase that. I

!
11 BY MR . JOHNSON:

12 Q Has Georgia Tech been required to keep

13 paperwork on these shipments throughout the history of the,

14 facility?

15 A (Witness Bassett) Yes. Mr. Johnson, if I

16 might for clarification, since they've had a NRC license

17 they have been required to keep records.

18 Q That's basically what I was getting at.

19 Appreciate that. At this point, we do want to refer back

20 to GANE Number 55, 90-02. A little hop-scotching here.

I
21 And at this point we'd like to go to page 10 of your report

!
22 details and ask you another probably very simple, obvious,

23 redundant question in the minds of --

24 MS. CARROLL: It's simple, but it is not

25 obviously redundant to me.

Neal R. Gross & Co., Inc.
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1 MR. JOHNSON: Not to us.

2 BY MR. JOHNSON:O
V

3 Q Statement, licensee took the appropriate

4 corrective action by installing a device which

5 automatically limits the time of operation of the faucet

6 used to fill the source storage pool.

7 CHAIRMAN BECHHOEFER: Where is this?

8 MR. JOHNSON: This is at the bottom of the

9 first paragraph on page 10 of report details, Your Honor.

10 CHAIRMAN BECHHOEFER: Okay. I've found it.

11 BY MR. JOHNSON:
|

1
; 12 Q The question is a simple one. Is there any 1

13 redundancy to this function. Is there a backup device,

(] 14 which could also automatically limit the time of operation

15 in case the first line failed or any other measure that we

16 would have equivalent action?

17 A (Witness Bassett) Mr. Johnson, if you want to

18 consider actually manually turning off the valve, that

19 would be backup. That would be --

20 Q That would count. Are there procedures in

21 place for -- is that being an option? I mean, again, it

22 seems like something you wouldn't need a procedure for, but

23 I don't know if there is such a thing in the minds of the

24 NRC.

25 MR. TURK: Again, Your Honor, a multiple-

Neal R. Gross & Co., Inc.
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1 objection. How does it relate to management? How does it

2 relate to the testimony? Why are we going off into every
O 3 little aspect of inspection reportc? They are not related

4 to the issue before you or the testimony before you. To

5 some extent I don't object because I'm sensitive to the

6 fact that Your Honors may want to see the preliminary

7 questions to see where they are going. At this point, I ;

8 have no idea where it's going. I don't know if anyone else

9 knows.

10 CHAIRMAN BECHHOEFER: Where is this line

11 leading to?

12 ADMINISTRATIVE LAW JUDGE LAM: Where are you ,

|

13 going?

14 MS. CARROLL: It's important that Georgia Tech

15 manages to keep this storage pool from overflowing into the

16 basement and carrying radiation down there. They had had a

17 problem with that. They instituted a remedy. We wondered

18 if the automatic remedy didn't work would the same problem

19 happen again?

20 MR. JOHNSON: This is an action taken by

21 management to try and improve the safety of the facility

22 through management action. We just wanted clarification

23 and more information.

24 CHAIRMAN BECHHOEFER: Are all the questions
i

25 asked -- answered already?
,

Neal R. Gross & Co., Inc.
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1

1 MR. JOHNSON: Oh , yes. We're satisfied.
'

~|
2 CHAIRMAN BECHHOEFER: Okay.O''
3 BY MR. JOHNSON:

4 Q I have a couple of questions for clarification

5 again. Just in terms of what the management at the

6 facility -- you know, these are things that affect the

7 management at the facility. Is the agreement state |

|

|8 situation, under which the facility is currently running --

9 we've heard that this is under review. I believe you

10 testified yesterday that the agreement state is under !

|
11 review? Is this correct? Did I -- Was I-- j

l

12 A (Witness McAlpine) You understood correctly.

13 MR. TURK: I'm sorry, your question is, is the,

\~/ 14 agreement state under review?

15 MR. JOHNSON: Yes.

16 MR. TURK: What does that mean? Are you asking
1

17 whether NRC is reviewing the status of Georgia -- of |

18 Georgia's agreement?

19 MR. JOHNSON: I believe that that is --

20 MR. TURK: That is not what the witness

21 understood your question to mean, as I understand his head

22 motion.

23 BY MR. JOHNSON:

24 Q Please, any clarification would be appreciated.

25 A (Witness McAlpine) As I testified yesterday,

Neal R. Gross & Co., Inc.
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i

1 Georgia is an agreement state and as such they receive

-s 2 authority from the Nuclear Regulatory Commission to managei

3 an Agreement State Program. As part of NRC's duties they

4 overview how well the State of Georgia manages that

5 program. There was a review by NRC of the Georgia

6 Agreement State Program earlier this year under a program

7 that we call an IMPEP, I-M-P-E-P, Integrated Materials
!

8 Performance Evaluation Program. I think it was conducted
!

9 in February but I am not sure of the date. I do not

10 believe the final report by NRC has been issued.
!

11 Q I see, and I do appreciate it. The program
(

| 12 that is under review is not the actual state of agreement
!

! 13 between the NRC and the State of Georgia, that is not in
\ (~h
' \_) 14 question. That is not under review. It's just the program
|

15 the State of Georgia is getting into. Is this review -- or

16 was this review a routine review or is this what has been

i 17 called a reactive review in other contexts?

18 MR. TURK: Your Honor, objection. Lack of

19 relevancy to the issue before you, which is Georgia Tech's

| 20 license, should it be renewed. Nothing having to do with
J

|

21 the State of Georgia's regulation of other materials.
!

22 ADMINISTRATIVE LAW JUDGE KLINE: Did you say

23 you could connect this up to Georgia Tech's management of

24 the reactor?
D
'- 25 MR. JOHNSON: I think it is important -- For

i
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1 one thing, I would like to rephrase the question --

2 actually ask a different question, but to continue,-s

U
3 answering what you want to know, I think it is important in

4 our eyes to know the regulatory circumstances under which

5 Georgia Tech management is expected to operate if we are to

6 be ab'le to evaluate how well that management is operating

7 within that framework.

8 MR. TURK: The framework right now is that the

9 NRC regulates the reactor, the state regulates the things

10 like Cobalt 60. The only thing at issue before this Board

11 is how has the management of this facility done under its

12 NRC license. That is the only thing this panel can

'13 evaluate. They can't evaluate how Georgia Tech might do in

14 the future under the state license or how the state might

15 do in the future.

16 MR. EVANS: Or change programs.

17 MR. JOHNSON: And we do not wish to infer any

18 future action. The question that I wish to ask is, is this

19 -- is the Agreement State Program reviewed routinely, on a

20 routine basis.

21 MR. TURK: Same objection, Your Honor. It's

22 not related to any issue before you.

23 CHAIRMAN BECHHOEFER: Well, it's related to

24 some testimony yesterday.

O 25 MR. TURK: Well, the fact that you may have

Neal R. Gross & Co., Inc.
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1 heard testimony doesn't mean that everything down that

2 trail becomes relevant. Perhaps the objection should have

O
3 been made --

4 CHAIRMAN BECHHOEFER: It's subject to cross

5 examination once we get into the --

6 MR. TURK: It's not in the direct, Your Honor.

7 Anything that came up yesterday was --

8 CHAIRMAN BECHHOEFER: It was in response to

9 some questions.

10 MR. TURK: But that doesn't mean that it is

11 relevant to an issue before you. The direct testimony is

12 what has to be cross examined upon. This question has no

13 relation to the direct testimony. I'd have to go back and

|
N 14 look at the context of the question that came up yesterday.

15 CHAIRMAN BECHHOEFER: Oh, I would too.

16 MR. TURK: But that doesn't mean that you

17 should allow any further questions that they may want to

1

18 raise about the state program sicply because you heard ,

l

19 something about the state program yesterday. It's not in

20 the testimony. It's not in the contention.

21 MR. EVANS: I might also point out a

22 practicality. If we're going into the entire different

23 Pandora's box of state regulation, you can forget ending

24 this case probably until next fall because you are opening

25 a whole Pandora's box of different issues if you are going
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1 into the adequacy of the state agreement wi;h NRC. That's

2 a whole different matter, and you're going to extend this -
| '-

3 - You don't worry about finishing Friday. You won't be

4 finished until October.

5 MR. TURK: I'm sorry, are you about to rule?

6 CRAIRMAN BECHHOEFER: No. I was going to

7 question whether there was some --,

i

L 8 MS. CARROLL: The last question --
|

9 CHAIRMAN BECHHOEFER: -- introductory to some

| 10 follow-up of management interaction,-management vis-a-vis

| 11 the State and management vis-a-vis the NRC facility because

12 if it were, then there would be some relevance to the

13 particular question.

(''/\:

N- 14 MR. JOHNSON: This was really just meant on our

15 part as a clarification of the testimony of yesterday.

16 This is our last and only question in this line. If it is

17 ruled not relevant, then we will move on and we'll ask

18 other questions. It was just...

19 MR. TURK: The promise that it is the last

20 question doesn't make the question any more acceptable,

21 Your Honor. It is not relevant. It is not a proper

22 question to have in this testimony. The discussion

23 yesterday was triggered allegedly by something that

24 appeared on page 31 of this staff's testimony, which they

| O' 25 said they are not aware of any reason to believe that the

Neal R. Gross & Co., Inc.
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l 1 licensee's management has failed to encourage a safety
|
,

2 conscious attitude among its employees. GANE then wanted

3 to present to them the state inspection which took place in

4 December '95. As a preliminary question they were asked

5 whether -- I forgot the exact question, but the testimony
|

6 that I noted down involved the fact that NRC has oversight '

7 of the State's implementation of its Agreement State
|

'

8 Program. That was Mr. McAlpine. Then they presented that '

| 9 proposed exhibit by GANE, GANE number 62. The witnesses

I 10 indicated they weren't familiar with it. That was the end

11 of it. The fact that that preliminary question was asked

| 12 and answered about this NRC's oversight, doesn't mean that

13 we now can get into everything that has to do with the

14 NRC's oversight of the State Agreement Program.

15 CHAIRMAN BECHHOEFER: The Board will uphold

16 this objection, but if there is some broad interaction

17 which involves both the state and federal facilities, we

18 will allow you to try and frame your questions in that way.

19 I might suggest, you may want to ask the

20 witnesses that particular question off the record, so...

21 MR. JOHNSON: That is exactly what we are going

22 to do, Your Honor, and we will move on.

23 CHAIRMAN BECHHOEFER: I would say the odds are

24 you will get some sort of an answer.

V 25 MR. JOHNSON: And I would remind the Court that

Neal R. Gross & Co., Inc.
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1 this is information that we simply want to know. If we

2 can't get it within this hearing, then we will ask them

O
3 during the break, and we'll move on and try to keep the

4 proceeding moving.

l5 MR. JOHNSON: At this point be would like to - . i
,

1
1

6 MS. CARROLL: Distribute. |

|7 MR. JOHNSON: Well, you have to even number

8 first. This will be number 63, Mr. Warren?

9 THE REPORTER: 63.

10 (The document referred to was marked
I

11 for identification as GANE Exhibit

12 No. 63.)

13 MR. JOHNSON: This is Inspection report 94-05.

14 Glenn is going to distribute it to everybody. Being that

15 this is an NRC document, I think we will just go ahead, as

16 soon as everyone has had a chance to look at it I will i
--

i

17 obviously allow counsels to review and so forth -- we would

18 go ahead and move this into evidence. We are not going to
|

| 19 wait -- I would actually ask Mr. Warren if there are any

i 20 other outstanding items besides number 62?
|

|

| 21 MR. EVANS: Is this 62 or 3?

22 MR. JOHNSON: No , this is going to be 63. We

23 have not moved 62 into evidence yet, but we have numbered
i

j. 24 it. Has 61 been entered into evidence?
;

; 25 THE REPORTER: 61 was received at 4:14

Neal R. Gross & Co., Inc.
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1 yesterday.

2 MR. JOHNSON: Okay. Well, then we wc'ild like

O
3 to move 63 into evidence if there's no objection.

4 CHAIRMAN BECHHOEFER: Why don't you ask

5 questi'ons on it first, only because -- to tie it up to some
6 poinY you want to show?

7 MR. JOHNSON: I suppose that's wise.

8 CHAIRMAN BECHHOEFER: I don't think there will

9 be any technical objection to the report itself.

10 MR. JOHNSON: Understood, Judge.

11 BY MR. JOHNSON:

12 Q On the first page of report details of this

13 document, there is sort of an outline structure with some
f

14 numbered and lettered sections. Section 2(c), facility

15 core, it says that the inspector identified that the outlet

16 valve and inlet valve for heavy water were mislabeled,

'17 transposed. We would like, for the record, to know why

18 this was not cited or for that matter even a non-cited

19 violation.

20 A (Witness Mendonca) It's not a regulatory

21 requirement to have those labels. The valves are automatic

22 operating valves, remotely controlled also. It's not a

23 regulatory requirement for.research reactors, and that is

24 why.

25 Q Thank you. Moving to page 2 of report details,

Neal R. Gross & Co., Inc.
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1 there's a mention of a CO2 bottle being unsecured and being

2 a potential missile hazard. I would like for you to state

O
3 for the record why this is not even a non-cited violation.

,

4 MR. TURK: Which one is this now, number 2?

5 MR. JOHNSON: This is number 2.

6 MR. EVANS: Item 2.

7 A (Witness Mendonca) Similarly, there's not a

8 regulatory requirement associated with that in research

9 reactors.

10 Q Thank you. Moving to number 4, there's a

11 mention of a fire extinguisher that has not had a current

12 inspection. The question is the same, the pressure could

13 not be confirmed, among other things. Why was this not a

14 non-cited violation as well?
l

15 A (Witness Mendonca) Similarly, this is not a

16 regulatory requirement at research reactors, i

|

17 Q Thank you. And number 5 states that the

18 digital readout in the control room did not have any labels

19 identifying what it was displaying. It says that from a

20 human factor standpoint, this has a potential for

21 misreading the display. We understand that the SRO plans

22 to place an identification label on it and we would ask the
!

23 same question, why was this not even a non-cited violation. |

24 A (Witness Mendonca) Again, there's not a

25 regulatory requirement for it. Our observations,''

Neal R. Gross & Co., Inc.
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1 " operations have indicated adequate knowledge in using the

2 instrumentation that is available,() i
''

3 Q Thank you once again. As mentioned before,
|

4 they apparently have planned or committed to place an

5 identification label on this readout. Are you aware of

6 them doing so? Any of the panel?

7 A (Witness Mendonca) Not I.

8 A (Witness McAlpine) I am not.

|
9 A (Witness Bassett) I am not. |

10 Q Is there any specific time table that has been

11 set for labeling it, to your knowledge?

12 A (Witness Mendonca) I'm not aware of such.

13 A (Witness McAlpine) Nor I.

14 CHAIRMAN BECHHOEFER: Let me ask one sort of

15 follow up question on these various items.

16 You -- the inspector, whoever the inspector was
1

17 -- well, Mr. Bassett was involved. These are categorized

18 as a weakness. Could you elaborate a little more in this
|

19 context what the word " weakness" means? The word |

|
20 " weakness" appears in the concluding paragraph after the '

|

21 five numbers.
'

22 WITNESS MENDONCA: We have guidance in the use

23 of the terms in inspection reports. That guidance is in

24 the NRC Inspection Manual, Chapter 0610. It says, "The use

O 25 of the term strength and weakness gain significance if they

Neal R. Gross & Co., Inc.
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1 are reecrved for situations in which overall assessment of

A licensee program has found that the program or significant2

l
'''

3 aspects of that program, to be particularly effective or

4 ineffective and the report narrative includes findings to

5 support that broad conclusion, or the individual findings
6 that have either high safety significance or programmatic

7 implications."

8 I think there are enough findings to fit that

9 there is some programmatic weakness in this area that we

10 wanted to identify as an inspector.

11 ADMINISTRATIVE JUDGE LAM: Even though none of

12 the items were required by regulation.

13 WITNESS MENDONCA: Correct. Again, our primary
fg

14 concern is safety and through the implementation of the--

15 regulations, that's assuring that we also want to identify

16 what the situation is at any facility.

17 MR. JOHNSON: Now that we have asked a line of

18 questioning on that, I believe we would now wish to enter

1
19 GANE Number 63 into the record. |

20 CHAIRMAN BECHHOEFER: Any objection? I

21 MR. TURK: No, Your Honor.

22 CHAIRMAN BECHHOEFER: GANE 63 is admitted.

23 (The document, heretofore marked as

24 GANE Exhibit Number 63, was received
s

,

- 25 in evidence.)
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{ 1 MR. JOHNSON: Do we know what time it is? I

: 2 thought I had been getting some indications that it might

3 be time for a break.

4 CHAIRMAN BECHHOEFER: See if you can make it

5 back by 11:00 sharp, we'll take a break. l
;

i

6 (A short recess was taken.)
7 CHAIRMAN BECHHOEFER: On the record.

l
8 WITNESS MENDONCA: I'd like to clarify my

9 answer a bit on the weaknesses that were specified in the

10 inspection report immediately before the break. I had

11 indicated what a weakness means out of 0610 and these may

12 meet that condition, particularly in the inspector's mind.

13 But again, none of these items were' required and if they

14 did not have them, they would not be a violation of NRC

15 regulations. The use of the term " weakness" in the

16 inspector's mind perhaps is as we should read directly from

17 the inspection report, the inspectors concluded that while

1

18 none of the above issues involve serious safety concern, it

19 indicates a weakness in that GTRR staff do not recognize or

20 were not sensitive to some of these issues during their

21 plant tours. In other words, I think what the person was l

22 meaning -- the inspectors were meaning -- is that there

23 could be a bit more sensitivity to these sort of

|

24 indications and improve the safety performance at the

O 25 facility, although again not required. So I guess the use

Neal R. Gross & Co., Inc.
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1 of the term weakness as outlined in 0610 would be marginal
{J

| 2 in this regard. I don't view it as an overall programmatic
(1

'
3 weakness but it is indicative of some areas that some

! i

j 4 improvement could be gained to facilitate safety. 1

I

l
?
| 5 WITNESS MCALPINE: When I approved this
!

1

6 inspection report, I did not go to the definition in 0610, !4
!
' 7 as I recall, when I approved this with the word weakness in
! |

8 it.,

J

! 9 MR. TURK: I guess for clarification, Your
)
i
- 10 Honor, may I ask a follow on to that?

I 11 CHAIRMAN BECHHOEFER: Yes, you may.
!

{ 12 MR. TURK: As I understand the word " weakness"
c

2 13 as it has come up before in this hearing, there was some
;

'
14 discussion about a programmatic weakness, which was

i

15 considered potentially worth of escalated enforcement
4

j 16 action. And I just want to clarify we're not talking about
;

j 17 a programmatic weakness in that sense, is that correct?
!

! 18 WITNESS MCALPINE: We are not.
i

19 CHAIRMAN BECHHOEFER: I think that clarifies>

}

t

i 20 it.

; 21 MR. TURK: Yeah, I think it's a word that can
~

j 22 appear as a term of art, or as I understand it now, in a

; 23 loose sense, as it is in this inspection report. I think
4

,
,

24 that's what I hear these witnesses saying. If they can

25 confirm that for me, I would appreciate it.'
i

!

,
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1 WITNESS MCALPINE: That is correct.

2 MR. JOHNSON: Any other matters? We're readyO
3 to proceed?

|
4 CHAIRMAN BECHHOEFER: Yes. '

5 MS. CARROLL: I want to go on record as

6 thanking Judge Bechhoefer for getting us a public document
I

7 room. It's air conditioned and it's really an asset to us.

8 I wish we'd had it earlier, but thank you for getting it
!

9 for us. This document is from the public document room.
|

10 MR. JOHNSON: This is going to be number 64,

for numbe ing purposes. 89-05 inspection report, which11 r
j

12 just for general reference, if anybody wishes, is discussed

13 starting at page 15 of the staff testimony, if that's
('\

14 helpful as well.

15 (The document referred to was marked

16 for identification as GANE Exhibit

17 Number 64.)
'

18 BY MR. JOHNSON:

19 Q This is a security inspection or I guess the,

|

20 term that they're using is safeguards, just so that I can
:

21 try and be consistent with the terms that are being used.

I 22 And there is -- and this may be helpful if for no other
1

: 23 reason than to help identify -- this is the one that states
j

24 on the front page, "2.790 information removed."

Oj 25 I will ask the panel just for clarification and

1
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1 confirmation, is this 2.790 information, information that
2 would be related to the security plan?|O

| 3 A (Witness McAlpine) Yes.
i

4 Q And as such, it doesn't go into great detail

5 because a lot of the elements of that are -- I don't know
6 if classified is an appropriate word but they're not

! 7 available. But it does discuss the results in the last two
8 pages of this document, the next to the last page is the

9 start of the summary where it talks about scope and results

10 and so forth.

11 Again, you know, the detail is not great on

12 this for reasons that should be understood by everyone, I

13 believe, but a question I would have is just in your
' 14 professional judgment I think -- well, first let me ask,

15 I'm not going to assume -- do any of you have a specific

16 background in doing these kind of security inspections? I

17 understand there are different specialties, so I suppose I

18 should ask before I ask you to comment, are any of you

19 specially qualified or trained in this particular kind of

20 inspection?

21 A (Witness Mendonca) As a resident inspector,

22 part of my duties was to inspect the security plans and

23 procedures and implementation at nuclear power reactors. I

| 24 have observed inspection at research reactors in this area,

25 so I have some familiarity, although not -- I was not
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: 1 involved with the program during this specific inspection.
,

'
2 A (Witness McAlpine) I have some knowledge in <

!^
3 the area of physical security, but I would not classify

,

4 myself as an expert.
i
'

5 A (Witness Bassett) Same as Mr. McAlpine,

i 6 MR. JOKNSON: And just for the record, I'm

j 7 going to -- I just want to say that there are six |
! 1

1
8 violations, five follow up items, which I suppose are |

|
9 similar to non-cited violations. It's a different term |

10 used, but I'm assuming it's similar. It's an item that was
!

11 followed up on and if it was not resolved satisfactorily

12 could pose some kind of violation.

13 MR. TURK: I think you should ask what it means

14 rather than make the assumption.

15 BY MR. JOHNSON:

16 Q Well, let me ask the panel, are these follow up

17 items similar to what we have seen in other inspection
1

18 reports, as non-cited violations or are these items where

19 if they were followed up and were not found to be resolved |

20 in a satisfactory manner, that there would be violations

21 issued?

22 A (Witness McAlpine) No.

23 MR. TURK: May I say this was also the subject

24 of Rebecca Long's testimony, I think she explained what an

25 inspector follow up item is and an unresolved issue as

Neal R. Gross & Co., Inc.
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,

1 distinct from violations or non-cited violations. That did

- 2 come up before. So I won't oppose it if you want to see

3 further information from these witnesses as well.

! 4 MR. JOHNSON: I do apologize for any redundancy
t

5 as far as that goes.

6 BY MR. JOHNSON;

7 Q But would you briefly discuss what the

8 difference would be between an inspector follow up item and

9 -- what is an inspector follow up item, how does it differ
,

| 10 from a non-cited violation?
|

11 MR. TURK: May I take a minute? May we go off

12 the record?

13 CHAIRMAN BECHHOEFER: Yeu.

O 14 (Brief pause.)

15 CHAIRMAN BECHHOEFER: Back off the record. Why

16 don't you just ask Mr. McAlpine what he meant by the use of

17 the term in this report or in reviewing the report. Your

18 initials are on it so you obviously had access to it, you

19 must have had some idea what the terms mean. So why don't

20 you explain.

21 WITNESS MCALPINE: Issues fall.into one of

22 three categories. One is a violation, where as a result of

23 the facts that we find during an inspection, we can

24 conclude that a violation of regulatory requirements has

j 25 occurred. Second is the unresolved item, where there are

Neal R. Gross & Co., Inc.
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1 insufficient facts to determine whether a violation
2 occurred or whether compliance was achieved. The third is,,

3 an inspector follow up item. That's an issue that the
-

4 inspector has determined that during the next inspection,

5 he wants to go back and look at something. And it could be

6 almost anything, re-review something, whatever. So it's a

7 tool in the NRC tracking system to key an inspector to look

8 at something that they wanted to look at further during the

9 next inspection.

10 BY MR. JOHNSON:

11 Q So then this would be a perfect example of what

12 we've already heard you testify about in terms of NRC

13 inspectors having concerns and having responsibility for

14 things beyond just what's covered in NRC regulations as it

15 may affect safety. These are items that just for future

16 inspectors' information, they should be aware of, even if

17 it's not necessarily a violation, just for their

18 information so they can do the most comprehensive kind of

19 inspection possible.

20 MR. TURK: I think the question is too

21 convoluted. You've put too many factors in there.

22 MR. JOHNSON: I'll withdraw it. I was

23 registering that it seems similar to testimony we've

24 already had. I'll withdraw 'e question.

(d~h 25 BY MR. JOHNSON:

Neal R. Gross & Co., Inc.
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1 Q This inspection -- and again, none of you were

2 primary inspectors or directly involved with it -- has a
O

3 total of six violations and five of these what you call
4 IFIs as an abbreviation. Doesn't this -- does this, to the

5 panel, seem like an extravagant amount of violations for an

6 inspection?

7 MR. TURK: Looking at the six violations rather

8 than the five IFIs.

t

9 MR. JOHNSON: Again, understanding that the

10 IFIs are not even non-cited violations, yes.

11 ~A (Witness McAlpine) Yes.

12 BY MR. JOHNSON;

; 13 Q And just to do a quick review, we have among
'

14 the violations, failure to --
;

15 WITNESS MCALPINE: If extravagant in your mind

16 means is this an excessive number of violations. )
i17 MR. JOHNSON: Yes.

18 WITNESS MCALPINE: Yes.

19 BY MR. JOHNSON:

20 Q There are in fact two violations on the same
! )

21 subject. We have the failure to maintain assessment
|

22 equipment in operable condition, failure to secure a

23 barrier, failure to maintain alarm system. But violations
,

| 24 fcur and five are interesting because four is failure to
i

! 25 change keys as committed, and five is failure to control

Neal R. Gross & Co., Inc.
(202)234-4433

. - , . . _ _ . -



. - - . _ . . ~ -- .-. -- --. .- - - - _ . - _ - . . . - ,-

Page 3047

1 keys as committed.

I

2 Is there any precedure in place -- we've heard
O

3 in other testimony how several small violations can be
1pooled together and we've heard just a few minutes ago |

4

| 5 another reference to the term " programmatic weakness." Was
i

! 6 there any concern about having two violations, both

7 concerning the keys? To your knowledge -- again, we notice

8 that none of you were the actual primary investigators.
;

9 A (Witness McAlpine) The NRC was very concerned

10 about the results of this inspection due to the number of

| 11 findings in the area of physical security. As a matter of
l

| 12 fact, it was a subject of a meeting. We went over to
!

! 13 Georgia Tech, the inspector, I believe the --

14 Q If I may just interject. Was this what we call
|

! 15 an enforcement conference or is this a more informal kind
!
t

16 of meeting?

| 17 A (Witness McAlpine) This was not an enforcement
i

18 conference. I

:

j 19 Q Thank you.

20 A (Witness McAlpine) I personally went over to

| |

21 review the situation and what the licensee was going to do i

22 to fix the situation.

23 Q Thank you. Also, on item 6, and again Mr.

|

| 24 McAlpine does seem to have probably the most specific j

25 knowledge in some ways, it says failure to establish and
I

?
I

j Neal R. Gross & Co., Inc.
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1 maintain a safeguards event log. At the risk of causing

2 everyone to chuckle as we did earlier, when should this

O
3 safeguards event log have been established? Was this

4 something that she have been established at the beginning

5 of the facility, throughout the history of the facility, or

6 was there a more recent mandate?

7 MR. TURK: I'm sorry, I've lost this. Where --

8 which one are you on?

9 MR. JOHNSON: Violation number six on the final

10 page.

11 MR. TURK: Okay. I'm sorry to interrupt.

12 BY MR. JOHNSON:
1

13 Q So, I'm sorry, you're saying there was a more
/'N
i l

' 14 recent?

15 A (Witness McAlpine) I believe it was a more

16 recent -- than the beginning of the facility. You could

17 find it in Part 73, I'm sure.

18 Q Just for clarification, even if the requirement

19 was more recent, this is not a matter of just a lapse in

20 maintaining the log, this log had not been established yet,

21 and it was supposed to have been established at some point

22 in the past. Again, we can perhaps look up exactly when it

23 should have been established, but it was not a matter of it

24 being maintained for some period of time, then falling off.
f3
\- 25 It was something that was supposed to have been established

Neal R. Gross & Co., Inc.
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1 by this time and had not been established at all.

s 2 A (Witness McAlpine) The requirement to maintain

3 a safeguards event log is found in 10 CFR 73.71(c) and that

4 event log had not been established.

5 Q At what point would the 10 CFR that you're

6 pointing out, at what point would that have been binding on

7 Georgia Tech? Do we have a date? If not, we can --

0 A (Witness McAlpine) I do not have a date.

9 MR. JOHNSON: I see. At this point, we're

10 going to move to enter GANE Number 64 into evidence,

11 barring any objections.

12 MR. EVANS: I have no objection to 64.

13 MR. TURK: May I just.have a moment, Your
I'

'

- - 14 Honor?

15 CHAIRMAN BECHHOEFER: Sure. I have just a

16 follow up question based on 64. In the security or

17 safeguards areas, are levels attached to violations?

18 WITNESS MCALPINE: Yes, they are and they're

19 the same as in other areas.

20 CHAIRMAN BECHHOEFER: I see. Do you recollect

| 21 what level these -- I'm sorry, your testimony mentions what

22 they are, so -- Level IVs, okay. I don't have to ask the

23 question.
,

!

| 24 MR. EVANS: For the record, I think I should

1

25 interpose an objection. This has to do with security which

Neal R. Gross & Co., Inc.
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1

1 is not an issue in.this case.
,

2 ADMINISTRATIVE JUDGE LAM: It's in the direct[)i

\~'
3 testimony of the panel, page 15 and 16.

4 MR. EVANS: I don' t believe the documer;c --
q

l

5 we're' talking of the admission of the document. I'm not
'

6 talking about direct testimony.
,

7 CHAIRMAN BECHHOEFER: Well the subject is

! 8 included in the testimony.

j 9 MR. JOHNSON: And there is going to be a

10 further line.

11 CHAIR!RN BECHHOEFER: Some of these violations

i 12 might well have management implications.

13 MR. JOHNSON: And we will attempt to show that.
Q

l 14 CHAIRMAN BECHHOEFER: We will admit this

15 document.,

16 MR. TURK: I'm checking, Your Honor, to --

17 CHAIRMAN BECHHOEFER: Oh, I'm sorry.

18 (Brief pause.)

19 MR. TURK: May we go off the record?

20 CHAIRMAN BECHHOEFER: Yes, off the record.
|

21 (Brief pause.)

22 CHAIRMAN BECHHOEFER: Back on the record.

23 MR. TURK: We don't oppose the admission of the i

24 document, Your Honor.
s |,

25 CHAIRMAN BECHHOEFER: Okay, GANE 64 is

Neal R. Gross & Co., Inc.
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1 admitted.

2 (The document, heretofore marked as

3 GANE Exhibit Number 64, was received

4 in evidence.)

5 MS. CARROLL: We would at this time like to

6 distribute GANE Number 65.

7 MR. JOHNSON: Which is Inspection Report 95-04.
,

8 Mr. McAlpine has a letter to Dr. Karam as the front piece

9 of this document.

10 (The document referred to was marked

11 for identification as GANE Exhibit

12 Number 65.)

13 BY MR. JOHNSON:
t

\w 14 Q I'm going to be asking everybody to look at '

i

15 page 3 of the report, detailed summary -- well actually not

16 the summary, but page 3 of the report details, basically

17 the last page of the document, I suppose I should say that,

18 it's clearer.

19 There's a statement at the top of this page,

20 the first full sentence on the last page of the document

21 says that public access to the center was revised to now
1

22 require either the use of a coded key card reader or the |
|

23 presence of an authorized individual to open the front

24 entrance.

O 25 Our question would be in light of the serious,

Neal R. Gross & Co., Inc.
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1 you know, nature of the violations -- let me back up -- in
2 light of the violations cited in 89-05 concerning key7,

k_~)
3 control, does this mention here of requiring a coded key
4 card reader -- does this supply sufficient additional

5 confidence in the security of the facility in your mind,
6 given that they've had a past history of not maintaining
7 proper key control?

8 MR. TURK: I have to object, Your Honor, in the i

|
9 sense that there's an attempt to bridge violations from I

10 1989 with something in the current report, which is

11 identified as not being a violation but as a measure that

12 was instituted by the licensee following the Fox incursion
|

13 into the reactor complex.,_

( )
N' 14 MR. EVANS: 1995. I think the objection is the

15 two documents are so far apart in time that there's no --

16 what possible relevance does one have to the other, i

17 MR. TURK: No , the objection -- I guess it's

18 along that line, but in 1989, the inspection report

19 identified certain failures, which were categorized as

20 violations. Six years later, at the time of the Fox

21 incursion, those matters that were violations were not

22 repeated, this was an additional security measure put in

23 place after the Fox television crew came in, not because it

24 was required under some previous inspection report or under

b
\/ 25 the security plan, but as an additional measure. And the

1

Neal R. Gross & Co., Inc.
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| 1 question is does this give you col.fidence.
1

!
2 CHAIRMAN BECHHOEFER: I think we'll overrule

3 the question. I think we'll allow -- if the witnesses wish
| 4 to say what you just said, that's the answer. Bur. if

5 there's any connection, they could say so. We've allowed

6 your question.

| 7 MR. TURK: Do you need the question repeated?
!

| 8 WITNESS MENDONCA: Yes, please.
I
i

9 BY MR. JOHNSON:
| I

| 10 Q The question as originally asked, if I'm

11 remembering it correctly is, given the fact that apparently
12 there had been inadequate management of key controls'or the

13 key program in 89-05, did you have confidence that this

14 would be done correctly as outlined in this newer document?

|

15 MR. TURK: That's a different question, I have

16 to object to that one. The question as I now hear it is do

17 you have confidence that -- do you want to rephrase that?|

18 MR. JOHNSON: Yeah, I do.

19 MS. CARROLL: Maybe we could even get the

| 20 reporter to repeat it for us.

21 CHAIRMAN BECHHOEFER: The old one, which we

22 overruled the objection on.

23 MS. CARROLL: Right, the previous one that had
:

24 been objected to.

!' 25 (Whereupon, the reporter read the record

Neal R. Gross & Co., Inc.
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1 as requested.)

2 MR. EVANS: I want to point out one thing andgg

3 that is that I'm trying to clarify. GANE 64, which has to

4 do with violations in 1989, presumably refera to the

5 reactor building. The whole thing involving GANE 65 is a

6 different building, we're not even talking about the same

7 building. I really see a hard -- it's very difficult to

8 tie in the two things. I don't see the relevancy of the

9 question of what's going on in one building with what's

10 going on in a very different building.

11 CHAIRMAN BECHHOEFER: Back on the record. )
|

12 Has the panel answered the question that was

|13 read back? |

\\[
# 14 WITNESS MCALPINE: Yes.

|
15 CHAIRMAN BECHHOEFER: Okay.

16 WITNESS MCALPINE: In answering that question I

17 think it is important to note a couple of things, that this

18 additional security that was installed by the licensee
.

19 following the Current Affair is over and above NRC

20 requirements. As a result of that they decided to control

21 access into what they considered and what NRC considered to

22 be public space. There were violations back in 1989.

23 Those violations were followed up by NRC in 1991, I believe

24 -- 1991 in inspection report 91-01 and closed,
O

~# 25 demonstrating that the licensee had remedied those

Neal R. Gross & Co., Inc.
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1 violations. So, the program had been fixed and I see
l

! 2 nothing to connect a program that had been fixed to a

3 program that was not required that was implemented in 1995
i

4 that would give me any problem as a regulator.

5 CHAIRMAN BECHHOEFER: Were the '89, the

refe'ences to keys, were those purely to the secure area?6 r

7 That's how I read this, but just for clarification. |

8 WITNESS MCALPINE: There were references to

|
9 both keys and key cards in 1989. )

!

| 10 CHAIRMAN BECHHOEFER: Right. But was that only

11 governing the secure area rather than the six inches away

i 12 office building -- or maybe less than that? ;

13 WITNESS MCALPINE: I don't know whether the key |rN '

! 14 cards that were being used to control access to security--

15 areas back in 1989 are the same key cards or the same key

| 16 card system that is now used in controlling access to the
i

17 public areas. That is something I would have to find out

18 from my physical security inspector.

19 CHAIRMAN BECHHOEFER: I see.

20 MR. TURK: I think Mr. McAlpine may know the
i
' 21 answer and not realize in that a regulation -- I'm sorry, a

22 violation was found back in 1989, and Mr. McAlpine is

| 23 saying that the current key card would control an area

24 thst's open to the public. I don't see how that can be
!

'

25 cor.sistent with finding a need to have a key card in ' 89 to

Neal R. Gross & Co., Inc.
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1 control something out of the security plan.

2 WITNESS MCALPINE: What I was trying to say is

3 that it may be,'and I don't know, that the key card that we

4 spoke of in 1989, and the key card that controls this may
,

5 be the same key card. I don't know.
)|

| 6 ADMINISTRATIVE LAW JUDGE LAM: The question was

7 not related to what key card system was used. My
i

8 understanding of reading your direct testimony and GANE 64 |

|

9 was that the violation that did occur in 1989 relate to |

l

10 keys and key cards to control access areas, and whatever I

:

11 new system that was installed in 1996 after the Current

12 Affair intrusion related to the public building.
|

13 WITNESS MCALPINE: That is correct.
t

!\ 14 ADMINISTRATIVE LAW JUDGE LAM: But we don't
|

15 know what equipment they used. It's two separate

16 buildings.

17 WITNESS MCALPINE: That is correct.

i

18 ADMINISTRATIVE LAW JUDGE LAM: Thank you.

19 CHAIRMAN BECHHOEFER: One further follow-up,

20 and if you can't answer this because of control

21 requirements for the security plan, so say. Does this --

22 Does the security plan have any sort of provisions which --

. 23 Now, I've seen this with respect to other reactors where
!

! 24 not only are secure areas protected but it is viewed as a

5 25 part of protection for those secured areas to also either
|

Neal R. Gross & Co., Inc.
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1 monitor or contro1~ access to areas approaching secure
l

2 areas, which are not secure themselves. I don't know if '

O
3- you follow what I am saying, or if you are familiar with

4 that type of provision.

5 MR. TURK: Could we even be more specific and

6- ask whether the area that Fox came into, whether that is an

7, area that is monitored, as opposed to some other secure.
I

8 area? I
i

9 CHAIRMAN BECHHOEFER: Not as a secure area, but

i 10 as an area designed where entrance -- where you are

11 protecting a secure area, sometimes there are programmatic

12 reasons to offer some protection cutside the secure area to

13 make the secure area more secured, so to speak.

14 MR. TURK: Focusing on the area that the Fox .

15 people came into?

16 CHAIRMAN BECHHOEFER: Yes, that's correct. *

17 MR. TURK: If you know. j
1

18 CHAIRMAN BECHHOEFER: If you know, sure. And

19 if you can reveal this consistent with the amount of

20 information that can be revealed from the security plan.

21 MS. CARROLL: Rob and I could leave the room.

22 MR. TURK: It's a public hearing and a public

23 transcript.

24 CHAIRMAN BECHHOEFER: That's why if they can't

25 answer it as a public matter, they should say so.

Neal R. Gross & Co., Inc.
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1 WITNESS MCALPINE: I believe you are talking
2 about the concept of an isolation zone, which is typically
3 between the owner controlled area and a security barrier.

4 I couldn't tell you in a public forum what the isolation

5 zone -- whether there are isolation zones of that type, and
6 I've not reviewed the physical security plan on purpose

7 before coming to this hearing to make sure I didn't have

8 information that I couldn't accidentally reveal. So I

9 really don't know the answer to your question, but I
|

| 10 believe that if I did, I couldn't tell it in an open

| 11 session.

12 CHAIRMAN BECHHOEFER: That's fine.

! 13 WITNESS MENDONCA: I think to relate to what
O

| \-) 14 Mr. Turk had alluded to, and as is documented quite well in

15 the inspection report that's been discussed here, the areas

16 that Fox entered were not part of the security plan.

17 CHAIRMAN BECHHOEFER: I see. Would that

18 include isolation zones?

19 MR. TURK: Keeping in mind what Mr. McAlpine

20 said, Mr. Mendonca.

21 WITNESS MENDONCA: There was no requirement

22 that was violated that would include anything that was in

23 the security plan such as if there were isolation zones

| . 24 that I could talk about, it would include that. Anything
f

'

\/ 25 that is part of our security plan was not violated.

Neal R. Gross & Co., Inc.
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1 CHAIRMAN BECHHOEFER: Thank you.

2 You may proceed.

3 BY MR. JOHNSON:

4 Q On page two of this document --

5 CHAIRMAN BECHHOEFER: Is this 65, GANE 65?

6 MR. JOHNSON: Yes, this is still the same

7 document that we have been commenting on, but on the

8 previous page.

9 BY MR. JOHNSON:

10 Q The last full paragraph on the page below the

11 indented section says -- and the next to the last sentence
,

1

|12 in that paragraph states, "There were no witnesses found by i

'
1

13 the inspector to this event." This event, in this context, )
(')/ 1

' \- 14 means the Current Affair people entering the facility,

15 again, with the understanding they did not enter any,

|
'

16 secured areas. Is that what is meant by that statement?

17 A (Witness McAlpine) Yes.

18 Q As we discussed --
|

19 MR. TURK: I'm sorry, entering the secured

20 areas?

21 MR. JOHNSON: I was saying they didn't enter

22 any secured areas. I was just making sure that this

23 statement is just that this event in that sentence--
,

1

24 refers to whatever the Current Affair people did is this

25 event. They didn't breach any security areas or whatever

Neal R. Gross & Co., Inc.
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1 they may or may not have done, I just wanted to make sure

2 that this event, I just want to put context to it. We are

3 tal. king about whatever the Current Affair people did do,

4 they are saying there were no witnesses to.

5 WITNESS MCALPINE: No, that's not what we said,

6 is l't. There were no witnesses found by the inspector. !

7 BY MR. JOHNSON:

8 Q Found by the inspector. I see. A question

9 then. Had the inspector, to your knowledge, viewed the

10 tape?

11 A (Witness McAlpine) Not at that time.

12 Q Not at that time. Mr. Lang, who is a security

13 official at Georgia Tech -- Security Director as he is

14 referred to on this page -- had viewed the tape. Did he

15 relay -- Did he relay the contents of the tape to the

16 inspector? Was there any communication to the inspector of

17 the contents of the tape, even if the inspector did not

18 view it personally?

19 A (Witness McAlpine) What we are saying in the

20 indented portion is what the security director told the

21 inspector.

|
'

22 Q I see. If we would move to page 3, Glenn has

23 just pointed something out. Directly above the exit

24 meeting paragraph, there's a statement on November 15,

| 25 1995, the inspector viewed the nationally syndicated

i Neal R. Gross & Co., Inc.
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1 television showing of the video tape during this event. In

| 2 GANE Number 53, which is the number that was given to the,,

3 tape when it was admitted earlier, we already commented_

4 that there was a reactor operator named Peter Newby who did

5 witness the Current Affair crew and I guess my question

6 would be, was the inspector not familiar with Mr. Newby or
|

| 7 was Mr. Newby not, perhaps, made available to the inspector

( 8 to discuss whether he had seen the Current Affair crew or
!

9 not?

!
' 10 MR. TURK: If you know.

11 BY MR. JOHNSON:

12 Q If you know.

13 A (Witness McAlpine) I don't know whether the
f' .

| \- 14 inspector knew Peter Newby. I personally don't know Peter

15 Newby.

16 A (Witness Mendonca) I think I could elaborate
l

17 on that, that the inspector did an inspection based on his

18 judgment and experience for security, which is fairly

19 extensive and came to the conclusion that he had enough

20 information to assess what the situation was, and indeed

f 21 find that there was no security violation and thereby that |
l

22 interviewing or looking for further information was not |
|

23 necessary.

; 24 A (Witness McAlpine) If I could expand,

'

recognize that this inspection took place in two phases.25
i

!
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1 One is -- The first phase was immediately after we became
!

2 aware that A Current Affair had done some filming. We went
(_s\'')'

'

3 out and tried to determine whether NRC requirements were
|4 violated. We couldn't find witnesses other than the.

5 individual who was the security director, who had been

6 shown a tape. We didn't even know when this supposedly

7 occurred. We assumed it had occurred just before they
;

8 walked into the security director's office. We heard
|

9 yesterday that that was not the case, it had happened much |

| 10 earlier. When the inspector -- So the inspector did what
|
|

11 he could to determine whether any NRC requirements were

12 violated, and he did that by virtue of looking at the

13 doors, testing doors to see if the security was adequate at,O
k- 14 the time of the inspection. He relied on what the security

15 director told him that the security director had seen in

16 the tape relative to where the individuals had been. As a

| 17 final check, the inspector then viewed the tape once it was

| 18 aired, and concluded there was nothing in that tape that
i

19 showed that the crew had gone anywhere that NRC requires to
i

l 20 be protected under the physical security plan.

21 MS. CARROLL: Can we go off the record for a |,

|
|

22 second for a conference?
i

23 CHAIRMAN BECHHOEFER: Okay. Off the record.

24 (Off the record.)
i

25 CHAIRMAN BECHHOEFER: Back on the record.

Neal R. Gross & Co., Inc.
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1 BY MR. JOHNSON:

2 Q It is GANE's experience and understand that

3 when --

4 MS. CARROLL: No, I would start with -- Okay,

5 whatever. I mean, it's another piece you've got to get in.

6 MR. JOHNSON: I know.

7 BY MR. JOHNSON:
1

8 Q It is GANE's experience and understanding )
l

9 that -- when members of GANE toured the facility, even when

10 they have not been in secured areas, there have been ;

|

11 procedures in terms of signing in, having an escort and so 1

12 forth. Orange badge issues. The three individuals that

l13 Mr. Newby, reactor operator, saw walking around in the

14 facility -- again, not in secured areas, in the public

15 space -- did not have an escort, did not have a badge, had

16 not signed in. Was there a deficiency on his part in not

17 recognizing this? Should he have been trained to know what

18 procedures were?

19 MR. TURK: I think there may be some

20 disconnect. When GANE has gone to the facility? I assume

21 you were there. For instance, when you were there with me,

22 to enter the reactor containment? There may be very

23 different procedures in place when you are going to enter

24 secured areas than when you are not. So perhaps you should

25 explain to the witnesses what areas you are going into and

Neal R. Gross & Co., Inc.
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} 1| see if there is a disconnect or not.
*

2 ! BY MR. JOHNSON:

; 3; Q To further revise -- just to give, I guess,
*

i

4 another example in light of Mr. Turk's' comments about
.

| 5 entering the containment building --
i

6 MR. TURK: Why don't you just ask if there is a
I

i 7 requirement that they are aware of for people to be badged
|

! 8 and to sign in to enter those hallways? I

.

1.

i L

{ 9 MR. EVANS: Before and after the event. !

i. 10 MS. CARROLL: That's not our question.1

i 11 CHAIRMAN BECHHOEFER: Well, that's sort of a
i

| 12 predicate. That is sort of a predicate that you need to
1

13 go on to your question. I do know at the University I went j,

! 14 to, you can't get into most of the classroom buildings
.

15 without showing a badge.,

|

16 MR. TURK: That may not be a universal '

4

| 17 requirement. !

i i
; 18 CHAIRMAN BECHHOEFER: That may not be. That's I

i~

19 true. That's true.

20 MR. TURK: In fact, they can probably tell what

21 is more commonly found.

22 MR. EVANS: I might say, I'm not familiar with

23 any requirement of that in the University System of

24 Georgia, University of Georgia, Georgia Tech, you go to

|25 class -- you walk in, you go to class, as far as I know. I

|
' j
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l
1 have a daughter going to the University of Georgia and I 1

2 know that's what she does.

3 ADMINISTRATIVE LAW JUDGE LAM: Most schools

4 that I am familiar with do not require a badge.

5 MR. EVANS: I've never heard of anything like

6 that.

7 CHAIRMAN BECHHOEFER: In the buildings where I I

8 went to where they had any scientific research at all, and

9 they have it in most science buildings, you showed a badge
i

10 or you didn't get any. Even the class -- even the

11 students.

12 MR. EVANS: I believe the proper person to

13 testify would be Dr. Karam on this.

14 MS. CARROLL: Right.

15 MR. EVANS: But I think his -- If I can say

16 what I think his testimony will be, that until this event,

17 if a student with a sack over his back, looking like the

18 reporter did, he walked in and went to class, and that was

I
19 it. He didn't do anything. I think that is what the j

20 testimony is going to be, but I would appreciate the

21 question being asked of Dr. Karam who is at least in a

22 position to testify.

23 CHAIRMAN BECHHOEFER: I'm sure he could give us

24 a definitive answer on that and will undoubtedly be ask to.
,

25 MR. EVANS: I hope so.

I
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1 BY MR. JOHNSON:

2 Q In your mind did Mr. Newby act improperly daen
'

4

-

3 he saw three complete strangers walking in the area of the

| 4 facility that he saw them walking in?

5 MR. TURK: I don't think it's been established
!

6 what Mr. Newby saw. We don't know whether these three Fox
j 7 people were accompanied by a student or by somebody that

8 Mr. Newby knew. As a hypothetical I wouldn't oppose it,
4

,

9 but absent the fact of actually what Mr. Newby saw, we just
10 don't know. Ms. Carroll has testified that she was not
11 present when Fox came there but that she knows there were

12 three Fox people as part of that crew. Nobody asked her
113 whether she knows whether the Fox people were accompanied '

O
/ 14 by somebody else who was a student there or whether some

15 other student was in the proximity walking with them. We

16 have no evidence one way or the other abolt that. But I

17 don't oppose a hypothetical. But there is no possibility

18 of connection at this point.

19 CHAIRMAN BECHHOEFER: We will permit the last

20 question. You may ask the previous question.

21 MS. CARROLL: Which was, I think, that Mr.

22 Newby needed some training in order not to do what he did.

23 CHAIRMAN BECHHOEFER: Well, the question is

24 should Mr. Newby -- and of course, we don't know precisely
O 25 what Mr. Newby saw, but we question should Mr. Newby have

Neal R. Gross & Co., Inc.
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1 permitted these people to -- the Fox people to --
2 ADMINISTRATIVE' LAW JUDGE LAM: Hypothetical.

3 CHAIRMAN BECHHOEFER: -- hypothetically to go

4 where they went, and that's all we are allowing at this
5 point'is a hypothetical. But you are not going to get to

6 the rest --

7 MS. CARROLL: May I explain what I am after to

8 cut through some of this.

9 CHAIRMAN BECHHOEFER: Yes.

10 MS. CARROLL: I don't want anybody to speculate

|11 about anything. We all had a common experience. We

12 watched the video tape. I don't want to talk about

13 anything that wasn't on that tape. Okay? On that tape

14 there was a witness. The inspection. report says the NRC

15 didn't know there was a witness. Now the NRC knows, there

16 was a witness. There was an employee, a reactor operator.

17 There was a witness. He didn't react in any way, three

18 strengers. Two from New York City, one from Utah. Did not

19 react. Is that appropriate, one. And one, do you >

20 acknowledge there was a witness? Or maybe we should go

21 back, but one, was there a witness. Two, did you perceive

22 that witness seeing the people that were on the tape that I

23 testified to, three, did he behave properly, four, does he

24 need training.
,

25 MR. EVANS: He seemed polite.

Neal R. Gross & Co., Inc.
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j_ 1 CHAIRMAN BECHHOEFER: Anyway, let the witness -

2 -

.O
3 MS. CARROLL: Seems like he ignored them.,

j 4 CHAIRMAN BECHHOEFER: Let the witnesses answer

i 5 that sequence of questions.

6 WITNESS MENDONCA: So there was a witness.
:
i

7 MR. TURK: That's a question.
}
i

| 8 WITNESS MENDONCA: The answer is yes. It
4 -

N

j 9 seemed that he noted those people, perceived those people

; 10 entering. The answer is yes. Did he do anything

1

| 11 inappropriate, is that the third question?
.

| 12 MS. CARROLL: Did he behave properly?
i

j 13 WITNESS MENDONCA: Did he behave properly? In

j 14 that term he behaved properly. Yes, we know of know
:

i 15 requirement for anything further than what he did, and
i

16 since he' behaved properly there is no need of training.'

t

; 17 MS. CARROLL: That's what I thought he'd say
1

; 18 actually.
s
<

19 ADMINISTRATIVE LAW JUDGE KLINE: Let me follow-4

20 up. Your inspection report says there are no violations.

$ 21 Now, in a previous inspection report you listed things that

!

| 22 you term collectively as weaknesses. Does anything in this

i
; 23 event, any part of the tape you saw, rank as weaknesses
1
i

1 24 under the definition you gave previously?

f
'"# 25 WITNESS MENDONCA: In my opinion, no.

:

,

|
Neal R Gross & Co., Inc.
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;

1 ADMINISTRATIVE LAW JUDGE LAM: So you would not

2 have imposed the latest measure, the licensee volunteered
;

3 to implement.

4 WITNESS MENDONCA: That's correct. That's a

5 licensee supplementary thing they did on their own.

6 MR. EVANS: Demonstrating good managerial
.

; 7 judgment, I might add.
.

8 (Laughter) l

9 MR. EVANS: And you may strike that. !
4

4

10 CHAIRMAN BECHHOEFER. Did anyone -- It's not a;

11 question of imposing anything, but did anyone sit around
1

j 12 with people from Georgia Tech with the comments, well, it
;

; -13 might be a good idea. We're not going to require it, but |

O- |.

14 it might be a good idea for you people to beef up here and
a

15 access controls?

16 WITNESS MCALPINE: Not before the Fox event;

j 17 occurred, no.
i

j 18 CHAIRMAN BECHHOEFER: No, after the fact. )

! 19 After the fact.
?

20 WITNESS MCALPINE: We exited with Georgia Tech )
i

21 on this inspection, and at the time of the exit, they told j
i

22 us that they were going to implement this additional |
s

23 security measure. !

24 CHAIRMAN BECHHOEFER: I see. So the NRC didn't

[) '

\' 25 put the thought in their mind that maybe that would be a

Neal R. Gross & Co., Inc.
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1 good idea. Wo cannot require it, but -- a little bit of *

2 ratcheting maybe.
O

3 WITNESS MCALPINE: No, this was Georgia. Tech's

4 idea.

5 CHAIRMAN BECHHOEFER: Okay. Thank you.

6 WITNESS MCALPINE: We thought it was a good i

7 idea. |
j
1

1
8 ADMINISTRATIVE LAW JUDGE KLINE: That's what I '

9 wanted to follow up on. On the question of the voluntary

10 actions that Georgia Tech took, is there a health and

i
11 safety reason why those should be adopted as a licensing i

12 condition in this license renewal proceeding? !

13 | WITNESS MENDONCA: No.

14 MR. JOHNSON: At this point we would offer GANE

15 Number 65 in evidence.

16 MR. TURK: I don't object.

17 CHAIRMAN BECHHOEFER: Any problems with 65?
|

18 MR. EVANS: No, I would insist on it being

19 admitted into evidence.

20 (Laughter)

21 CHAIRMAN BECHHOEFER: 65 will be admitted. i

22 (The document referred to as GANE |
t

1

23 Exhibit No. 65 was admitted into j

|
24 evidence.)

25 MR. JOHNSON: At this point we have one further j

|
e

Neal R. Gross & Co., Inc.
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i

i
| 1 question on GANE Number 56, which is the 94-02 inspection
i

2 report. And this is going to be in terms of specific j

|3 reference to the first full paragraph on page 7 of the W

4 report details.

5 CHAIRMAN BECHHOEFER: What is this number?
j

6 MR. JOHNSON: This is Number 56, 94-02

7 inspection report. And this is in the section that starts
18 at the bottom of page 6, annual neutron radiation surveys. 1

-|
9 It speaks about the results and numbers that resulted and

!

10 then there is this paragraph which is the first full j

! |
| 11 paragraph on page 7. "When questioned about these results
;

12 the licensee determined the results of the '94 survey had !

13 been divided by a conversion factor rather than being
t'

| 14 multiplied by a conversion factor to arrive at the dose

|
!15 rate." It says, "The results of the survey had been

l L16 reviewed by the appropriate individuals as required by i
| 4

17 procedure, but they had not detected the error." I
\

18 BY MR. JOHNSON:
!

| 19 Q This seems to be a management issue. This is,

1

20 you know, not just a matter of an error, but an error that i

I21 was reviewed by appropriate supervisory authorities and

22 still did not catch a significant error which involved

23 using entirely wrong mathematical functions. Did this |

24 provoke concern in your about management at this facility?

l

j 25 MR. TURK: That statement here does not say it
.

Neal R. Gross & Co., Inc.
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! I was reviewed by management. It says it was reviewed by the
|

1

s 2 appropriate individuals. As a predicate you may ask |
b.,

3 whether they know who reviewed it.

4 CHAIRMAN BECHHOEFER: It said review by
|

| |

5 management here. I

6 MR. TURK: I'm sorry.

7 CHAIRMAN BECHHOEFER: In so many words. |

8 MR. TURK: The last sentence of that paragraph

9 says, "The results of the 1994 neutron radiation survey had

10 been reviewed by the appropriate individuals as required by

11 procedure."
.

1

12 CHAIRMAN BECHHOEFER: Oh, correct, right.

113 Okay.
(~\l 4

|
'- 14 MR. TURK: My objection is, let's find out if

15 that $s management or someone else before we assume that it

16 is management. I objected to the predicate. |

17 CHAIRMAN BECHHOEFER: I see. Okay.

18 MR. JOHNSON: Should we --

19 CHAIRMAN BECHHOEFER: You can find out.

20 MR. JOHNSON: I'll back up.

21 BY MR. JOHNSON:

22 Q Is the panel aware who these appropriate

23 individuals would be?

24 MR. TURK: If you know, or you may not recall.,_

25 WITNESS BASSETT: The question was who --'-

Neal R. Gross & Co., Inc.
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|

1 BY MR. JOHNSON: !
l

2 Q The question was who would these appropriate
O

3 individuals be?

4 MS. CARROLL: The question is about the math I

5 error, isn't it.

|
6 MR. JOHNSON: Yes, but --

7 MS. CARROLL: Okay. If you want to ask about !

|
J8 that, please, feel free. I thought the question was about '>

9 the math error.
.

1

10 BY MR. JOHNSON:

11 Q Are you aware of who the appropriate
i

12 individuals would be in reviewing this procedure?

13 MR. TURK: Who they --
O

' 14 BY MR. JOHNSON:
!
,

'15 Q Who they are or who they should be?
i

16 MR. TURK: The statement in tr.3 inspection |
!

17 report says that the survey results have been reviewed by ;

18 the appropriate individuals as required by procedure.

19 MR. JOHNSON: Yeah.

20 MR. TURK: I think the question really should

21 be, who are the individuals that this refers to.
|

22 MR. JOHNSON: Is that not the question I just

23 asked?.

24 MR. TURK: You asked who would they be or who

25 should they be, as opposed to who were the appropriate

Neal R. Gross & Co., Inc.
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!

| 1 individuals required to --
|

2 CHAIRMAN BECHHOEFER: Yes, I think that

3' phrasing is precise.

4 MR. TURK: Now you have lawyers dancing on the

5 head of a pin.

6 (Laughter)

7 MR. TURK: Me being the lawyer.

| 8 BY MR. JOHNSON:

9 Q Well, who are or who were?

10 A (Witness Bassett) I can't remember the exact

11 individual who reviewed it. I know who did not review it -

12 - and was not required by procedure to review it. The MORS
|
i

13 was not required to review it, neither was the director of

14 the facility.

15 Q However, as this does imply supervisory

16 relationship between the people reviewing these results and

17 people performing the survey, could that not be seen as

18 part of a management chain? A chain of command, I suppose?

19 MR. TURK: I thought it had been established

20 that there is a supervisory relationship there. You can

21 ask that.

22 MR. EVANS: As opposed to peer review.

23 CRAIRMAN BECHHOEFER: You could ask who the

24 procedure required -- what level or what individuals would

O 25 be required by procedura. Maybe if you asked that --

Neal R. Gross & Co., Inc.
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1 MR. JOHNSON: I would be more -- the question I

2 would like to ask and I'm really trying to frame it in such

O
3 a way that it's appropriate, is why would someone review

4 these results at all, if not for the purpose of maintaining

5 some manner of supervisory or management control to make

6 sure the results were accurate.

7 WITNESS MENDONCA: May we answer?

8 CHAIRMAN BECHHOEFER: Yes.

9 WITNESS MENDONCA: For peer review. He's'

10 asking a general question. A general answer is for peer

|

| 11 review. You asked a general question and there's other
|

T

j 12 reasons besides supervisory rationale. Now if you want

| 13 more, please ask.

' [~
14 CHAIRMAN BECHHOEFER: Well, all of you can

15 answer. Mr. 3assett, if you have anything further, you can

16 answer that too. There was some indication that you might

17 have some additional on that.

!

18 WITNESS BASSETT: That's the trouble, I do not

19 recall specifically who the procedure required, nor the

20 actual individual who reviewed it. I can't recall the
|

21 specific procedure requirement.

22 BY MR. JOHNSON:

23 Q Does the fact that morc than cne employee at
|

|O
24 the facility reviewed these results and failed to observe a

'

| 25 gross error involving using the completely wrong
i

Neal R. Gross & Co., Inc.
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1 mathematical function indicate that perhaps they're not
1

2 trained sufficiently to perform these kinds of services? '

1

3 MR. TURK: I think that calls for speculation.

4 If the question is does it perhaps indicate that lack of

5 training is a reason, that's speculative. The report

6 states that the individuals reviewed it and didn't detect
7 the error. Now what is the reason for that? These

!
8 witnesses cannot speculate on why the person didn't detect

9 an error.

10 CHAIRMAN BECHHOEFER: I think we'll uphold

11 that, they wculd be speculating.

12 BY MR. JOHNSON:

13 Q I would like to ask the panel to state for the
i
\ 14 record why this is not cited as a violation, or a non-cited

15 violation.

16 A (Witness Mendonca) Our testimony indicates it

17 is a violation, our testimony indicates the corrective

18 actions that were taken and where -- and it includes that

19 the licensee conducted a training sessien with licensee

20 management -- by licensee management with GTRR staff on the

'

21 document review. So I think our testimony already

22 describes the answer to the question you asked. j

23 MS. CARROLL: We have a distribution.
|

24 MR. JOHNSON: This will be number 65 or 66, Mr. '

.

25 Warren,
s.
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1 THE REPORTER: 66.

2 MR. JOHNSON: Okay. It is Inspection Report-

'

3 95-01.

4 MS. CARROLL: This was funky. The NRC when

they f'irst distributed this in June of '95 did leave off; 5

6 attachment 2. And I don't know -- we might want to give it
!

7 two different document numbers. I'm going to distribute'it

8 simultaneously because they were meant to accompany each

9 other in the beginning. That would be 66, and what do you

10 think, would this be 67, because they are probably separate

11 in the public document room. So what do you think, 66 and

12 67 here?
L

i13 MR. EVANS: In which order, which is which? l
i

. I
-

14 MS. CARROLL: 66 would be the body of 95-01 and
|

| 15 I would make 67 I think the attachment that was sent later. ,

16 CHAIRMAN BECHHOEFER: I think we'll make it two;

17 although it may be the kind --

| 18 MS. CARROLL: I think you'll want to keep them
i

19 together.

20 CHAIRMAN BECHHOEFER: Well, we will. Which

| 21 number do you want to give which?

22 MR.. JOHNSON: 66 for the body of the document,

23 66 for the inspection report, the 95-01, and 67 for the
>
f

) 24 smaller attachment document.
:
4

| 25 (The documents referred to were

.
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1 marked for identification as GANE

2 Exhibits Number 66 and 67.)O
3 MS. CARROLL: Now if you'll bear with me, I

4 believe I made some copies that were redundant. There was

5 a notice of violation issued with this - and we are talking
I

6 95-01, right?
{

7 MR. JOHNSON: Uh-huh.
!

8 MS. CARROLL: And I had a notice of violation

9 separate. I copied it for you. Now verify for me, if you

10 will, that this notice of violation is included in what I

11 gave you because I've waffled on this a couple of times

12 thinking that -- do you see the notice of violation

13 attached? That's right, this is it then.

O 14 CHAIRMAN BECHHOEFER: Yeah, the notice of

15 violation is on the top of 66 and the report is underneath.

16 MS. CARROLL: Thank you. I don't know how I

17 got a separate copy of that, but I did and now we're

18 straight.
i

|

19 CHAIRMAN BECHHOEFER: Okay, you may proceed

20 with your questions.
|

21 BY MR. JOHNSON:
1
'

22 Q If everyone would be so kind as to look at page

23 2 of enclosure 2, it's the first page before the report

24 details even begin. There's a statement in the middle

O 25 paragraph there on that page -- I'll wait for everybody to

Neal R. Gross & Co., Inc.
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j 1 get a chance to find it. It was noted -- this a sentence

: 2 towards the middle of the paragraph. It was noted that the

'

3 majority of the total amount of radiation detected at that
i

; 4 location was due to radioactive material housed in a
J

j 5 storage building located near the fence. Less than 10
;

! 6 millirem was attributable to reactor operations. This is

7 the last page before report details begin.
j

8 MR. TURK: Page 2 of the summary.

; 9 MR. JOHNSON: Yes. It says enclosure 2 at the
i

| 10 bottom, page 2 at the top.
4

11 BY MR. JOHNSON:
4

12 Q The middle paragraph and the middle to late

; 13 sentence of that paragraph is stating that it was noted
i

! 14 that the majority of the total amount of~ radiation detected
I

!

: 15 was due to radioactive material housed in a storage
'

!

I 16 building located near the fence.

17 Has there ever been any specific NRC concern
i

18 about this storage building? We've already heard testimony

19 that some of the film badge readings had been thrown off by

20 radium 226 kept at this same building. Was there ever any,

21 meetings, whether they be informal or enforcement

22 conferences or whatever, about this storage facility and

23 its apparent tendency toward high readings?,

4

24 MR. TURK: It may be useful first to identify
i

25 what the material was that was stored there, whether it was-

a

Neal R. Gross & Co., Inc.
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.

1 NRC licensed.

2 A (Witness McAlpine) We don't recall any

'~/ 3 meetings with the licensee to discuss this issue.

4 Q Just in reference to Mr. Turk's comment, is NRC

5 licensed material sometimes stored at this facility?

6 MR. TURK: Is it sometimes stored or was it
t

7 stored --

8 BY MR. JOHNSON:

| 9 Q Was there NRC material stored at this facility
|

| 10 at the time that this document is referring to, to your

11 knowledge?

12 A (Witness McAlpine) This is 1988 that this is

13 referring to, which is before panel B. But my remembrance

O)'s_ 14 is that this was not NRC licensed material, but rather

15 state licensed material that was involved in creating this

16 additional radiation.

17 This material, I believe was waste, it had been

18 collected from around the campus, there may have been NRC

19 licensed material there as well, but it was being staged in

20 preparation for shipment off site for disposal.

21 (Brief pause.)

22 MR. JOHNSON: Can we go off the record?

23 CHAIRMAN BECHHOEFER: Okay.
,

24 (A short recess was taken.)

25 CHAIRMAN BECHHOEFER: We'll be back at quarter

f
:

| Neal R. Gross & Co., Inc.
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1 to two from a lunch break.

2 (Whereupon, a luncheon break was taken at,

! (,
| 3 12:38, the hearing to resume at 1:45 p.m., the same
1

4 day.)
I
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1 AFTERNOON SESSION

2 CHAIRMAN BECHHOEFER: Back on the record.

3 Whereupon,

4 MARVIN MENDONCA

5 EDWARD MCALPINE
i

. |
6 CRAIG BASSETT |

7 RESUMED their status as witnesses herein, and were examined

i 8 and testified further as follows:

9 CROSS EXAMINATION (Continued)

10 BY MR. JOHNSON:

| 11 Q We -- you had said that there had been no I

12 meetings, enforcement conferences, about the waste

13 building, the waste shed or whatever you want to refer to
[\

l \/ 14 it; do you feel, given its proximity to the road and to the
i

15 public, the physical proximity of this facility, that such

16 meeting or enforcement conference should take place in the

17 future, in your professional judgment?

18 A (Witness McAlpine) We wouldn't think that an
t

i 19 enforcement conference we be needed on this issue.

| 20 Q Thank you.
|

21 MR. TURK: May I note also, by the way, the

22 testimony earlier was that Mr. McAlpine didn't know of or

' 23 recall any meeting. He didn't say categorically that a

24 meeting didn't occur.

25 MR. JOHNSON: That is noted and I would still

|

| Neal R. Gross & Co., Inc.
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1 appreciate the testimony just given.

2 BY MR. JOHNSON:

O
3 Q This inspection report 95-01 is fairly unusual

4 to our sort of lay people standpoint, and perhaps this is

5 something that is done periodically and this is just the

6 only example of it that we have at this particular facility
7 within the time frame we're looking at it, but they note a

,

8 lot of inconsistencies with -- I'm sorry, I'm going to give

9 you a page reference, this is page 3 of the report details.

10 The statement right before the number 1 at the
|

| 11 bottom, "In general, the inspector noted that the reports

12 had been prepared in accordance with applicable TS

13 requirements. However, certain inconsistencies were noted
.

-

'N 7 14 as follows:" And then follows a long list of different

15 incorrect or inaccurate readings. I think it's probably

16 accurate to say that more often than not, a lot of it is

|

17 inaccurate calculations, the readings themselves may have

18 been accurate.

19 Is it normal to have this wide a span of time,

20 is it usual procedure to go back to 1983 and go back this

21- far and do this comprehensive review of these kind of

22 measurement and/or calculation errors? You know, I believe

! 23 there are a total of eight specific, going up to annual

i
i 24 report for calendar year 1993. |

25 A (Witness McAlpine) It is not usual to back inj

I
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1 time for that length of time. In this situation we

2 detected some errors in the more recent reports and for
O

3 completeness we decided we were going to review the entire

4 record and in doing so, this is the errors or

5 inconsistencies that we found.
!

6 Q So this then is a special circumstance where

7 because of errors that were found during the course of

8 normal inspection, that the scope was extended beyond what
; 9 might normally be done?

|
'

10 A (Witness McAlpine) That's correct.

11 Q Again, insofar as I'm reading this correctly,

12 none of these are listed a4 violations or non-cited

13 violations, or are they?
,

14 A (Witness McAlpine) Yes.

15 Q Okay.

| 16 A (Witness Mendonca) They're all violations.

17 Q I see, 10 CFR 50.9?
!

18 A (Witness Mendonca) Correct.

19 Q Is that the citation?

! 20 A (Witness Mendonca) I believe so, let's double-
!

21 check.

22 Q On page 6 of the report details, I found that

| 23 there was an apparent violation of 10 CFR 50.9. Given the

i

! 24 extent of these errors, -- and I think it's safe to say

25 that the thoroughness of this is appreciated by myself
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1 personally -- would you consider there to be what we have

2 been -- the phrase we have been using is a programmatic
O

3 weakness in the monitoring and/or calculation functions at

4 this facility?

5 MR. EVANS: I think I object to the insertion

6 of the phrase " monitoring." If I understand an annual

7 report, that's a report, it's not the original

8 documentation, as I understand it, it's a report of

9 documentation which is referenced elsewhere, which could or

10 could not be an error in transcribing from the original

11 document to the report. That's normally what a report is.

12 MR. JOHNSON: Well, these reports -- again like i

13 I said, most of the errors involved do seem to refer to
!-

14 calculations and not the actual readings, but since they

15 are calculations sort of being derived from various

16 measurements, that's the only reason I say it. But I will

17 withdraw that.

i 18 BY MR. JOHNSON:
|

| 19 Q And I'll just ask the panel does this indicate
l
1 20 a programmatic weakness, period. And I suppose I'll leave

21 the question at that and that may be cleaner.

22 A (Witness McAlpine) We didn't feel it was a

23 programmatic problem. What we found, in essence if you,

!

24 look at this, is the arithmetic was wrong, adding up

i 25 numbers. And errors were made on the high side as well as

Neal R. Gross & Co., Inc.
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1 the low side, there was no rhyme or reason. And as a

2 result, the tabulations were not correct.

-O
3 A _(Witness Mendonca) I think I'd like to expand

4 that this is indeed a very comprehensive inspection, but

5 indeed the reports that these findings were found on were

6 very extensive and there's a lot of data in them and we

7 found errors in a relatively small number of data, so I
i

8 think it's also a relatively small fraction of the total

9 information that's provided.

10 MR. JOHNSON: At this point, I would ask the

| 11 court reporter which documents we've entered in the record,

| 12 just as a refresher to see which ones we've entered into

13 the record.

14 THE REPORTER: You mean since we started or,

15 today?
|
;

16 MR. JOHNSON: What was the last document we |

17 entered into evidence?

18 THE REPORTER: The last document you entered

19 into evidence was Exhibit 65 at 12:11 p.m. today.

20 MR. JOHNSON: Okay. We would like to enter 66

21 and 67 -- well, actually we would --

22 CHAIRMAN BECHHOEFER: So far we don't know

! 23 anything about 67.

24 MR. JOHNSON: I'll withdraw that until we

O 25 explore the documents more thoroughly, that's probably

Neal R. Gross & Co., Inc.
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1 wise. I obviously had no idea it was this late.

2 BY MR. JOHNSON:

-

3 Q On page 19 of 95-01, GANE Number 66, it

4 speaks -- number 11, licensee discharges to the sanitary

5 sewer. Because of concerns that Georgia Institute of

6 Technology was releasing materials into the sanitary sewer,

i

I 7 without an appropriate permit from the city of Atlanta, a

8 meeting was held of February 23, 1995. The purpose of the
i

9 meeting was to discuss these releases. It was attended by J

10 representatives from Georgia Tech, city of Atlanta, state

11 of Georgia, a gentleman from Creative Loafing and NRC

l 12 Region II, various people.

13 The city representatives noted that Georgia

O' 14 Tech had no permit to release to the sewer and city

15 representatives suggested that Georgia Tech apply for a

16 temporary permit and send release data to the city for

17 review.

1

18 The question -- also, it says that there was a

19 site visit. If you'd skip down two paragraphs, we're

20 getting to another document. Representatives from the

21 Environmental Survey and Site Assessment Program at the Oak

22 Ridge Institute for Science and Education performed a site

23 visit on March 13, 1995 at the request of Region II, and we

I 24 have this document which Glenn is going to distribute and -

L 25 -

Neal R. Gross & Co., Inc.
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| 1 MS. CARROLL: What number would it be?
I
'

2 MR. JOHNSON: 68, this would be GANE Number 68.

| 3 MS. CARROLL: This would be GANE Number 68.
i

4 (The document referred to was marked

5 for identification as GANE Exhibit
6 Number 68.)

7 MS. CARROLL: Do you gentlemen have a copy of

| 8 this document in your records? Would you like to borrow

9 the court reporter's?

10 MR. EVANS: What is it?

11 MS. CARROLL: It's the ORISE report on the

12 sewer analysis. They need to end up with him, so help me

13 remember. I'm loaning yours out.
f i
\ 14 BY MR. JOHNSON: |

15 Q If the panel does not have this document, we

1
16 can give it to you. It talks about radionuclide

17 concentrations in the sludge samples and there are two full

18 pages of data. We have a fairly simple, straight-forward

19 question, hopefully. We have already heard testimony that

20 tritium and cobalt 60 are among the constituents of the

21 effluent from this facility. Why are they not among the

22 radionuclides being analyzed in these two tables? Again,

j 23 obviously you did not prepare this document, you do not
|

|
| 24 work for Oak Ridge Institute, but can you, using your

]
| 25 professional knowledge and experience, tell us.why that

Neal R. Gross & Co., Inc.
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| 1 would be so?

2 MR. TURK: Can I get a clarification? Which('sV)
3 document are you asking about now, 67 or 68?

4 MR. JOHNSON: 68.

5 MR. TURK: 68 has two charts? - ,

j

6 MR. JOHNSON: 68 does have two tables, it says

7 Radionuclide Concentrations in Sludge Samples from Clayton i

i
8 Water Treatment Plant and then a similar table -- I.think '

9 it's pretty much just a continuation of the same sort of

| 10 table. And as we read it, we do not see any mention of

11 tritium or cobalt 60 among the things being analyzed. Is

|

12 this appropriate --

13 MR. TURK: You do not see them among things,

14 analyzed or you do not see them among things reported?

15 MR. JOHNSON: What's the --

16 MR. TURK: I don't see them on the left-hand

17 column as an item which was detected. Now does that mean

18 it wasn't analyzed for or wasn't detected?

19 MR. JOHNSON: Well, that's a good question.

20 BY MR. JOHNSON: I

21 Q Do you have knowledge that cobalt and tritium

22 were tested for as part of this analysis but simply did not

23 meet some threshold for inclusion on this table?

24 A (Witness Bassett) With respect to cobalt 60,

i 25 on page 19 of the report, it states at the bottom of the

i
Neal R. Gross & Co., Inc.
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1

1 page --

2 MS. CARROLL: Page 19?

O
3 A (Witness Bassett) -- the last sentence which
4 is continued on the next page, "After the review of the

5 results the radiological analysis of the samples, it was

6 noted that cobalt 60, cesium 137 and uranium 235 were not

7 present in the sludge samples."

8 Q I see. Well then I will narrow my question and ;

i !
9 specify my question to, was tritium tested for, to your )

|

10 knowledge and if not, why not, in your professional |

11 judgment, opinion? I

12 A (Witness McAlpine) Tritium -- the analysis for

13 tritium, given that tritium has such a low energy, would

14 have required a liquid scintillation analysis. And I can't
'

15 tell from the gross al thing, gross beta, it would appear

16 that the analyses that were performed were not of the type

17 that would have detected tritium. Gross beta is typically

18 through either an open or closed window, but even through

19 an open window, GM-2, you would not see tritium imaging. !

20 Q Thank you.

21 A (Witness Mendonca) I think the point could be

22 added that if the radionuclides observed in the samples

|
23 were from the research reactor, the presence of cobalt 60

|

24 would have been there. In other words, by the analysis, at

|,

O 1
.

25 least these samples did not show that the releases that

Neal R. Gross & Co., Inc.
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1 were being observed were related to the research reactor,

2 releases from the effluent tanks that we previously

3 mentioned in our inspection report, right?

4 ADMINISTRATIVE JUDGE KLINE: Would that hold

5 true for the iodine as well, the iodine 131? I

l
6 WITNESS MCALPINE: These radionuclides that we

'

7 see in this analysis we concluded had come from the medical !

:

8 use.

9 ADMINISTRATIVE JUDGE KLINE: I see.

10 WITNESS MCALPINE: Of radionuclides from the !
!

11 hospitals in the Atlanta area. Plus, there's such a I

12 tremendous dilution from the time Georgia Tech releases

13 material to the sewer and the time it gets to Clayton, that i

(
14 even if we had analyzed for tritium, based on what we see i

'

I
15 going out, you wouldn't have seen it.

|

16 MR. JOHNSON: At this point, I'd like to offer i
1

17 GANE Number 66, 67 and 68 into evidence and we would wish

; 18 to note for the record that we offer GANE 67 even though we

19 didn't refer to it specifically because it is listed on the

20 front page as an attachment to 95-01, we figured for the

21 sake of completeness of the record, we would do so. So we |
|

22 offer 66, 67 and 68 as evidence. |

23 CHAIRMAN BECHHOEFER: The Board will note that

24 67 at least purports to be a correction to 66.

(
'- 25 WITNESS MCALPINE: That is correct. If I

Neal R. Gross & Co., Inc.
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1

i 1 might, during a quality control review, following the
|

>

J
2 issuance of the inspection report, we noted that a table,0

~#
3 that was referred to in the report had inadvertently not

4 been included and that was to get that table on the public

5 recordi
~~

6 MR. TURK: Your Honor, I have no problem with

7 the admission of GANE 66. I would oppose the admission of

8 GANE 67 and 68 for two reasons. First of all, they're.not

9 relevant to anything before the Board. There is no

10 allegation that there have been releases in excess of
|

11 regulatory limits, there is no allegation of any failure by

12 management in regard to effluents from.the plant. These

13 two charts measuring concentrations in sludge samples are ;

O I

14 simply not relevant to the management function.
|

15 Further, the NRC witnesses have indicated that

16 they could not detect releases from the Georgia Tech 1

17 facility in these sludge samples; therefore, the sludge

18 samples do not even appear to be related to Georgia Tech

19 whatsoever.

20 Third, I would note that there are some
.

21 handwritten notations all over which have not been

22 explained. I do not believe they are notations written by

23 NRC personnel, they appear to be written by GANE, but

24 that's my supposition. However, in any event, these are

O 25 not relevant to any issue before you or even necessarily to

Neal R. Gross & Co., Inc.
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'

1 the Georgia Tech reactor. Absent any connection, there's

i o
2 no basis for them to come into the record or to be part of

3 a decision that you may issue in this case.,

:

1- 4 Incidentally, Your Honor, just for

: 5 clarification in understanding those charts, I think it

6 would be useful to look at the inspection report,
j 7 particularly pages 19 and 20, which review each of the
i

j 8 radionuclides reported to NRC by the Oak Ridge Institute

| 9 for Science and Education. The NRC report indicates what
!
4

| 10 the probable sources of those radionuclides were, and it

11 concludes on page 20 that based on a review of the

12 analytical data, it can be concluded that the minute

! 13 quantities of short-lived radionuclides identified in the

[
; 14 sludge was derived from medical waste. In addition, it can

f 15 be concluded that concentrations of uranium and thorium
1

4

16 found in the Clayton Water Treatment Plant sludge samples.

i

; do not derive from licensed material. And it concludes, no17

18 violations or deviations were identified.

19 Absent any relevance to this facility, let

20 alone to the contention before you, I would oppose the

21 admission of those data.

22 ADMINISTRATIVE JUDGE LAM: So you're saying

23 there was no violation and the material did not come from

24 Georgia Tech.
t

25 MR. TURK: That's right.

Neal R. Gross & Co., Inc.
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1 MR.-EVANS: It came from hospitals.

2 MR. TURK: And I would further add, Your Honor,

O
3 that 68 is the letter from Oak Ridge to Mr. Bassett. It

4 contains two charts. One of those charts is' attached to

5 GANE 67. The second of the two charts is the chart that's
6 attached to GANE 67. You can compare the numbers and

7 verify that, it's the same material in both 67 and 68.
;

8 CHAIRMAN BECHHOEFER: The Board will admit 66

9 and 67 but we do not think that the relevance of 68 has

10 been demonstrated to this facility.

11 MR. JOHNSON: Thank you, Your Honor.

12 MR. TURK: Your Honor,.I would note that --

13 CHAIRMAN BECHHOEFER: 67 we're admitting, not

14 for what it says itself, but to make the document in 66

15 complete.

16 (The documents, heretofore marked as

17 GANE Exhibits Number 66 and 77, were

18 received in evidence.)

19 MR. TURK: But how is it relevant, how does it

20 make the existence of some facts --

21 CHAIRMAN BECHHOEFER: It doesn't matter, it

22 makes the exhibit more complete.

23 MR. TURK: Well, that may be true, but Your

24 Honor, we've indicated before that when GANE was putting in

25 partial copies of documents as exhibits, we don't have a

Neal R. Gross & Co., Inc.
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1 problem with that as long as there's no misunderstanding'

!
-

2 caused by the admission of part of a document. There's no
-
d

3 need for this to come in, it may have been intended to be

4 part of the inspection report initially but it's not

l' 5 relevant to anything before you; therefore, there's no need
i

! 6 for it to come in. There is no problem with admitting a
i
2

7 part of a document, you do not have to have a whole

8 document in evidence.
j

| 9 CRAIRMAN BECHHOEFER: The Board will repeat, we

: 10 will deny admission of 68 only and 67 we will allow in only
1

11 because it corrects an apparent completeness and will
;

; 12 clarify the record. We're not saying whether the specific
.

'

13 attachment is relevant or not to this proceeding, but we
I/

f' 14 will admit it for completeness of 66.
i

15 MR. TURK: May we then at least get a

16 stipulation by GANE that the handwritten notes on 67 are

17 not put in by the staff but by some other persons who are

18 not here?

19 MR. JOHNSON: Yes, very willingly. We would

20 gladly stipulate to that.

21 CHAIRMAN BECHHOEFER: The Board will --

22 assuming that's the case -- okay. As I say, 66 and 67 are

23 admitted and 68 is not.

24 (The document, heretofore marked as

25 GANE Exhibit Number 68, was REJECTED.)

Neal R. Gross & Co., Inc.
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1 MR. JOHNSON: In the interest of continuing to

2 move --
O

3 CHAIRMAN BECHHOEFER: But it can travel with

4 the record, as can all non-accepted exhibits.

5 MR. JOHNSON: Thank you, Your Honor.
,

6 MS. CARROLL: GANE 69.

7 MR. JOHNSON: The panel's testimony about

8 inspection report 95-02 was very clear, we've reviewed it

9 and we don't have any questions for the panel on this
|10 particular report. However, we have numbered it and we are
|
|

11 distributing it as GANE Number 69. Just in the interest of I

12 completeness of the record, we would ask that inspection

13 report 95-02 be admitted in its entirety, and again we have
t

-

!s 14 no questions for the panel, we're very satisfied with what :

15 we feel this says and have no further questions. But we

16 would offer it into evidence.

17 (The document referred to was marked

18 for identification as GANE Exhibit

19 Number 69.)

20 MR. TURK: This is not 95-02.

21 CHAIRMAN BECHHOEFER: With respect to 69, it

22 appears to the Board that this does include the notice of

23 violation that is included in the testimony, I believe at

24 page 26, and it includes the licensee's response. Withrr
|
,

25 that description at least, the Board would have no problem

Neal R. Gross & Co., Inc.
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1 with it. Does any party have any problem with putting this
2 in the record?

e

'

3 MR. TURK: Let me see if I can understand what
4 this is, Your Honor. At the very back of the document is a i

5 copy of a letter dated June 1, 1995 which is from the NRC

to G''orgia Tech. It appears to include -- it appears to6 e

7 have enclosed inspection report 95-02. It consists, as

8 presented here in this exhibit as a letter with concurrence

9 page and a single page notice of violation. Towards the

10 front of the package, immediately in front of that, is a

11 June 19 letter from Dr. Karam at Georgia Tech to NRC, which

12 an attachment, labeled Attachment 1, with a response to the

13 notice of violation.
,O
\ms/ 14 May we go off the record for a moment?

15 CHAIRMAN BECHHOEFER: Yes, off the record.

16 (Discussion off the record.)

17 CHAIRMAN BECHHOEFER: Back on the record.

18 MR. TURK: I've asked the staff witnesses to

19 look at the June 19 letter from Dr. Karam. They indicate

20 to me that there's nothing in the document that is

21 sensitive or that may be regarded as protected information.

22 That's correct?

23 WITNESS MENDONCA: That's correct.

24 MR. TURK: This exhibit contains two copies of

25 that letter apparently -- why I don't know -- along with

Neal R. Gross & Co., Inc.
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!

| 1 the NRC's response to the June 19 letter, and this is a
.

#

2 response dated June 27, 1995.

"

3 For what it's worth, the document is not

4 objectionable, but what does it prove, why is it relevant
'

5 as presented here. Why is this exhibit as it's constituted
i

6 relevant to this proceeding?
:

7 CHAIRMAN BECHHOEFER: Could you answer that?
:

j 8 MR. JOHNSON: This is something that we're

4 9 mainly offering in terms of completeness of the record.
i

| 10 ' Again, we are fairly satisfied with the staff testimony !

-

11 about this. Our policy has generally been, in case you ;

j 12 haven't figured it out by now, better too much in the

j 13 record than too little, and we're just offering it to

'
14 complete the record.

.

15 MS. CARROLL: I might add, we got our copies
:

1 16 made and we're by golly going to distribute them,

j 17 MR. TURK: I don't object to it, Your Honor,

f 18 the staff testimony indicates that there was a violation
i

| 19 and that corrective measures were taken and that the staff I
,

20 verified, subsequent to the fact.
4

i 21 MR. JOHNSON: I mean mainly as a resource, if
,

22 we need or want it for proposed findings, just for;

23 ccmpleteness of the record. That's all.;
.

24 CHAIRMAN BECHHOEFER: The Board will accept

25 GANE 69 with the explanation of what actually is included.

!

? Neal R. Gross & Co., Inc.
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1 (The document, heretofore marked as

2 GANE Exhibit Number 69, was received

.
3 in evidence.)

4 MR. TURK: And I would just note for the record

5 also, Your Honor, that the original letter, the June 1,

6 1995 transmission of the inspection report, did contain

7 more information than is present in this exhibit. There

8 was Section 2.7, I know, information in that transmittal

9 and that's not part of what this exhibit contains. But the

10 original inspection report did contain more information

11 than is present before you.
)
1

12 MR. JOENSON: May we proceed?

13 CHAIRMAN BECHHOEFER: Yes. I

14 MR. JOHNSON: At this point, we would like to

15 ask the panel to comment on some issues in the safety

16 analysis report, and I would like to say in anticipation of

17 apparent objection, this report is one of the bases of the

18 entire renewal process, the entire renewal of the license
1

19 that Georgia Tech is applying for. And while we have the

20 benefit of these NRC experts, we would like to get their |

21 input on some of the statements and some of the commitments ,

22 made in the safety analysis report. And I'm going to state

23 that as a preamble to my questions.

24 If they would like, I can show them this copy.

O 25 I don't know if they have the safety analysis report.

|
|

Neal R. Gross & Co., Inc.
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1 MS. CARROLL: They do.

2 MR. JOHNSON: Okay. This is the April 19940
3 version of the safety analysis report, by the way, for

4 purposes of clarity. As an introduction -- Well, first, as

5 an introductory matter, I should just clarify for the
6 record that the commitments made by Georgia Tech in the

7 safety analysis report are binding on them even if there

8 are no NRC regulations, which make those commitments

9 necessary from a NRC regulation standpoint. They are still

10 binding commitments, are they not?

11 MR. TURK: May I inquire before we go down this !

12 track? Is there something in the staff's testimony this
!

13 relates to because I can't see anything?

() 14 CHAIRMAN BECHHOEFER: We might say that j

15 everything the FSAR is not appropriate for examination. It i

16 may not relate to the contention in question at all, nor it

17 may noe. relate to these witnesses testimony. On the other I

|
|

18 hand, these witnesses have talked about commitments

19 occasionally taade of the FSAR, so, perhaps in response to

20 questions, but Well, have to see what the questions--

21 are, but I can't guarantee they are all relevant.

22 MR. JOHNSON: Obviously we do feel that there

23 is some general relevance, but if I may point to a specific

24 part of the testimony that is a good touchstone for our

'

25 understand of the fact that this document is part of their

Neal R. Gross & Co., Inc.
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1 knowledge and part even though they have not testified--

2 in length in this document. On page 6 it says, "Please

3 explain the bases for your conclusions in this regard,"

4 talking about their conclusion that they do not agree with

5 our contention that management is inadequate. They say

6 that it is based on a number of things and number C is,

7 "Our knowledge of pertinent regulatory actions and other

8 matters related to the licensee's management of its

9 facility and the period following restart." This document

10 is a management document. On page 7, further along in the

11 answer to question 9 at the very bottom it says, "We have

12 concluded that the present organization and management of

13 the GTRR provides reasonable assurance that the public

14 health and safety will be protected in the event that

15 licensed renewal is authorized." This safety analysis

16 report is an integral part of the licensee renewal process,

17 and if they are able -- it is part of their application and

18 if they feel confident that this will happen if the license

19 renewal process goes through --

20 But I suppose, as you said, we will go ahead

21 and ask questions -- specific questions.

| 22 CHAIRMAN BECHHOEFER: Yes, as it still relates |

23 to management and the management aspect of the FSAR, which
I

24 have been distributed to us at some point, but I can't
/~T'

25 remember when or where or under what nomenclature.-

|

Neal R. Gross & Co., Inc.
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1 MR. TURK: I would just note, Your Honor, that

- 2 the testimony on page 6 that GANE has referred to

O
3 specifically says that our conclusion as to the adequacy of

4 management is based upon things including other matters

5 relate'd to licensee's management of its facility. It -

6 doesn''t say the FSAR. It talks about management of the

7 facility. So I don't know where they are going to go with

8' this line of questions, but I would note that and hold my

9 objection until I hear the specific question.

10 MR. JOHNSON: I would say that especially in

11 light of testimony we have received already in this

12 proceeding that a document such as this leaving the Neely

13 facility is apparently subject to significant management
O 14 control. We've heard testimony that Dr. Karam likes to

15 have approval of all documents that go out as report of the.

16 Neely Research facility. I would say that this report is a

17 product, to some extent, of the management of the facility

18 and does have -- I mean, again, we'll go ahead and start

19 asking specific questions since we are pressed for time and

20 if certain ones are perceived as irrelevant, then we will

21 deal with that on a case-by-case basis.

22 CHAIRMAN BECHHOEFER: You may wish to ask Dr.

23 Karam some of --

24 MS. CARROLL: We do.

25 MR. JOHNSON: We do intend to ask Dr. Karam

Neal R. Gross & Co., Inc.
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1 about the SAR. We wish to ask this panel, though, as well.

2 MR. TURK: I would hope that -- I assume what

3 is about to follow then are attempts to point to

4 inaccuracies in the FSAR --

5 MR. JOHNSON: Yes.

6 MR. TURK: -- and asking this panel their

7 opinion of whether that is something significant in respect

8 to management. I wouldn't object to that question, but it

9 seems to me that we will be taking up a lot of time about )
10 something that is not of particular use.

11 BY MR. JOHNSON:

12 Q In the introduction to the safety analysis

13 report, it says page 1 at the bottom. It's right after theO
\~ 14 Table of Contents or Index to the document.

15 MR. TURK: I would note also that I have handed
|

16 the witnesses a copy of the January 1, 1995 -- January

17 6th -- 10, 1995 transmission of a revised SAR for them to

18 look at.

19 MS. CARROLL: Yes. GANE would be delighted to

20 see, you know, where the errors are. We don't have that

21 particular copy. I think they are fairly -- They aren't i

22 real factual corrections, but are more typos. We're

23 willing to risk running into that.
!

24 BY MR. JOHNSON:,

:

; 25 Q There is a statement at the end of the second

Neal R. Gross & Co., Inc.
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1 paragraph of the introduction, it mentions,' over the years
|

7- the fuel performance has been satisfactory with no known2

d
3 problems. Engineering safety systems have. performed

4 adequately and as intended. No safety problems have been

5 encountered. Do you agree with this statement?

|
6 MR TURK: I'd have to object, Your Honor. I

7 think the first thing to do is establish what is the

8 meaning of the sentence, no safety problems have been

j 9 encountered, without asking for a total conclusion. There
!

| 10 may be a difference in understanding. I don't know. I

11 haven't heard the witnesses' answers.
!

12 BY MR. JOHNSON:

| 13 Q What do you understand this statement to mean,

| 14 no safety problems have been encountered in this context

i 15 that we perceive in this document?
t

16 A (Witness Mendonca) Dr. Karam in some of the

17 prehearing conferences that were held explained what he

| 18 meant by that. It related, as I recall -- this is as I

19 recall, to the equipment and the safety systems and there

20 had been no significant safety problems in that. Again,

21 that's as I recall from some prehearing conferencing. As

| 22 you suggested earlier you say wnnt to ask Dr. Karam about

23 what's specifically intended. Given my understanding and
,

I 24 what I just said, I would agree that there are no
O
\~#

i 25 significant problems with the major safety systems at this
!

. Neal R. Gross & Co., Inc.
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|

|
1 facility. I

2 Q There is a section that we are going to -- Page
O

3 36, it's the section 4.2.2, there is a mention of the hot
!

4 laboratory, and also 4.2.3 talks about laboratory hot cell
I

5 ventilation. We have heard testimony that -- These are, as
i6 we understand, parts of the facility which deal with state '

7 licensed material, at least, a good bit of the time. Why,

! 8 in your knowledge -- to the best of your knowledge are
1

| 9 these descriptions even in a document intended for renewal |

| 10 for a NRC license?

11 MR. TURK: I would object to the question in

12 the sense that it is asking why did Dr. Karam or would the

13 licensee include this material in the FSAR. I would not,

-

14 object if the question to Mr. Mendonca or other witnesses

15 is, is there a reason why you would want to know about the

16 hot cell or hot cell ventilation as part of the license

17 application.

| 18 MR. JOHNSON: I might even be willing to

19 rephrase the question along the lines of -- Well, I'll let

20 you answer if you -- |

21 WITNESS MENDONCA: The reason we -- I would

i

22 want to be inforn,ed of these particular components is that

23 whether there was material from the state or the reactor in

| 24 this, radiation, that material could affect operation of

| 25 the reactor. The ventilation could be important in
I

|
|

!

|
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1 maintaining control of those components. Additionally,

2 there is potential for both the reactor and state material |()
3 in this, and I think it provides an overview for safety.
4 BY MR. JOHNSON:

5 Q I'm going to backtrack slightly, to page 16.
6 Right before it says site characteristics. This is

i

7 speaking in section 2.3 of -- 2.3 is reactor safety. The

8 middle paragraph o page 16 is -- I think it is safe to say

9 -- Well, no it's not. It says, "In the event of the

10 ultimate failure, fuel melting, a release of fission

11 products will take place. The surrounding environs are
i

12 protected from exposure to high concentrations of
i

13 reactivity by the steel containment building enclosing the

| 14 reactor. The leak tightness of the containment building
:

15 as established by testing would prevent serious out leakage
1

16 of volatile fission products." This seems to be,
i

i 17 obviously, the worst case scenario in terms of a fuel
1

i 18 melting. Do you agree with this scenario? Do you feel

]
19 that in the case of such a significant accident that this

|. 20 is being represented accurately by management, that leak

21 tightness would prevent serious damage?,

22 MR. TURK: The issue of what is the proper.

23 accident for analysis in the FSAR is not before this panel.

24 The only issue is management. Unless there is some attempt 1

i i
!

25 to show how this is a management issue, I don't understand I

!

|>
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1 the relevance,

j
2 CHAIRMAN BECHHOEFER: The Board - 'Unless some 1

i
! 3 showing can be made how these questions relate to the

4 management segments of the FSAR, it's probably not relevant

5 to the contention at all. It may be relevant to the NRC's i

j 6 overall review, but not to what's before us.
!

7 Let me ask one clarifying question of the
1

8 panel. Are these -- the other materials that were

| 9 mentioned in a previous question, would they have been

| 10 required to be filed, or is this section even applicable,

11 50.34(b), and there is a line of descriptive material that

12 must be in the FSAR. Does that apply to research reactors

13 at all, as far as you are aware?
1 l' ',

14 WITNESS MENDONCA: The answer is yes, iti

1

15 applies. The requirements of 50.34(b) of the Final Safety
|

16 Analysis Report generally applies to research reactors as

17 much as they apply. I see some -- You know, I just see

18 immediately here in the books some evaluation of ECCS.

! 19 Some research reactors don't have it. This one happens to. I

1

20 As applicable, they have to provide a safety analysis

21 report.
|

l22 CHAIRMAN BECHHOEFER: Would the matters i

23 concerning -- I think other materials was the way it was

; 24 referenced in the earlier question, would they have been
; /~T

# 25 covered for the FSAR dealing with this particular facility|

4

I
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1 or was that more or less gratuitous additional information? I
i
a

p 2 WITNESS MENDONCA: There is a section --
Y

3 MR. TURK: Your Honor, by the other materials,

4 do you mean the hot cell and the hot cell ventilation or --

5 CHAIRMAN BECHHOEFER: The general information
~

6 that the witnesses. testified about.;
!

i
l 7 MR. JOHNSON: Other matters related to --
|

8 CHAIRMAN BECHHOEFER: Other matters, I think,

9 it was called.

10 MR. TURK: That was about the training by the -

! 11 - the licensee as to state training? I'm trying to
|

.
12 recall --

|

13 WITNESS MENDONCA: I think you are asking ifA
'\~']'

14 they are required to provide that stuff on the -- what was
!

15 it? The hot cell and the associated ventilation?

16 CHAIRMAN BECHHOEFER: Right. Could you answer
|

17 the question?

18 WITNESS MENDONCA: In this section there is a

19 thing as four nuclear reactors, such items as reactor core,

20 reactor cooling system, instrumentation control, electrical

21 containment, other engineering safety features, auxiliary

22 and emergency system power conversion, rad waste, handling
|
j 23 systems, which may be included in that, and fuel handling

l1

| 24 systems shall be discussed insofar as such pertinent --

O 25 There's also a section for facilities other -- Let's see.
,

|

, Neal R. Gross & Co., Inc.
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1 So, there is inclusion of how you are going to handle rad

2 waste and rad exposure. It also, under item 3, of that
i

3 particular section -- The kinds and quantities of !

l
|

4 radioactive materials expected to be produced in the
)

5 operation and the means of controlling and limiting

6 radioactive effluents and radiation exposure within limits

7 set forth in part 20 -- you know, I indeed think it is sort

8 of an integrated program and it's not totally gratuitous,

9 which was your words as I recall. I think it is good

10 information to have that will provide a sound basis for

11 them making a total safety picture and program.

12 ADMINISTRATIVE LAW JUDGE KLINE: Mr. Mendonca,
,

13 do you have duties related to approval of the license at

14 all?

15 WITNESS MENDONCA: Yes.

16 CHAIRMAN BECHHOEFER: So in that capacity you

17 are forced to be aware of what's in the FSAR, the latest

18 version of the application, is that correct?

19 WITNESS MENDONCA: Yes. I'm gladly involved,

20 not forced.

21 (Laughter)

22 ADMINISTRATIVE LAW JUDGE KLINE: On your

23 judgments on management contained in your testimony did you
!

! 24 specifically rely on anything in the SAR to reach your ,

25 conclusions in your testimony? And this is for any of the>

Neal R. Gross & Co., Inc.
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1

1 panel members?

i 2 WITNESS MCALPINE: I relied on the past-

~

3 ;;rformance of the license.

; 4 ADMINISTRATIVE LAW JUDGE KLINE: You didn't

5 consult the FSAR to draft this testimony?
!

6 WITNESS MCALPINE: No, I did not.

7 WITNESS BASSETT: I did not.
4

8 ADMINISTRATIVE LAW JUDGE KLINE: Mr. Mendonca?;

4

*

9 WITNESS MENDONCA: I did not.

10 CHAIRMAN BECHHOEFER: With that background, you

11 can --
1 |

! 12 MR. JOHNSON: We would proceed and we will try

13 and phrase our questions in such a way as to make the,

/'N'

2 14 relevance to management clear.
.

'
15 BY MR. JOHNSON:

16 Q We will start again with page 16. Do you feel

: 17 that it was negligent on the part of Gecrgia Tech
1

18 management in any way to characterize the worst case

19 scenario in this fashion?

.
20 MR. TURK: Well, first of all, this is not -- I

J

i

21 have to object to the characcerization. This is a section

1 22 of the safety analysis report, not the environmental

'

23 report. There is a difference. This is a section on
j

{ .

reactor safety and in the reactor safety section it says,24
!

25 in the event of ultimate failure, fuel melting, a release'

1
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1 of fission products will take place. This is not an
L

i('
2 attempt to characterize the worst case accident in an I

!

'~'
3 environmental sense.

4 MS. CARROLL:
!

Excuse me, but aren't the safety,

! 5 analysis reports -- Isn't the design basis of a nuclear
6 plant connected to the worst case scenario and then you

! 7 protect the environment against that? Isn't that the

8 basis?

9 MR. TURK: As I understand the term worst case
10 scenario, that's a class line accident, that is beyond the
11 design basis accident. Maybe it's a term of art. I have a

12 problem with the characterization using that phrase.
,

! 13 CHAIRMAN BECHHOEFER: I think the questions on

|\/ 14 the FSAR should be limited to the portions of the FSAR
l

1

15 that are management related, and I do think those have been

16 distributed to us separately. I don't happen to be able to
|

17 locate it --
|

18 MS. CARROLL: The flow chart?

19 CHAIRMAN BECHHOEFER: No, there were several

20 pages that management has dealt with in the FSAR, but I'm

21 not sure that the rest of the FSAR is close enough to the

22 contention to make inquiries permissible.
I

23 ADMINISTRATIVE LAW JUDGE LAM: First of all,

| 24 the staff, it is in their direct panel -- in their direct

25 testimony, they nake no mention whatsoever of the FSAR that

Neal R. Gross & Co., Inc.
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'
1 you are looking at.

.

2 MS. CARROLL: They made mention of the licenseg-
. \_)' 3 renewal and this is the application. I mean, the FSAR is
,

4 included in the application. It has other components too.
;

; 5 It has financial reports, environmental reports and we will i

1

6 get into those too. This is their application.
'

|

7 CHAIRMAN BECHHOEFER: No --.

;

| 8 ADMINISTRATIVE LAW JUDGE KLINE: We will not.

9 CHAIRMAN BECHHOEFER: -- we will not allow
.

10 questions in those areas.
,

11 ADMINISTRATIVE LAW JUDGE KLINE: We will not

12 get into that.
|
1

13 CHAIRMAN BECHHOEFER: Unless they relate to

O
j 14 management per se.
I

15 ADMINISTRATIVE LAW JUDGE KLINE: Unless they
!

! 16 relate to management specifically. We have just asked
4

17 these people if they relied on this document at all in
,

18 order to produce their testimony and they said no.

19 MS. CARROLL: We thought that that was pretty

20 damaging that that got into the record. ;

I
21 ADMINISTRATIVE LAW JUDGE KLINE: Okay. )

22 MS. CARROLL: The thing is, this came out of

23 Dr. Karam's office. It's clear that he manages the

24 facility.
_

' 25 ADMINISTRATIVE LAW JUDGE KLINE: We-

Neal R. Gross & Co., Inc.
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1 understand --

2 MS. CARROLL: He managed this document as well.,

_

3

4 ADMINISTRATIVE LAW JUDGE KLINE: We

5 understand --

6
'

MS. CARROLL: He managed the facts of it.

7 ADMINISTRATIVE LAW JUDGE KLINE: We understand

8 that there are certain ecological type theories around that

9 everything is connected to everything else, but that is not

10 so here. You have a specific contention, and it isn't true

11 that everything is connected to everything else within this

12 proceeding. So that the fact -- the fact that some

13 document comes out under Dr. Karam's signature is not in

' 14 and of itself evidence of his management.

15 MS. CARROLL: Now, if he makes a mistake --

16 ADMINISTRATIVE LAW JUDGE KLINE: You have a

17 contention that is cited in the testimony, and that is the

18 contention we are here to require evidence on.

19 MS. CARROLL: But if he makes a mistake on this
|

20 license application, shedding light on that doesn't go to

j 21 his ability to manage?

22 ADMINISTRATIVE LAW JUDGE KLINE: That's your

23 contention. You can still file a late filed contention if

L 24 you felt that was true.-p;

! \- 25 MS. CARROLL: But I mean, it seems to me that

Neal R. Gross & Co., Inc.
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1 .there is a variety of errors that the management can make

2 other than in how he manages people. He can --

3 ADMINISTRATIVE LAW JUDGE KLINE: You cited --
|

4 MS. CARROLL: -- mismanage the water flow. He
t

| 5 can mismanage the environmental releases.
|

|
6 ADMINISTRATIVE LAW JUDGE KLINE: And if you

7 have evidence --

| 8 MS. CARROLL: Do you agree?
!

| 9 ADMINISTRATIVE LAW JUDGE KLINE: -- and basis

| 10 for that to file a contention on that, you might have
|

11 gotten it admitted if you had sufficient basis, but it

12 isn't included in this one. Now, in fact you've tried to

13 get in a lot of contentions, which we rejected, not on the

14 basis of truth or falseness, on the basis of lack of basis,

15 that you didn't have the adequate basis to support what you

16 were saying. Now, some of these things you-are raising now

17 are things I recall screening out of contentions,
i

18 contentions that have been previously rejected. We accept
|

19 it because you had a documentary basis, a management

20 contention, and the management contention is cited in the

|

| 21 testimony and that's what you are restricted to.
!

l

| 22 ADMINISTRATIVE LAW JUDGE LAM: Also, right now

23 you are at the stage of. cross examining Panel B.;

1
i 24 ADMINISTRATIVE LAW JUDGE KLINE: You are cross

:O:- 25 examining. We are trying to find out if these witnesses

Neal R. Gross & Co., Inc.
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1 have told the truth of the matter.

2 MS. CARROLL: Okay, well, being a holistic-type
i

| 3 person, I probably do need this external coaching to get at

4 this process. Now, Mr. Mendonca,Las I understand it, in a

5 lead person, if not the lead person, on reviewing this

6 license application.

7 ADMINISTRATIVE LAW JUDGE KLINE: He just said
i

|

| 8 he was -- said he had a rr e in it. I don't know if it was
|

|

9 lead or not.

10 MS. CARROLL: Right. Now, the management of

11 the licensee submitted this application. It's a public
|

| 12 document. We're read it. We have the manager and the
!

13 decider here, the licensee is making the petition and the,

14 decider of the petition here and we have deficiencies. )
.

i 15 ADMINISTRATIVE LAW JUDGE KLINE: But we have no

16 contention on it.

I 17 MR. JOHNSON: May I -- I want to try and
| |

| 18 illuminate something for my partner here in the interest of
|

19 --

20 Let me ask the Court a question. If we had

|

j 21 decided to call Mr. Mendonca as a witness for GANE, am I

22 correct in assuming we would have much more leeway in
!

23 either questioning him or in preparing written testimony on

'

24 his part concerning his response to the SAR, concerning his
O

| k- 25 role in that?

Neal R. Gross & Co., Inc.
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.

1 ADMINISTRATIVE LAW JUDGE KLINE: There is,

'

4g virtually no chance that you would have gotten that2

''
' request.

1

4 MR. JOHNSON: Still not likely. The point

5 I'm -- I just trying to -- I'm hoping to elucidate thej
a

6- difference between cross examining witnesses and being able

7 to produce a witness on your own because I think that that
i
| 8 may be part of a --
!

| 9 ADMINISTRATIVE LAW JUDGE KLINE: These people

| 10 have provided you testimony which they purport to be the

i 11 truth. Now, if you think it is the truth, you don't have
:

i 12 to ask them anything. If you think there is more to it
,

13 than that, you can ask them on what they told you.
I (
; 14 ADMINISTRATIVE LAW JUDGE LAM: And they haven't
:
'

15 told you anything about a FSAR.

16 ADMINISTRATIVE LAW JUDGE KLINE: Yeah, if there
|
I 17 is anything specifically in the FSAR that bears on what

18 they say, that's linked to it, yeah, you can ask that, but

19 in terms of just wading through the FSAR looking for errors

20 in text, I don't think we are going to permit that.

21 MR. JOHNSON: Then, can we go off tla ocord

22 for--

23 MS. CARROLL: No -- Well, we can if you want,

24 but there's one question I think that applies and that I

25 want to ask.
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1 CHAIRMAN BECHHOEFER: Off the record.

2 (Brief pause.)

3 CHAIRMAN BECHHOEFER: Back on the record.

4 BY MR. JOHNSON:

5 Q In your testimony, you mention a process,

6 procedure of periodically reviewing the minutes of the

7 Nuclear Safeguards Committee.

8 CHAIRMAN BECHHOEFER: Where is this?

9 MR. JOHNSON: Well, a couple of examples, on

10 page 20, talking about inspection report 93-02, they talk

11 about --

12 CHAIRMAN BECHHOEFER: Okay, I just wanted one

13 reference.

14 MS. CARROLL: We have another handy.

15 MR. JOHNSON: Also on page 25.

16 MR. EVANS: 25 of what now?

17 MR. JOHNSON: Page 25 of the testimony, of the

18 staff testimony.,

19 CHAIRMAN BECHHOEFER: 20 and 25.

20 MR. JOHNSON: Yeah, those are just two

21 examples. We figured that having two might be helpful.

22 CHAIRMAN BECHHOEFER: Okay.

23 BY MR. JOHNSON:

24 Q And this is part of the inspection process, you

25 know, reviewing these minutes, and from testimony we've

Neal R. Gross & Co., Inc.
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1 already had, it seems like these gentlemen are familiar

2 with the Nuclear Safeguards Committee and the minutes

3 thereof. I

4 In the minutes of Nuclear Safeguard Committee

5 for -- MS. CARROLL: You guys want to see

6 them'?

7 MR. TURK: What's the question?

8 MR. JOHNSON: Well, I need to continue to lay a

9 foundation or I'm sure I'm going to get shot down, so I'm

10 going to continue.

I

i 11 MS. CARROLL: Don't be so sure.

12 MR. JOHNSON: Well,1 I'm going to continue.

13 MS. CARROLL: This is a legitimate question.
|O

\~ 14 BY MR. JOHNSON:

15 Q In minutes from May 9, 1991, August 1, 1991,

16 September 26, 1991, there is an ongoing discussion of an at

17 first temporary and eventually permanent reduction of the

18 water flow in the secondary H O system from 1200 gallons2

19 per minute to 960 gallons per minute and then down to 900.

20 These are minutes that were available for review by this

21 panel and may well have already read them.

22 In the safety analysis report on page 87,

23 Section 4.4.8.2 under secondary H60 system, the licensee-

'
24 has stated that the main pump will circulate H60 at 1200

l
25 gallons per minute.: *

|
!
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1 Based on information available in minutes which

2 you had at your disposal for review, is this not7-

(
''

3 inaccurate?

4 A (Witness Mendonca) No, it's not. The reason

5 .is-that the 1200 is their design flow rate. The 900 and

6 the 960 that you reference is really a set point for a low

7 flow set point. They're two different things, it's not

8 inaccurate and it's not a discrepancy.

9 Q Let me ask a clarifying question based on what

10 you just said, Mr. Mendonca. Are you saying that the

11 technical specifications or some binding design-oriented

12 document specifies the 1500 and that the reduction that we

13 are referring to mentioned in the minutes of meetings is a

O)\
14 voluntary action which does not contradict the design?'.

15 MR. TURK: I haven't heard Mr. Mendonca say

16 there's a reduction. He's identified the lower number as a

17 low flow set point, not a reduction in flow.

18 MS. CARROLL: Ask him to describe what a set

19 point is.

20 Q So this is -- again for clarification, is the

21 difference that we're grappling with right now the

22 difference between a primary flow rate or I think you said

23 design, and what we see here listed in the minutes is a

24 secondary flow rate?
,,,

' 25 A (Witness Mendonca) No.

Neal R. Gross & Co., Inc.
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1 MR. TURK: Your Honor, I don't see a need to

2 pursue it. I mean we're not here to educate GANE on what
O

3 the documents mean. There's no tie to management, there's

4 nothing here relevant.

5 WITNESS MENDONCA: I think it was clear in my

i
6 testimony, if the panel has some follow up questions, maybe '

7 I haven't made myself clear. !

8 MR. TURK: I think you're clear. If the panel

9 has a follow up question, I wouldn't oppose it, but I think

10 you're very clear.

11 CHAIRMAN BECHHOEFER: No , we have no follow up

12 on that.

13 BY MR. JOHNSON:
i
\ 14 Q As a clarification question, what we see in the

15 minutes listed as the set point of 900 gallons per minute,

16 are we correct in understanding your testimony is that this

17 does not refer to the point at which the water flow rate is

18 set?

19 A (Witness Mendonca) That's correct. It's just

20 a lower limit set point for if they get low flow, they get

21 an alarm and some indication that they should do something. 1

22 The pump is still pulping at around the 1200 range although

23 there's fluctuations and you can ask Dr. Karam for a

24 complete system description, which I'm sure he can provide

\- 25 if you wish. )
i

|
|
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1

1 MR. TURK: I don't know if I'd be that

2 generous.Ov
3 WITNESS MENDONCA: I was offering Dr. Karam, it

4 wasn't me.

5 (Laughter.)

6 MR. TURK: May I say counsel is not bound by

7 the witness' offer.
|
l

8 (Laughter.)

9 WITNESS MENDONCA: I don't think Dr. Karam is

10 either.

11 MR. TURK: Your Honor, for the record, may I
,

! 12 note it's now 3:15 and we do have a problem with the panel

| 13 having to be excused. In fact, panel 2 will have to be

14 excused .also at some time later today. As I mentioned I~

15 believe off the record, I have some redirect of about 15

16 minutes, Mr. Evans has some cross and all of that --

17 presenting panel 2, all of that is going to take some time.

1
! 18 CHAIRMAN BECHHOEFER: I think this latest has

i

19 been very unproductive, this isn't useful information. I

20 MR. JOHNSON: This is the last line of

21 questioning.

22 MS. CARROLL: Maybe. I mean we have to kind of

23 go back over and make sure that we covered it all, but we

24 think this is the last one.

O
| 25 MR. J0HNSON: And all I'm attempting to do is
i

Neal R. Gross & Co., Inc.
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1 'to get to a state where Ms. Carroll can be satisfied with

2 the answers she's getting. I know that I'm probably the

3 only person in this room who cares, but I do and I am going

4 to attempt --

5 MS. CARROLL: You're going to go on the record

6 saying that?

7 Look, y'all have held us to a pretty artificial

8 process. You can hear everything I'm saying to him. We

9 went through a process --

10 MR. TURK: My comment is simply to urge you to
. I

4 11 please see if you can finish quickly, we have a lot of work
l

12 left to do. )
|

13 MS. CARROLL: We're trying. So if you'll be |O
5/ 14 quiet, we'll get finished.

15 The Safeguards Committee went through a process

16 from May 9 through September 26 of downgrading the water

17 flow, it was temporary, they went to 960, then they went to
|

18 900, then they made it permanent.

19 MR. TURK: You do not understand the testimony.

20 MS. CARROLL: I would like for you to make me

21 understand why this is not inconsistent with this 1200 set

22 point, having observed their process. Would you like --

23 WITNESS MENDONCA: They're two different

24 things. The 1200 is not a set point. What that 1200 is in

k 25 the safety analysis report is the design flow rate. The

Neal R. Gross & Co., Inc.
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1 900 and the 960 is a set point for a low flow set point.

2 That results in an alarm so that they can take action in

O
3 accordance with their alarm procedures to get the flow back

4 up or reinstate or shutdown or do whatever their alarm and

5 emerg'ency procedures specify. They are two different

6 things, it is not inconsistent.

7 MS. CARROLL: So they lowered then the set

8 point from 960 to 900.

9 WITNESS MENDONCA: Correct, the low flow set

10 point.

11 MS. CARROLL: And this is because they need to
i

12 know if they're out of water, or if the water level is |
|

13 dropping, there's a need to know. So they created an alarm

O 14 system.

15 WITNESS MENDONCA: Yes.

16 MS. CARROLL: Why would they lower it from 960

17 to 900?

18 MR. TURK: Your Honor, it's way beyond anything

19 related to management.

20 CHAIRMAN BECHHOEFER: I don't think that has

21 any relevance to management at all.

22 MR. EVANS: How does he know why they did it?

23 MS. CARROLL: The Nuclear Safeguards Committee

24 decided to do this, they're part of the management
A
V 25 structure.

Neal R. Gross & Co., Inc.
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.

i \

: 1 MR. TURK: You have eight NRC employees sitting
.'

f~) here providing answers to you providing answers to you !2

\~/ \

3 about things that don't relate to your contention. We're )
1 4 here to litigate the contention. Do that. You're taking )
,

! 5 up a lot of time, you're demanding that time and money be
,

i |

| 6 spent on your contention, let's stick to the contention. l
i

i 7 MS. CARROLL: I am sticking to the contention.

|

8 CHAIRMAN BECHHOEFER: Well, the latter

9 questions don't really relate to the contention at all.

10 MS. CARROLL: Well, it's a decision the Nuclear

11 Safeguards Committee made and it seems like bunch of

12 managers made this decision, looks like a management j

13 decision to us._

\
'- 14 CHAIRMAN BECHHOEFER: Well, as I say, that's

15 not a question of management, which is what the subject of

16 the contention is.
|

17 MS. CARROLL: So even if managers make bad

18 decisions, which I'm not sure this is, but I thought it was

19 before I asked --

20 ADMINISTRATIVE JUDGE KLINE: But you have an

21 explanation. I mean despite the objections, you got your

22 explanation.

23 MS. CARROLL: Well, I wasn't sure it was

24 finished, but I'm getting that indication now.

25 ADMINISTRATIVE JUDGE KLINE: It appears to me

Neal R. Gross & Co., Inc.
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1 that you did not understand the explanation. But --

2 MS. CARROLL: I understand it better now.

3 ADMINISTRATIVE JUDGE KLINE: That's helpful. 1

4 So why don't we just go on then.

5 MS. CARROLL: We've got a lot of paper out, so
i

6 if we can shuffle this paper, we can establish whether this

7 is the last question, which we think it was. But --

8 MR. JOHNSON: And I guess we should go off the

9 record for a few minutes.

10 CHAIRMAN BECHHOEFER: Off the record for a

11 moment.

12 (Brief pause.)

13 CHAIRMAN BECHHOEFER: Back on the record.

O* i

14 MR. JOHNSON: There are two questions we have

15 very specifically to management.

16 BY MR. JOHNSON:

17 Q Do you, in the minds of the panel, does the

18 high turnover rate of RSOs and MORSs at the Georgia Tech

19 facility cause you any concern in terms of the management

20 of the facility in a programmatic way?

21 MR. EVANS: Objection to the form of the

22 question. He's saying there is a high -- he has not asking

23 whether they consider there is a high turnover rate, he's

24 making the bald assertion there is a high turnover rate.

25 There's no foundation as to whether there is or isn't a
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1 high turnover rate.

2 CHAIRMAN BECHHOEFER: Why don't you premise it-

U
3 on given the turnover rate that has been demonstrated.

4 MR. JOHNSON: Fair enough, fair enough.

5 BY MR. JOHNSON:

6 Q Over the past 10 years, there have been, I'm

going to say seven or eight because I don't have a tally in7

8 front of me, RSOs and MORSs at the Georgia Tech facility,

9 including acting ones -- I should say including acting ones

10 -- does this strike you as a high turnover rate and if so,
11 does it concern you?

j

12 MR. TURK: May we have just a moment, Your

13 Honor?

14 CHAIRMAN BECHHOEFER: Yes.

15 (Brief pause.)

16 CHAIRMAN BECHHOEFER: Back on the record.

17 A' (Witness McAlpine) The panel answers no.

|
18 MR. TURK: And with that, may I ask if the '

19 witnesses can clarify how many MORSs there have been in

20 this time period?

21 WITNESS MCALPINE: We counted four.

22 MR. TURK: Four, Your Honor, not seven or eight

23 as the question asked.

24 CHAIRMAN BECHHOEFER: Does that include people

25 who were acting at various times? I understand the

Neal R. Gross & Co., Inc.
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1 question to include acting. i

|
4

2 WITNESS MCALPINE: You had permanents that were

3 acting at one time and then acting again -- Revsin,

4 Copcutt, O'Hara and Ice. |

5 DR. KARAM: O'Hara was acting.

6 WITNESS MCALPINE: O'Hara was acting.

7 BY MR. JOHNSON:

8 Q And Bob Boyd?

9 A (Witness McAlpine) He was not a MORS. ,

1

10 Q I said -- did I not say RSOs and MORSs --

11 obviously within the past --

12 MR. TURK: Four plus Bob Boyd, we wouldn't i

13 oppose that.
l'

,

|\ '

14 BY MR. JOHNSON: '

15 Q And the answer is you do not perceive this

16 being a high turnover rate, now that we've clarified the

17 issue of how many? The answer to do you consider this to

18 be a high turnover rate -- the answer is no?

19 MR. TURK: The question you asked was are you

20 concerned about the high turnover rate, as you characterize

21 it, and then rephrased as being seven or eight people. You

22 asked if they're concerned about that rate of turnover. And

23 now your question is a little different?

24 MR. JOHNSON: Well, I thought that I had backed

25 up and asked if they considered this to be a high turnover

Neal R. Gross & Co., Inc.
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:

1 rate as a matter of foundation, but if not then -- if the|
,

2 answer is they're not concerned by this, then that probablyg.

| N*J
.

3 satisfies her question.

!
4 WITNESS MCALPINE: That was our answer.

;

} 5 BY MR. JOHNSON:

| '6
'

Q For the record, in the management structure of
a

I 7 Georgia Te,h, what is your understanding of the function

8 that the President and Vice President --
.!

:

! 9 MR. EVANS: I'm at this time going to move the

1| 10 court to terminate the cross examination of this panel.

11 They stated before lunch an hour and a half, it's more than
,

]
12 an hour and a half. That would not be the only reason, but

13 frankly I can't tell you how much I object to this whole. /'N
|

;

|14 procedure of coming in and going on a fishing expedition,-

i 15 trying to conduct discovery when they're supposed to be
i

| 16 conducting a cross exam. We see them debating with each
i

! 17 other or talking with each other to try and figure out what
i

18 the next question is. That is not an appropriate way of

19 doing cross exam. I realize we bent over backwards for pro,

i

| 20 se, but I believe this is beyond the pale and I move that
1

21 this cross examination be terminated right now.

22 CHAIRMAN BECHHOEFER: How much more do you

23 have?

24 MS. CARROLL: This is the absolute last.

25 CHAIRMAN BECHHOEFER: That one question?

Neal R. Gross & Co., Inc.
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1 MS. CARROLL: Uh-huh.
'

2 MR. JOHNSON: That is it, honestly.~

V
3 CHAIRMAN BECHHOEFER: Okay, well we'll allow

4 that.

5 MR. EVANS: I'll withdraw my motion for one

6 question.
.

7 (Laughter.)

8 A (Witness Mendonca) The President has the

9 overriding responsibility for the license; that is, he is

10 the licensed individual, the responsible person for Georgia

11 Tech. He has responsibility to appoint the NSC and to

12 assure that he has a management structure below him to

13 conduct the business in accordance with the license. This

14 is all in regard with the Georgia Tech research reactor

15 license.

16 BY M". JOHNSON:

17 Q Any comments about the Vice President? Again,

18 I'm not trying to prolong it, the question did include the

19 Vice President as well.

20 A (Witness Mendonca) I'm sorry, I didn't hear

21 the point about the Vice President. The Vice President has

22 responsibility to supervise the facility director. In our

23 current structure, it's actually the Dean of Engineering I

24 think in the current structure. He is in the chain of

O 25 command obviously and would act in that chain of command,

Neal R. Gross & Co., Inc.
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1 communicate to the President and the facility director,

2 both directions to ensure that policies are understood andO
3 that feedback is appropriate, would be a way of looking at''

4 the management structure.

5 MR. JOHNSON: Thank you very, very much for
i

6 your testimony. We have no further questions for this

7 panel.

8 CHAIRMAN BECHHOEFER: Mr. Evans, maybe we

9 should take a five minute break and then come back to you.
|

| 10 ADMINISTRATIVE JUDGE LAM: Exactly five

| 11 minutes.
!
I 12 CHAIRMAN BECHHOEJER: Really. Just time to go
|

13 down the hall and back.
\

| 14 (A short recess was taken.)
|
.

15 CHAIRMAN BECHHOEFER: Back on the record.
|
,

16 MR. EVANS: Most of my questions I guess will

17 be addrested to the panel generally, and you gentlemen can,

18 between you, figure out who can answer or you can all blurt

19 it out at once. I'll try and be very brief.

20 FURTHER CROSS EXAMINATION

21 BY MR. EVANS:

22 Q Just out of a matter of curiosity, I noticed in

23 going through inspection reports, the typical report is
,

24 like two or three days. Is that the typical -- I mean the
'

| 25 ones I've looked at, probably a small sampling compared to

Neal R. Gross & Co., Inc.
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| 1 what y'all have seen. Is that a normal period of time,

2 two, three days, for an inspection -- or typical I shouldO
l 3 say.

4 A (Witness McAlpine) It depends on the area that

5 we're looking at. For physical security, yes, that's

6 probably typical;.for emergency preparedness, yes; health

7 physics may be a little longer; operations is sometimes a

8 little longer.

9 THE REPORTER: Excuse me, you're going to have

10 to speak up. You're talking away from me, I can't hear

11 you.

12 THE WITNESS: Sorry. Two-three days is typical

13 of most of them, I would believe.

I14 Q And what about a report that covers a 15-day j

15 stretch.

16 MR. TURK: I'm sorry, there was something where

17 Mr. McAlpine trailed off and the reporter didn't catch it.

18 MR. EVANS: Oh, I'm sorry.

19 MR. TURK: You were saying that health physics ,

1

20 would last a little longer than two or three days and then

21 you said something about operations.

22 WITNESS MCALPINE: Operations may last a little

23 longer than two to three days.

24 BY MR. EVANS:

25 Q What would a little longer be? I'm just trying

Neal R. Gross & Co., Inc.
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1 to get typical. I realize there's no set number of days,
l

|
'

2 A (Witness McAlpine) I think yesterday I said
,

3 that we would last most of the week.

4 A (Witness Mendonca) I had looked at the

! 5 inspection procedures associated with that and what we
|

| 6 estimate in time for those procedures, I think I estimated
i

7 for this type of reactor for what we call a Class I

| 8 reactor, two megawatts or grer.tcr in power, that we allow

9 about 80 hours of time to complete the inspection program.

| 1C Now indeed, I said it was more or less. In the case of

|
11 Georgia Tech, we're averaging somewhere in the order of 120 )

| 12 hours a year to 160 hours a year. So those are the total
i

13 hours for the total period. Does that give you some_

| 14 insight into the adequate --
!

15 Q Would an inspection that covered a 15-day

| 16 stretch, would that be unusual?

| 17 A (Witness McAlpine) Yes, it typically would be.

! 18 Q That's all, I'm just trying to get a feel for |

| 19 some of these things. Now you were asked a lot of
! i

|20 questions about GANE 55, which is inspection report 90-02.

21 You were asked and you testified about a violation J

22 involving controlling access to high radiation areas. I'd

23 like to direct your attention to page 1 of report details,

i 24 which is entitled " Organization and Management Control-
:O

25 Radiation Control". That's the title of it.-

I
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1 MR. TURK: This is GANE 55 I believe.
; 2 MR. EVANS: Yes, sir, it's GANE 55, report
i
'

3 details, page 1.
t

| 4 BY MR. EVANS:

5 12 There are numbered paragraphs, one is persons
i

'

6 contacted; 2 is entitled Organization and Management

7 Control-Radiation Control. Do you see that?
| )

8 A (Witness Mendonca) Yes.

9 Q Now do I correctly assume that you gentlemen

1
l 10 were familiar with the difficulties the licensee had with !

11 organization and management control in the -- two years

| 12 earlier in the '87 to '88 period -- were you aware of that
i

l
!

i 13 at the time you conducted this inspection? 1

14 A (Witness Bassett) Yes, I was.

15 Q I'm just wondering, when you conduct an

16 inspection with a background of historical knowledge as to

17 problems, do you -- did you conduct your inspection as to

18 organization, staffing, qualifications, management
|
| 19 control -- did you conduct your inspection in light of the

20 history of which you were aware as opposed to going in cold

21 turkey, blank page?
,

i

22 A (Witness Bassett) Yes.

23 Q Which was it, sir?
,

| 24 A (Witness Bassett) Oh, not going in cold

25 turkey, I was aware of the -- I conducted the inspection

Neal R. Gross & Co., Inc.
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{ 1 aware of the past.

2 Q~ And were you doing it in part to satisfy

iO
3 yourself for NRC that the problems of the past were being

! 4 taken care of or remedied? Was that part of your -- what

i 5 you were looking at? I

| 1

|

6 MR. TURK: May I inquire, are you asking

I
7 whether that was one of the purposes for the inspection or

i 8 is that something that he observed while he was there?
|

9 MR. EVANS: I was asking if in conducting his

| 10 inspection, one of the things he was trying to see was

11 whether the problems of the past had been overcome, there

| 12 was progress being made, or how it shaped up relative to
|

13 the problems of the past. Were you looking at it, among
5

14 other things as to -- he already said in light of the

15 past -- I'm trying to ascertain whether when inspecting,

16 you were trying to see whether things that were wrong in

i 17 the past were right now.
1

18 MP. TURK: I don't know if the witness is

19 having this difficulty. My difficulty is that sometimes

20 you make a plan -- in fact you always make a plan of an

| 21 inspection beforehand and you identify in your plan what it

22 is that you seek to identify during your inspection. And

23 I'm asking for clarification whether that was one of the
,

,

| 24 planned items or something that he was observant and

25 cognizant of nonetheless, even if it was not part of the
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1 plan. I don't know if that helps the witness.

2 MR. EVANS: I'd certainly be delighted with

3 that clarification.

4 BY MR. EVANS:
|
,

f 5 Q In your planning, apparently you have a plan
1

6 when you go to inspect -- I'm sure you do.
.

| 7 A (Witness Bassett) True,

t

8 Q In that plan, were you consciously looking at

9 some of the areas which were problem areas in 1987 and

10 trying to ascertain whether these problem areas had been, |

11 as far as you could determine, been corrected?
! I

12 A (Witness Bassett) I guess I'd say yes. |
i

i 13 Q And do I take it from the fact that there were(~
14 no violations identified -- I think it was no violations or

)
i

! 15 deviations identified, were you satisfied that things were
i

16 moving in the right direction?

|

| 17 A (Witness Bassett) Yes. I

18 Q Okay. And I note in subpart (b) under Nuclear
|

19 Safeguards Committee, the observation that the Committee
|

! 20 was meeting more frequent than required. Is that statement
i
i

21 under subpart (b), the very last sentence?

22 A (Witness Bassett) Yes, that's correct.

| 23 Q Would this be consistent with a committee that

24 is concerned and trying to do its job?

25 A (Witness Bassett) Yes.-
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1 Q On GANE 56, I note in the summary, this was an

2 unannounced inspection in August of 1994. And I know that
O

3 at some point in time there was testimony that today

4 usually they're announced inspections. In 1994, were you

5 still on the unannounced inspection system?

6 A (Witness Bassett) No , in 1994, we were

7 announcing inspections.
r

8 Q Okay. But this particular one was unannounced,

9 correct? I'm looking at GANE 56, 94-02 was apparently
,

10 unannounced, according to the summary.

11 A (Witness Bassett) Yes, in the scope of the

12 summary it says unannounced inspection. -

13 Q It's not a big deal, I'm just trying, as they

(} 14 say, trying to understand some of these things. As a

15 lawyer, you gentlemen are giving me a little bit of an
i

16 education too, I hope relevant more to the issues in the
i

17 case.

18 Now in the summary, I note strengths in the

19 licensee's program were noted in the areas of external and

20 internal exposure control through maintaining low

21 radiation, radioactive contamination levels in the facility

22 and low radiation exposure to personnel. Do you see that,

i
!

! 23 in the summary, sir?

]

24 A (Witness Bassett) Yes, sir.
O

f\2 25 Q Under results. Now is it fair to say that
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1 these particular strengths -- agreeing that every plant

2 probably has weaknesses and strengths -- would you agreef,

3 that these particular strengths directly relate to

4 operational safety of the research facility?

5 A (Witness Bassett) Yes.

6 Q Would you characterize these strengths as

consistent with your conclusion in your prepared testimony7

8 that the licensee's management is adequate to provide
,

9 reasonable assurance of continued protection of the public

10 health and safety?

11 A (Witness Bassett) Yes.

.
12 Q Now I notice in report details at page 1, you

;

13 again indicate that you have inquired into organization and

14 management control. Now this of course is 1994 as opposed

15 to the earlier inspection report of 1990. At this point in

16 time, were you still looking at it in view of the past

17 history of now six years earlier, or were you more on a

18 blank page?

19 A (Witness Bassett) I'm sure that I had in
,

20 mind -- I could remember and I did remember what had

21 happened in the past, but this is more of a routine type

22 look at the current organization and make sure that the

23 staffing was --

24 Q And again noting, am I correct, that there were

25 no violations or deviations identified in the area of --

Neal R. Gross & Co., Inc.
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1 what was it again, organization and management control.

! 2 A (Witness Bassett) Correct.

'

3 Q Which was the area of large concern in '87 '88.

4 A (Witness Bassett) That's true.

; 5 Q Now during the testimony, I know you did, Mr.
I
I

6 McA'1' pine, at one point, I think that was yesterday, and I

7 heard more about it today, where you were talking about

| 8 safety measures and security measures that Georgia Tech has
;

9 taken and they were the subject of commentary even though

| 10 they are not required by the license. Do you recall giving
|
,

11 some of that testimony?
|

! 12 A (Witness Bassett) Yes.

13 Q Would it be normal -- and if I may lay a
!

|
' 14 foundation based on my own experience, I sometimes review j

|
1

1

15 contracts for state agencies, officially my only job is to

! 16 say is it legal, does it meet the requirements of being a

17 contract and is it consistent with state law. As a human

!

.

18 being, if I see something in business, what you might call
|

19 business wisdom, too high an interest rate or whatever --

| 20 although it's not my official responsibility, as a human

21 being interested in trying to do something better, I'll
i

22 point it out to the person for them to think about and I

23 may make a recommendation. Do inspectors do the same
<

24 thing, if they see something that may not be required but

O
: 25 you have knowledgeable inspectors -- do inspectors
|

Neal R. Gross & Co., Inc.
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1 normally, if they see something that could be improved,

2 even though it's not require, make a suggestion that you
O

3 really ought to consider doing this or that? Is that done?

i
l 4 A (Witness McAlpine) We discourage inspectors as

5 acting as consultants for licensees. We encourage our
!

6 inspectors to look for safety problems and if they find

7 them, to point them out.

8 Q But even if it's not -- would you point out a
J

!
I

9 safety problem even if it does not involve a violation of

10 any regulation or standard, you would still point it out?

| 11 A (Witness McAlpine) Yes, we would.

12 Q I would hope so. Okay, GANE 57, inspection

13 report 92-04. This has to do -- and I'm asking questions

'

14 for my own -- clarifying some things for me. Do I j

!

15 understand correctly you have two documents in writing --

|
16 I'll direct your attention to page 1 of the notice of --

|

17 GANE 57. This is the notice of violation on -- it's
!

18 enclosure 1, on page 1. Do I understand correctly that you

i
' 19 really have two documents involved here; one is an

20 emergency preparedness plan and the other is a procedure --

21 at least as I understand the testimony, the violation here
|

22 was that while the plan was all right, the implementing

23 procedure was -- apparently there was an omission in

24 implementing the procedure. This is another document. Am

; 25 I understanding that correctly? Two documents, it was
'
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1 included in one but omitted in the other?
2 A (Witness McAlpine) Are you speaking of

i('h;

|\_)i

3 inspection report 92-04?

4 MR. TURK: Yes.

5 MR. EVANS: Yes.|
!

6 A (Witness McAlpine) That is correct. I

1

7 BY MR. EVANS:
1

1

8 Q I'm just curious, what sort of thing would you
|

| 9 write into implementation, what do you write in there which

10 I assume -- you want to conform it to the plan, am I
{

11 correct? I'll ask that question first. Do you want to |

12 conform the implementing procedure to the plan, is that

13 what you're basically attempting to do or attempting to )
/"'N
t s '|
\_/ 14 require?

15 A (Witness McAlpine) Yes, the implementing

16 procedures must implement the commitments that are in the

17 plan.

18 Q Okay. And this particular one was -- am I

19 correct that it was notifying certain governmental people,

20 state and county.

21 A (Witness McAlpine) Correct.

22 Q That was in the plant.
!

23 A (Witness McAlpine) Correct.

24 Q And it would still be a violation even were

(~)/
.r

25 that done under the plan, if you didn't have an
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,

I
; 1 implementing procedure, is that correct, whether or not it
i
J

; 2 was done in fact; you have to have a written procedure.

J 3 MR. TURK: Well, the question was, would that
:

1

i 4 still be a violation?
,

{ 5 MR. EVANS: Yeah, is it -- it's a violation, if
|
| 6 I'm correct -- correct me if I'm wrong.
:

7 BY MR. EVANS:*

i

I
8 Q Do I understand that it's a violation whetheri

1

j 9 .or not something is done in fact, it's still a violation if
4

a

j 10 it is not written into the implementing procedures? You
!
* 11 have to have a paper trail.

12 A (Witness McAlpine) That is~ correct.
I

13 Q Thank you, sir. I'm just trying to make sure. I,,

14 Okay, moving on to GANE 58, this is inspection report 91-
h

15 04, it's dated 5 November '91. Now this had to do with an !

16 emergency --
i

i

17 MR. TURK: I'm sorry, could you identify that

1

18 again?

19 MR. EVANS: Okay, 91-04. It has to do with the

20 observation of an emergency drill.

21 MR. TURK: Could I have an exhibit number on

22 that, please?

23 MR. EVANS: It's GANE 58,

24 BY MR. EVANS:

25 Q Now, is it fair to say that the purpose of
I
!
4

j Neal R. Gross & Co., Inc.
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1 observing an emergency drill is to identify strengths, and

2 probably more importantly, weaknesses? Is that a fair

O
3 statement?

4 MR. TURK: The purpose of observing it?

5 MR. EVANS: Yes. Well, I assume that ic what

6 you are doing if you are there as NRC investigators.

7 BY MR. EVANS:

8 Q As I underste.nd it, you are observing an

9 -emergency drill in action?

10 A (Witness McAlpine) No , the purpose of

11 observing an emergency drill is to perform an independent

12 assessment of the licensee's readiness to implement the

13 emergency plan.

14 Q Well, is it kind of like in the military that

15 whenever you have a drill, usually it-turns out there are

16 some strengths and some weaknesses? Is that what you would
|

17 normally run into?
I

18 MR. TURK: Are you asking whether every

19 emergency plan -- I'm sorry, every emergency drill has

20 strengths and weaknesses identified?

21 BY MR. EVANS:

22 Q Well, I'm asking if normally you would find

I

i 23 weaknesses and strengths in any sort of a drill of an
i
1

24 emergency plan where there are many things going on at
| fT)i

|\# 25 once?
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1 A (Witness Mendonca) I guess I would answer that

( 2 occasionally you find strengths and no weaknesses.

3 occasionally you find all weaknesses and many times you

4 find both. So, yes, you find strength and weaknesses in

5 any inspection.

''

6 Q I assume that is basically what you are

7 trying -- Is that the purpose of the inspection? I

i

8 A I would add that the purpose is to verify that

9 the licensee is implementing his emergency preparedness

10 plan, that we require that they have these drills and j

11 exercises and that they test the provisions of these drills

12 and exercises to determine that they can effectively

13 implement their emergency plan. So it's really to see how

O 14 the licensee is performing and are they meeting their
1

| 15 requirements.

16 Q And am I correct in looking at the bottom of
i

| 17 page 1 you identified a number of strengths like -- it

18 said, very timely -- very timely and prompt response of

19 campus police. That would be a rather important factor on

| 20 an emergency drill, wouldn't it -- an emergency

|
21 preparedness program drill?

22 MR. TURK: Very important as a distinction from

23 other requirements?
:

!

24 MR. EVANS: Well, that's the words in here. It

! 25 says, a very timely and prompt response by campus police.
I

I
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| 1 BY MR. EVANS:

2 Q That would be one important factor, would it.

'"'
3 not, sir?

4 A (Witness McAlpine) It would be one important

5 factor.

6 Q I didn't mean to imply it would be the only

7 one. It also said that a strength was timely completion of

I
8 accountability. Would you explain to me what that is? I

9 don't know what that means. I

|

10 A (Witness McAlpine) During an evacuation of a

11 building you need to account for all the people and ensure

12 that you have evacuated everyone that is present in the

13 building.
l'~)
~# 14 Q And that was a strength, correct?

15 A (Witness McAlpine) (Affirmative nod)

16 Q And coordination between health physics

17 personnel and campus police in conducting the bomb search,

18 that was a strength. And then the next one is timely j
1

|
19 notification to NRC operations center, approximately 39 1

20 minutes. First of all, since you are saying this is a

21 strength, is that considered prompt time, 39 minutes?

22 A (Witness McAlpine) Yes, it is.

j 23 Q Okay. I'm almost surprised. I thought it

|

| 24 would have been shorter than that, but where is the NRC
'

(''\V' 25 operations center? What is it and where is it?

Neal R. Gross & Co., Inc.
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1 A (Witness McAlpine) It's in our headquarters

2 in Washington --.

3 Q Oh, Washington, D.C. Excuse me.

4 A (Witness Mendonca) Rockville, Maryland.
!

| 5 Q I was thinking maybe Region 2.
i

6 A (Witness McAlpine) No.

7 A (Witness Mendonca) It's in Rockville,

8 Maryland.
.

9 Q All right, okay. Thirty-nine minutes. That
|

10 would make a difference. And then you also had one
.

11 weakness identified was excessive controller prompting. I

12 just have a few questions on that. Would you agree that
!

I 13 how much prompting it takes to be excessive is a judgment
| 14 call?

15 A (Witness McAlpine) Yes.

16 Q With reference to report details on page 4

17 there was a non-cited violation due to the licensee's --
i

18 A (Witness McAlpine) Let me clarify that.

19 Q Yes, sir.

20 A (Witness McAlpine) I would agree it is a
|

21 judgment call, but I observed that drill as well, as the

22 inspector, and I agree it was excessive prompting.

23 Q Oh , I agree, I surely wasn't disputing. I;

4

24 just wanted to get -- Am I correct that in your position as'

'
k/'

25 an inspector you are called upon to exercise your judgment

|
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1 on various matters?

2 A (Witness McAlpine) Yes, sir.

O:
'

3 Q And would you agree that sometimes whether or

4 not something is a violation can be a matter of judgment?

5 A (Witness McAlpine) No.

6 Q You don't agree that can ever happen?

7 A (Witness McAlpine) No. It's either a violation

8 or it's not a violation.

9 Q Okay. What about the facts which -- do not

10 violations depend sometimes on facts?
i

'

11' A (Witness McAlpine) Yes, they do.

12 Q And can the facts -- what the facts are be a

13 matter of judgement?

O 14 A (Witness McAlpine) No. We may not have all
|

15 the facts, and the licensee may later point out to us that

| 16 there were facts that we don't have, but given the facts,

i 17 there>is either a violation or there is not a violation.

18 Q Is that your opinion that inspectors are
|

19 fungible and two inspectors will necessarily reach

20 precisely the samp conclusion on,whether a given
! 'e

21 circumstance presents or does not present a violation?

22 MS. CARROLL: Inspectcrs are fungible?

23 MR. EVANS: Fungible. Maybe I shouldn't have
,

24 used that word.

\ 25 WITNESS MCALPINE: I understand what fungible
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i

1 means.

I 2 MS. CARROLL: Would somebody define fungible?
!o
| 3 WITNESS MCALPINE: I typically think of it in

4 terms of money and assets,

h 5 (Laughter)
i i

i
6 MR. EVANS: No, I probably should rephrase it.

;

! 7 MS. CARROLL:' Well, just define --
i
! 8 MR. TURK: That's called fleeting.
)
! 9 (Laughter) I

|
i 10 BY MR. EVANS:
i !
s 1

j 11 Q There has been testimony in the case that
i
j 12 different inspectors will reach different conclusions as to
i
<

| 13 a violation or a non-violation on the same circumstances. ;
.
, ,

| 14 That was by Copcutt a few months ago. I'm just wanting --
1

i
a i

j 15 I want to get to your opinion. Is that incorrect?
..

16 A (Witness McAlpine) I think tha't different
1

] 17 inspectors may gather facts differently, and different
t

! 18 inspectors may come away with different pieces of the

19 story. I agree to that.
;

'.
j 20 Q Yes, sir. I think that's an explanation as how
4

21 you could get differing results depending on the inspector.
1

22 I guess this one is to the entire panel. Is it your

23 impression that the -- I mean, I read your conclusion and

24 you've said -- basically you've talked in terms of the
t

25 licensee, that the management has improved. I gather from
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1 the tenor of your direct testimony that it is your opinion

2 that the licensee is safety conscious to the extent of

3 having even features it does not require. Do you have any

4 indication that the licensee is in any way unconcerned

5 about meeting federal regulatory requirements as opposed to
~

6 doing its best, given that it makes mistakes, but it is

7 trying to meet regulatory requirements?

8 A (Witness Mendonca) I have no evidence that the

9 licensee is not making a diligent acceptable effort to

10 comply with federal regulatory requirements. Our evidence,

11 as summarized in the testimony, is that they are meeting

12 the requirements as we would expect.

13 Q And do you feel that way about the director of

O 14 the facility, Dr. Karam, since he is the one that under the

15 text specs is responsible -- has responsibility for both
i

16 operations and safety. Do you feel he is concerned with

17 attempting to comply with NRC safety requirements and

18 regulations?

19 A (Witness Bassett) I feel he is concerned and

20 is trying to comply with safety regulations, yes.

21 A (Witness McAlpine) So do I. -

22 MR. EVANS: I have no other questions.

23 ADMINISTRATIVE LAW JUDGE LAM: I have one
i

24 question for the panel. In your direct testimony on page

O 25 29, on the top of the page, quote, "Our review leads us to
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1 conclude that the violations cbserved during the period of

2 1989 to date do not indicate a consistent failure ofO
3 licensee management to identify and correct problems (as

4 had occurred previously). On the contrary, the NRC staff's

5 inspection and enforcement efforts show an improvement as

6 compared to the period before 1989." My question is, can

7 you elaborate on how much of an improvement did you

8 observe? More specifically, is it something very

9 noticeable? Is it is significant improvement or is it of

10 moderate improvement?

11 WITNESS MENDONCA: I've been involved in the
i

12 program since about June of 1990, and indeed, I had |

13 understood the problems that occurred. From my review, I

114 guess -- and participation, I'd say it is a steady

15 concerted effort to improve, that procedures have gotten

16 more and more detailed and specific, staffing has been

17 concentrated on to bring in a quality of staff that is

18 going to assure and have capability to understand problems

19 and ensure safety is provided. They have had their

20 problems also. Again, we have talked about the different j

21 levels and numbers yesterday. I think somebody on our

22 panel admitted that nobody was infallible, and I don't

23 think that any of us are infallible, of course, but the

24 point being that the licensee is showing improvement,

O
25 continues to have problems and I think has a structure and
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1 a management that is diligent and will continue to try and
|

2 solve their problems and correct them. I've mentioned aO
3 few things that I can think of where I've seen sort of a

4 progressive improvement. I think there are significant |

5 improvements in areas, yes, and I think there are still

!6 areas that can benefit further from attention. |

7 WITNESS MCALPINE: I think there has been

8 continuous improvement, but not without some dips and |
|

9 valleys. There have been situations where -- for example, I

10 if I looked at the emergency preparedness area, didn't have I

11 quite the level of improvement, or quick improvement, in

12 that program that we might have wanted. It took a number

13 of inspections to point out all of the problems. But in

14 general, the improvement in the program from the time that

15 Panel A spoke up, what we have seen over our tenure, has

16 been good improvement programs at Georgia Tech.

17 WITNESS BASSETT: I would agree with that. I,

18 have seen improvement as well, as Marvin has said, in

19 procedures and I would also note that I think they are

!
20 improving -- there have been improvements in staff, so I

21 believe there has been a r.onstant improvement, continuing

22 improvement.

23 ADMINISTRATIVE LAW JUDGE LAM: Thank you for

|24 your answers. Very helpful. >

O i25 CHAIRMAN BECHHOEFER: A couple of very -- sort '

!
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1 of wind-up questions maybe. In your testimony you have

2 indicated of the various violations that you've talkedO
3 about that most of them were in the early years of your,

1

4 testimony, numerically-now, and they appear to be
1

5 decreasing. Was this a factor that you've taken into

6 accou'nt in assessing the adequacy of management?

7 WITNESS MCALPINE: Yes.

8 CHAIRMAN BECHHOEFER: Did anybody want to add

9 anything to that?

10 WITNESS MENDONCA: No , I think that is a fair

11 characterization. I think that is appropriate. I was.just )

12 verifying in my own records where I put that.

13 CHAIRMAN BECHHOEFER: Now, my final question,

14 one I asked Panel A and they deferred to you, and it is

15 very nuch of a hypothetical. If there were a SALP system,

16 S-a-1-p system, for research reactors and if you were

17 rating the management aspect of the SALP, can you assign a

18 level to the current management of Georgia Tech?

19 WITNESS MCALPINE: I would not do that, and I

20 would not do that for the following reason, that the SALP

21 process is a very formal process. It has an awful lot of

22 resources that goes into the observations, thousands of

23 hours of inspection effort in the course of a SALP cycle.

24 The Staff prepares input to the SALP Board, which in

j 25 general is a senior agency managers, and they go through
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1 that. I think it would be unfair to Georgia Tech to just

2 come up with-a number that might characterize their

O
3 performance without going through any formal process.

|

4 CHAIRMAN BECHHOEFER: Okay. Thank you. That's

5 all the questions the Board has.

6 Mr. Turk?

7 MS. CARROLL: I think what SALP stands for,

8 Safety Analysis --

9 MR. TURK: Systematic Assessment of Licensee

10 Performance.
|

11 CHAIRMAN BECHHOEFER: It's only for power

12 reactors. MS. CARROLL: All right. I

13 remembered the discussion, I just forgot what it stood for.

14 CHAIRHNN BECHHOEFER: Well, I asked the

15 question before and I was deferred to this group, so I

16 asked them again.

17 WITNESS MCALPINE: We knew it was coming and we

18 thought about it hard.

19 (Laughter)

20 MS. CARROLL: I think that was reflected in

21 your answer.

22 WITNESS MENDONCA: We have done assessments or

23 internal reviews and we've documented our assessment of the

24 internal reviews. We have found Georgia Tech acceptable.

25 We haven't put any inordinate inspection resources to them.
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1 That may give you sort of a counter balance as to where we

i 2 are coming. I think we sort of talked about what we do to

3 make sure that we are inspecting the right things and

4 looking at the right things and putting in the right

5 resources. I think that is in our testimony.

I 6 CHAIRMAN BECHHOEFER: Yes, it is. It is.

7 Okay, we're satisfied.

8 Back to Mr. Turk.

9 MR. TURK: Your Honor, I do have some limited

10 redirect. I would like to start just with the last comment

11 made by Mr. Mendonca with respect to the fact that he says

12 we haven't put inordinate resources into Georgia Tech,

13 REDIRECT EXAMINATION

O 14 BY MR. TURK:

15 Q Just for clarification, what I understand Mr.

16 Mendonca to be saying -- and I'm asking if this is what he

17 means -- is that apart from looking into allegations by

18 third parties, we have not put in an inordinate amount of

19 resources. Is that what you mean?

20 A (Witness Mendonca) Correct. We haven't

21 planned ahead and established that we are going to

22 specifically look at specific areas in Georgia Tech. We

23 have been reactive in some regard to such things as

24 allegations.

O 25 Q I also assume that by making the comment that

Neal R. Gross & Co., Inc.
(202)234-4433

, -_-. . _ - . _ __ . -



.- - - - . . . - - - . - _ . - - ..._. - . . - - - .~ - - . - - _ -- - _ - . ..

#

i Page 3154
e

1 we have not put in an inordinate amount of resources into

jO 2 Georgia Tech, there is a suggestion there that where we
'

3 determined a research reactor to be problematic, we would
I

4 devote greater resources to them?

:
; 5 A (Witness Mendonca) Yes.
;

j 6 Q And that has not happened here?
I

7 A (Witness Mendonca) Correct, in my tenure with;

8 the facility.
.

i 9 MR. TURK: My point, Your Honor, I'm aware of
;

; 10 tremendous resources having been put into looking at
)
4 11 allegations by GANE and people associated with GANE,

I 12 resources that I consider to be far beyond what should be
?
!

j 13 put into these matters, and I want to clarify that that's

iC)
! 14 not covered by the scope of Mr. Mendonca's prior statement
4,

15 to you.

!

j 16 WITNESS MENDONCA: We have also put resources
;

I

] 17 in hearings, if somebody would like to...
i

j 18 (Laughter)

i

19 MR. TURK: Let me conduct some limited amount

] 20 of redirect. Your resources in hearings are a pleasure for j

i 21 all of us to observe.

22 (Laughter)

23 MR. TURK: Speaking for myself, I want to say

24 that I appreciate this panel's efforts as well as the

25 efforts of the other staff panels who have appeared in the
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1 proceeding and who will appear later today.
<

'

2 BY MR. TURK:iO
3 Q I would like to ask a few questions getting,

i

j 4 into matters that GANE inquired about yesterday and today.

5 There was some testimony in yesterday's cross examination

6 concerning whether certain scrams were required to be
a

j contained within the technical specifications for Georgia7

| 8 Tech. This had to do with the events involving Mr. Downs,
i ;

9 and at that time Mr. McAlpine indicated he believed certain
>

| 10 non-required scrams were specified in the technical
:

j 11 specifications. And you, Mr. McAlpine, you made that
1

{ 12 statement based upon information you indicated had been
J

I 13 provided to you by Mr. Bassett. Do you recall that |

1

14 testimony?'

|;

| 15 A (Witness McAlpine) I do.

4 1

1 16 Q Is there anything you wish to add or correct in

!
17 that record?>

18 A (Witness McAlpine) Yes. That is testimony
4

j 19 that is found basically between pages 2863 and 2865, and

) 20 those non-required scrams are not listed in the technical

21 specifications but rather they are listed on Table 4.3,
2

22 page 72, of the SAR dated December 1967.

23 Q Mr. Bassett, do you agree with that?

24 A (Witness Bassett) Yes, sir, that's correct.

O 25 Q There was also some testimony, again, I
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1 believe, by Mr. McAlpine yesterday in which you stated that

2 we have limited observation. I believe you are talking |

3 about management employees. And you suggested that the

4 licensee is in a better position to judge their employees'
5 performance than the NRC is. When you say you have limited

6 observation, could you expand upon that to indicate the

7 extent to which we do make observations or what we rely i

8 upon in forming assessments of licensee personnel

9 performance?

10 A (Witness McAlpine) We rely on, not only our

11 observation of licensee performance, but we also review

12 licensees' procedures, their records. We interview j

I
13 personnel. We will upon occasion get information from

O- 1

14 concerned individuals and all of this factors into our !

15 review and assessment of the licensee's performance. 1

16 Q So you don't rely simply on what you observe

17 when you are physically present at an inspection?

18 A (Witness McAlpine) That is correct.

19 Q Also, I believe I should direct this to Mr.

20 Bassett. There was testimony yesterday concerning a

21 shipping form which had previously been in use at Georgia

22 Tech. If you will recall, you had indicated that the prior

23 shipping form did not include a line for entry of

24 information concerning the chemical form of the material.

25 Do you recall your testimony in that regard?
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1 A (Witness Bassett) Yes.

2 Q Could you expand upon or explain your statement
O

3 in that regard and specifically I would like to know

4 whether on the prior shipping form, to the best of your '|
)

E recollection, would the licensee have nonetheless provided
!

6 information concerning the isotope and the physical form of
'

7 the material?

y 8 A (Witness Bassett) Yes, as far as I can recall

9 the shipping papers, although it did not contain the line

10 or an entry for chemical form, there was -- on the shipping

11 papers I reviw ed there was the physical form of the

12 ' material was specified. The isotope was also specified.

13 There was other explanatory material contained on the

14 shipping form, but the chemical form was not on there.

15 Q And when you use the phrase physical form, what

16 would that indicate? What is the physical form?

17 A (Witness Bassett) The physical form would be

18 liquid, gas, solid. Whereas chemical form would be more of

I19 whether something was an oxide, a nitrate, something -- the

20 chemical structure.

21 Q Thank you very much. There was also some

22 testimony yesterday concerning the appearance in the FSAR,

23 page 101, of the word badges. This appeared in connection

24 with the description of the environmental monitoring

- 25 program devices being used near the perimeter of the
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1 facility. Since testifying about this yesterday, have you
2 obtained any additional information or found any additionalO
3 information which might correct or complete your testimony

4 in that regard?

5 A (Witness Bassett) Yes, I have. In the current,

i
1

6 FSAR, the FSAR dated December 1967, on page 110 it says

7 that Georgia Tech began a supplementary film badge i

1

8 monitoring program outside of the reactor perimeter fence
i

9 in December 1966. It goes on to talk about 30 badges and i

10 it talks about, again, about badges. In the licensee's

11 annual report dated February 20, 1995 -- excuse me -- on

12 page 11 of that report it states, " Starting January 1,

13 1994, we updated our environmental surveillance to 'Landour

14 (ph) X9' aluminum oxide thermo luminescent dosimeters." So *

j 15 they began using -- They replaced their film badges for

16 environmental monitoring with TLDs, thermo luminescent

17 dosimeters January 1, 1994.
i

18 MS. CARROLL: That was '94?

19 WITNESS BASSETT: Yes, ma'am. I

|
20 BY MR. TURK:

21 Q One of the documents that GANE referred to in

22 its examination of you seemed to be an inspection report

j 23 written in 1994 in which their was discussion of film
i

{ 24 badges. Can you explain that?

i
i 25 A (Witness Bassett) That's correct. The 1

|

!
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1 discussion of that report in 1994 was a review of the

2 annual report from 1993 which at that time, in 1993, they
1O

3 were using film badges.

4 Q So the inspection report's discussion of film

5 badges is correct?

6 A (Witness Bassett) Yes.

7 A (Witness Mendonca) I guess I would add that we

8 also looked at inspection reports in the radiation

9 protection period area afterwards, and we did also look at

10 the TLD program in the 95 report -- 95-01, I think it was

11 February 22nd to 24th, 1995, and we did examine the TLD

12 program at that point.

13 Q Also in yesterday's cross examination, I

O 14 believe in response to a question by Judge Lam you

15 summarized, Mr. Mendonca, you summarized a number of

16 violations that had been found at various Class I
|
i 17 university research reactors, specifically you mentioned

18 University of Virginia, MIT, University of Michigan and

19 University of Missouri at Columbia, and my question is,

20 given the fact that these reactors are located in different

21 regions of NRC, is any effert made -- or was any effort

22 made by NRC to assure consistency in assigning severity|

i

! 23 levels to the violations found in each of these different
!
<
t 24 reactors?

i 25 A (Witness Mendonca) Yes, that is an important

Neal R. Gross & Co., Inc.
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1

1 aspect of headquarters activity. All enforcement actions
|

2 are sent to us involving non-power reactors -- to us

|O
| 3 meaning, the non-power reactor and decommissioning project
:

4 director. We're to -- Among our responsibilities is to

'

5 ensure that the regulation in our technical specification

6 involved is properly interpreted, violations reflecting an
7 inappropriate safety significance are indicated by the

|
| 8 severity level, inspection report clearly explains
!

9 violation and its safety significance to the research

10 reactor, and the enforcement action proposed by the Region

; 11 involving a similar violation are consistent with other

12 regions. So that is a primary function.
!

,

13 Q In light of that, do you consider that the
| |

lt 14 severity levels assigned to the violations at these ;

I15 different reactors over the period in which you have been
|

i,

| 16 involved in assessing violations at these reactors are

17 consistent inter se, that is, that a severity level

18 assigned to a violation at one reactor is appropriate in
|

!

| 19 light of severity levels assigned for violations in other

20 reactors? Am I clear? In other words, a violation at one
I

21 reactor would be treated the same -- is likely to be

22 treated the same, no matter which

l
23 reactor - ,

.

24 A (Witness Mendonca) Yes, the answer is true.

25' It would be treated the same. We have been consistent I;
1

Neal R. Gross & Co., Inc.
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1~ think. Yes, that's true.
,

l

2 CHAIRMAN BECHHOEFER: Can I interrupt just for l,

'

3 one follow up? When you said the violations were referred

4 to headquarters, is that all violations or all proposed

5 violat' ions of the severity -- of some severity level or

| 6 high'e'r?

7 WITNESS MENDONCA: All enforcement --

8 CHAIRMAN BECHh0EFER: Is there a cutoff -- in

9 other words, is there a low level cutoff --

10 WITNESS MENDONCA: Not for non-power reactors.

11 Not for research reactors. I know there is for -- you

| 12 know, in the power reactor program, but because of the
|

13 uniqueness and some past problems, we have a current
i

- 14 enforcement policy that all violations will be sent to us

| 15 for our assessment and concurrence.
!

16 CHAIRMAN BECHHOEFER: So even fours? I

; I
17 WITNESS MENDONCA: Yes, sir.

| 18 CHAIRMAN BECHHOEFER: I see. Okay, thank you.

19 WITNESS MENDONCA: And fives in the past.

20 CHAIRMAN BECHHOEFER: Right.

! 21 WITNESS MENDONCA: This has been in effect

22 since about '89 or '90, in that time frame.

(. 23 CHAIRMAN BECHHOEFER: But I think for power

24 reactors that's not the case.
:

25 WITNESS MENDONCA: That's true. You're right.'

Neal R. Gross & Co., Inc.
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,

|

| 1 CHAIRMAN BECHHOEFER: Okay, thank you.
!
,

|f 2 BY MR. TURK:
i

!\_l

3 Q Mr. McAlpine, in testimony earlier today, you

4 indicated that the NRC was very concerned -- I believe

5 those were your words -- with regard to the results of an j

6 inspection of the security program at Georgia Tech. Do you

7 recall your testimony in that regard?

8 A (Witness McAlpine) Yes, I do.
I

9 Q I notice that the severity level for that
I

10 violation -- and it may be useful if we get the document

11 out. I believe this was inspection report 89-05. I

12 believe that's GANE Exhibit 64, inspection report 89-05.
l

13 Do you have that in front of you?_

-'# 14 A (Witness McAlpine) Yes, I do.

15 Q In your testimony, you discuss inspection

16 report 89-05 and you indicate that the six violations in

17 the inspection report were all classified as severity level
!

| 18 4. Is that inconsistent with your statement that the NRC

19 was very concerned about the security violations?

20 A (Witness McAlpine) do, it's not. We looked at

21 this situation. We analyzed the level of security that was

22 present at Georgia Tech. We escalated the signature

23 authority on this report to the division director rather
.

24 than to the branch chief. We looked at this long and hard
.O!

# 25 to see whether it might rise to a higher level of

l

Neal R. Gross & Co., Inc.
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1 significance and we concluded that no, it was not an

2 escalated enforcement situation, rather it was severalO
3 lower level violations.

4 MR. TURK: Your Honor, I have nothing further

5 at this time.

6 MR. EVANS: I have nothing further.

7 CHAIRMAN BECHHOEFER: Mr. Johnson, do you have

8 any follow-up just on the questions that have been asked

9 that you --

10 MS. CARROLL: Well, we were just discussing
'

11 that. I do. I would like to ask them. They are small and

12 not many. Or do you need Mr. Johnson to ask them? >

'13 MR. JOHNSON: I'm not sure how that works since

O 14 I did the original cross. I can -- I'm willing to ask

15 these questions if necessary.

16 MS. CARROLL: I have three questions.

17 CHAIRMAN BECHHOEFER: Since Mr. Johnson did the

18 prior questioning, I think it would be preferable to have

19 him ask the questions.

20 RECROSS EXAMINATION

21 BY MR. JOHNSON:

22 Q Judge Lam asked the question -- well basically

23 there was a point where all three of the members of the

24 panel were characterizing a consistent level of improvement

O 25 over the years at Georgia Tech. I guess this was

Neal R. Gross & Co., Inc.
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1 specifically Mr. Mendonca. Apparently in the course of

g-m 2 that statement, Mr. Mendonca made reference to some
V

3 statistics, calculation levels and numbers that had been |

|

. 4 testified to yesterday and we were just wanting to know
|

5 specifically what those were that you were testifying to.
6 A (Witness Mendonca) They were the number of |

7 violations and different severity levels for different l

l
8 research reactors at universities of similar power level or

9 in the same class as the Georgia Tech research reactor.

10 MR. EVANS: For the record, is it clear what

11 years of-coverage were embraced by your statistics?

12 WITNESS MENDONCA: I'm sorry. It was in the

| 13 original but I didn't mention it. It was since I had been'.
14 involved in the program, which was about June of 1990.

15 MR. EVANS: Okay.
!

! 16 (Pause.)

17 MR. EVANS: Could we have the second question?

18 NR. JOHNSON: Yes.
!

19 BY MR. JOHNSON:

20 Q There was a conversation between Mr. Turk and

j 21 Mr. Mendonca about what inordinate resources had been

22 applied to the Georgia Tech situation. We would like to ,

! 23 ask, if to his knowledge -- or any of the panel, has there

24 ever been another research reactor's license renewed in

iO 2S i this country?

Neal R. Gross & Co., Inc.
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1 A (Witness Mendonca) Yes, there have been other

- 2- research reactors' licenses renewed.
!
| 3 Q Can you -- do you know off the top of your head
1

4 what some of those might be?

5 MR. TURK: I have to object on the grounds of

6 relevance, Your Honor. I didn't object to the preliminary

7 question, but what is the relevance to this contention and

i 8 this reactor?

9 MR. JOHNSON: If he's not prepared with that

10 information -- if Mr. Mendonca cannot offer that --

| 11 MS. CARROLL: We thought this was a precedent
|

| 12 setting pace and that obviously resources would be involved
i

|

|
(~~

in the license renewal but wouldn't be involved in day-to-13
\(\} 14 day regulatory --

15 MR. TURK: The answer has been given. There

i 16 have been other renewals.1

i

17 MS. CARROLL: So do you have a basis for that?
|
|

18 MR. TURK: Well, I have an objection, Your

j 19 Honor. It's not relevant to anything in this case.
;
,

| 20 MS. CARROLL: Well, that's my --

21 MR. TURK: We're trying to excuse this panel

22 and we have another NRC person who is here taking time from

23 her personal life to be here. I want this panel to finish

! 24 on its testimony. There's nothing in that question that

'O 25 relates to the testimony of this panel.
I

Neal R. Gross & Co., Inc.
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1 CHAIRMAN BECHHOEFER: Well were any of the

2 reactors you mentioned comparable statistics on --i

,

3 yesterday, were any of those involved in renewals?,

,

I

4 WITNESS MENDONCA: This will be based on my

5 recollection, which again, I have not been involved with

i
6 the program very long. So, it's from record review. I

7 believe MIT had a license renewal. Mr. Adams is the
i

) 8 project manager and we can confirm or deny that.
|

9 MR. ADAMS: No , what MIT had --

10 (;Mr. Turks waves hand at Mr. Adams to stop

11 talking.)

l

! 12 WITNESS MENDONCA: I've been informed by Mr.
I

| 13 Adams that MIT --
|
,

! 14 (Laughter.)

!

15 WITNESS MENDONCA: -- did not have a renewal,
|

16 but they had some -- I believe now some power increase or -

17 -

18 CHAIRMAN BECHHOEFER: I was trying to -- i

l
19 MR. TURK: I recall early -- maybe two years |

|

20 ago, a document was provided to GANE which listed each of

| 21 the research reactors in the country and when their
!

22 licenses were last issued or renewed. That's a

1 23 recollection I have. I could be wrong on that. But in any
i

24 event, it's way beyond the scope of testimony, the issue
.

!\ 25 and the reactor.

Neal R. Gross & Co., Inc.
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1

i 1 MS. CARROLL: Well, you said inordinate I
I

i'

2 resources.
|

3 WITNESS MENDONCA: I'm not prepared to answer '

4 the question.

i

5 CHAIRMAN BECHHOEFER: Okay, fine.

6 MS. CARROLL: So you believe that this is not a

,
7 precedent but you're not sure of any actual case? |

|
\

8 MR. EVANS: Objection.

! 9 CHAIRMAN BECHHOEFER: Precedent is a legal' --

10 that's a legal matter.

11 MR. TURK: It seems that we can make an

12 objection and get a Board ruling and Ms. Carroll thinks

13 that she'll ask the next question any way.,

| \
' / 14 CHAIRMAN BECHHOEFER: Well, we have upheld that'-

15 last one after the clarification about yesterday's, which

1

16 might have made it somewhat relevant to -- at least to the |

|17 answer.

18 BY MR. JOHNSON:

19 Q There's apparently one more question. We have

20 heard a reference to the annual report -- Georgia Tech's

21 annual report in Mr. Evans', I believe --

22 MS. CARROLL: Mr. Bassett.

i

! 23 BY MR. JOHNSON:
,

'
24 Q Mr. Bassett made the reference. I wasn't sure

/"h

{ 5- 25 when it came out, if it was during Mr. Evans or Mr. Turk.
s

Neal R. Gross & Co., Inc.
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1 Is the annual report that you referenced an NRC document or

1
2 an NRC jurisdiction document? I

3 A (Witness Bassett) Which question?

|

4 Q Is Georgia --

5 MS. CARROLL: 1395.

6 BY MR. JOHNSON: I

7 Q Is that 1995 annual report from which you
I

8 pulled the reference of the changing -- I think what she's

|
9 referring to is the document where you were talking about

i
10 the badges being changed to TLDs and so'forth. Is than an

11 NRC affiliated document? )

12 MR. TURK: I think we can stipulate that it's a
|

13 licensee document.
O
-'' 14 MS. CARROLL: To the NRC?

.

1

| 15 WITNESS MENDONCA: It's a required document to )

16 the NRC. We require that they send in that report.
\

17 MS. CARROLL: Would that be in the public
r

18 document room, to your knowledge? Is that a public

! 19 document or an internal document?

20 WITNESS MENDONCA: Yes, it should be in the

21 public document room. It goes to document control.;

22 CHAIRMAN BECHHOEFER: I might add, to the best

23 of my recollection -- this was some time ago -- Georgia
:
4

! 24 Tech sent -- not only us but all the parties -- copies of

"' 25 several recent annual reports, including what then was.

Neal R. Gross & Co., Inc.
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1 current. This was early in the proceeding. I didn't bring

2 -all of my documents down and that's one I didn't bring

3 down. But for your information, I know we were sent

4 several years worth. But be that as it may, I assume those

5 are public documents that can be referenced.

6 Is that your final question?

7 MR. JOHNSON: We're done.

8 CHAIRMAN BECHHOEFER: The Board has no further

9 questions. We thank each of you for your testimony and for

10 your effort in preparing. You are excused now as

11 witnesses.

12 ADMINISTRATIVE JUDGE LAM: They were well

13 prepared and very helpful.

14 (Witnesses excused.)

15 CHAIRMAN BECHHOEFER: Mr. Mendonca, you're

16 going to stay around, right?

17 WITNESS MENDONCA: Yes.

18 MR. TURK: Can we take about five minutes to

19 set up and let everyone get their papers organized and

20 bring in the next panel?

21 CHAIRMAN BECHHOEFER: Yes. Let's take five
|
l 22 minutes.

23 (A short recess was taken.)
|
| 24 CHAIRMAN BECHHOEFER: On the record.

O 25 (Alexander Adams sworn.)

Neal R. Gross & Co., Inc.
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i 1 Whereupon,
!
|

2 ALEXANDER ADAMS

3 MARVIN MENDONCA

4 appeared as witnesses herein, and having been first duly

5 sworn, were examined and testified as follows:

6 DIRECT EXAMINATION

7 BY MS. WOODHEAD:

8 Q Mr. Adams and Mr. Mendonca, do each of you have

9 before you a document entitled NRC Staff, Panel C Testimony

10 of Alexander Adams, Jr. and Marvin M. Mendonca Concerning

11 GANE Contention 9, Management?

12 A (Witness Mendonca) Yes.

13 A (Witness Adams) Yes.

14 Q Is this testimony that your prepared for this

15 proceeding?

16 A (Witness Mendonca) Yes.

17 A (Witness Adams) Yes.

18 Q Do you have -- is the text of this document

19 your professional qualifications of each of you?

20 A (Witness Mendonca) Yes.

21 A (Witness Adams) .Yes.

22 Q Do you also have a document before you entitled
|
'

23 Errata to NRC Staff Panel C, Testimony of Alexander Adams,
i
' 24 Jr. and Marvin M. Mendonca Concerning GANE Contention Nine?

j 25 A (Witness Mendonca) Yes.
1

Neal R. Gross & Co., Inc.
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1 A (Witness Adams) Yes.

2 Q Are there any corrections or additions to this

3 testimony beyond the errata sheet that you wish to make?

4 A (Witness Mendonca) No.

5 A (Witness Adams) No.

6 ~ Q Is this testimony incorporating the errata

7 sheet true and correct to the best of your knowledge and

8 belief?

9 A (Witness Mendonca) Yes.

10 A (Witness Adams) Yes.

11 MS. WOODHEAD: The staff requests that the

12 Panel C testimony of Mr. Adams and Mendonca, along with the

13 errata sheet, be admitted into the record as if read.

O. 14 CHAIRMAN BECHHOEFER: Any objections? ,

| 15 MS. CARROLL: No objections.
|

16 CHAIRMAN BECHHOEFER: Any objection, Mr. Evans?

17 MR. EVANS: No. Excuse me, no objection.

18 CHAIRMAN BECHHOEFER: Okay, this evidence will

19 be admitted as if read and bound into the record --

20 including the errata sheet.

21 MS. WOODHEAD: The staff also wishes to submit
|

22 two additional exhibits into the record. To be marked as

! 23 Staff Exhibit 23 is a document entitled -- or with a cover

: 24 sheet which is the issuance of amendment number 7 to
;

'
\ 25 facility operating license number R-97. It's dated July

,

Neal R. Gross & Co., Inc.
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UNITED STATES OF AMERICA
NUCLEAR REGULATORY COMMISSION

BEFORE THE ATOMIC SAFETY AND LICENSING BOARD

In the Matter of )
)

GEORGIA INSTITUTE )
OF TECHNOLOGY ) Docket No. 50-160-Ren

)
(Georgia Tech Research Reactor) )

)
(Renewal of License No. R-97) )

!

NRC STAFF (PANEL C) TESTIMONY OF
ALEXANDER ADAMS, JR., AND MARVIN M. MENDONCA

CONCERNING GANE CONTENTION 9 (MANAGEMEN*n

O
Q1. Please state your names, occupations and by whom you are employed.

| Al(a). (AA) My name is Alexander Adams, Jr. I am employed as a Senior
!

Project Manager in the Non-Power Reactors and Decommissioning Project Directorate,

| Dis ision of Reactor Program Management, Office of Nuclear Reactor Regulation (NRR),

| U.S. Nuclear Regulatory Commission (NRC). A statement of my professional
|
' qualifications is attached hereto.

Al(b). (MMM) My name is Marvin M. Mendonca. I am employed as a

Senior Project Manager in the Non-Power Reactors and Decommissioning Project

Directorate, Division of Reactor Program Management, Office of Nuclear Reactor

i

'O

_.
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I)e Regulation (NRR), U.S. Nuclear Regulatory Commission (NRC). A statement of my

professional qualifications is attached hereto.

Q2. Please describe your current responsibilities.

A2(a). (AA) I currently serve as the NRC Staff's project manager for licensing

issues related to 17 research reactors, a demonstration power reactor, and the nuclear

ship N.S. Savannah. I also serve as project manager for assigned Department of Defense

) and Department of Energy projects. As a project manager, I am responsible for
i

coordinating all aspects of the safety and environmental evaluations related to the NRR
,

1 review of reactor licensing issues for my assigned facilities, such as license renewal,
i

license amendment, decommissioning and license termination, conversion from high-
'

: O |
! enriched to low-enriched uranium, operator requalification, emergency planning, and '

security. In addition, I serve as the NRR lead reviewer for my assigned reactors, which

may involve reviewing licensee reports, NRC inspection reports and enforcement actions,

and coordination with NRC regional inspection and other NRC personnel, as well as

other State and Federal agencies. In some instances, I also act as the NRC Staff's

technical reviewer for licensing applications, and occasionally, I participate in inspections

of research reactors.

In addition to the above, I participated in the development of a training course

on research reactors for NRC personnel, and was the project manager for the

development of NUREG-1537, " Guidelines for Preparing and Reviewing Applications for

O
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O
the Licensing of Non-Power Reactors." My responsibilities also include serving as the;

!

I NRC's representative on standards committees associated with research reactors. I am I
L i

l
;

i the NRC's alternate representative to American Nuclear Society (ANS) Consensus
!

Committee N-17, "Research Reactors, Reactor Physics and Radiation Shielding," and am

the NRC's representative to an ANS subcommittee, ANS-15, " Operation of Research 1

1 1

Reactors." I also represent the NRC on the working group for several individual

| American National Standards Instite (ANSI)/ANS standards pertaining to research
|

reactors, including the working group for ANSI /ANS-15.1, "The Development of

Technical Specifications for Research Reacters," which includes guidance on

organizational issues. I have also been a consultant and technical committee member in

g the development of International Atomic Energy Agency (IAEA) guidance documents for
! t

research reactors.

|

| A2(b). (MMM) I currently serve as the NRC Staff's project manager for

approximately 18 research reactors, including the Georgia Tech Research Reactor
|

| (GTRR), operated by the Georgia Institute of Technology (" Georgia Tech" or "the

Licensee"). I am responsible for conducting and coordinating the NRR review of reactor

licensing, inspection and enforcement issues in connection with the NRC licenses held

by these 18 facilities. Additionally, I am responsible for coordinating the NRC Staff's

actions concerning two deferred nuclear power plants.

1

As a project manager, I am responsible for coordinating all aspects of the safety '

and environmental evaluations related to the NRC licensing reviews for my assignedt

,
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facilities. These responsibilities generally include activities related to license renewal,

license amendment, decommissioning and license termination, conversion from

high-enriched to low-enriched uranium, operator requalification, emergency planning > and

security. In addition, I serve as the NRR lead reviewer for my assigned reactors, which

includes review oflicensee reports, NRC inspection reports and enforcement actions, and
|

| coordination with NRC regional inspection and other NRC personnel, as well as other
|

| State and Federal agencies. In some instances, I act as the NRC Staff's technical
,

reviewer for licensing applications, and I participate in inspections of research reactors.

|
In addition to the above, I have conducted training courses on research reactors :

for NRC inspection personnel, and courses on NRC inspection and regulation issues for
!

| research reactors related to organizational, review, and audit functions, as well as

!
operational and maintenance activities, design change functions, operator license '

!

requalification and medical activities, procedures, fuel movement, surveillance,
i

| experiments, effluent and environmental monitoring, emergency preparedness, and

radiation protection.

My responsibilities also include serving as the NRC's representative on standards

committees associated with research reactors, such as the American National Standards

| Institute (ANSI)/ANS Standard 15.10 working group on the decommissioning of research

reactors, and an International Atomic Energy Agency committee on " Management of

Research Reactor Ageing." I have also administered reactor operator licensing exams at

| research reactor facilities, including the Georgia Tech Research Reactor (GTRR).

I

; _

!

|
|
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|d Q3. Please describe what your duties have been with respect to the NRC

; Staff's review and oversight of the Licensee's management and operation of the GTRR. !
1

A3(a). (AA) During the period of October 1986 to June 1987, I served as the

NRC Staff's backup to the project manager for the GTRR. I then served as the NRC |

,

; Staff's project manager for the GTRR from June 1987 to December 1991. During this
(;

period, I became familiar with and was responsible for all NRC project management and
^

licensing issues concerning the GTRR facility. !

During the period of June 1987 to November 1988, I actively participated in the i

NRC Staff's evaluation of the events and circumstances existing at the GTRR. As part i
1

l,
!

of my duties, I reviewed inspection reports and Notices of Violation (NOVs), and - {
|

participated in internal NRC discussions and decisions to take enforcement actions against jO
the Licensee. I also reviewed documents generated during this period in an investigation

at the Neely Nuclear Research Center (NNRC) performed by the NRC Office of

Investigations (OI). I attended the NRC enforcement conference conducted on

February 23,1988, concerning Inspection Report (IR) 87-08; the management meeting

*

with NRC Region II and Licensee personnel on May 16, 1988; and the enforcement

conference conducted on September 19,1988, related to potential discrimination against

GTRR employees for raising safety issues. I also participated, along with NRR

management, in the NRC Staff's decision to allow the GTRR to restart in November

1988.

:

O
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b A3(b). (MMM) I have served as an NRC project manager or backup project

manager for research reactors since June 1990. From June 1990 to December 1991, I

acted as the NRC Staff's backup to the project manager for various NRC licensed

research reactors, including the GTRR; for several months of this period, I also served

as the acting project manager for GTRR. I became the NRC Staff's project manager for

the GTRR in December 1991, and have served in this position until the present.

In these capacities, I have been responsible for coordinating the NRC Staff's

review of matters related to the Licensee's application to renew its license to operate the |

GTRR. Additionally, my duties have included the review of all inspection reports,

enforcement actions, events, and license amendments related to the GTRR; I have

participated in and observed NRC Region II inspection activities and management
/U

meetings concerning the GTRR; and I have examined candidates proposed by the GTRR

for NRC reactor operator licenses. In addition, I have had numerous discussions

concerning the NRC license and the Licensee's related activities with the NNRC

Director, and with other individuals associated with the GTRR, including Operations and

Radiation Safety management, and the Nuclear Safeguards Committee (NSC) Chairman.

Q4. What is the purpose of this testimony?

A4. (AA, MMM) The purpose of this testimony is to provide an historical

account of the structural changes which have been made to the Licensee's management

organization, and to provide the NRC Staff's views as to whether the Licensee's current

O
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organizational structure provides reasonable assurance that the public health and safety
i

will be protected in the event that the NRC license for the GTRR facility is renewed.:

1

| |

QS. Have you reviewed the assertions made by Georgians Against Nuclear |

Energy (GANE) in GANE Contention 97
i

i |
AS. (AA, MMM) Yes. We understand that GANE asserts the Licensee's !

I
management is inadequate to provide reasonable assurance of the continued protection of

: l

] the public health and safety, based on its contention that:
'

i |

Safety concerns at the Georgia Tech reactor are the
'

sole responsibility of Dr. R. A. Karam. Dr. Karam is
i the director who withheld information about a serious
;

accident from the NRC (1987 cadmium-115 accident).
1 The NRC was advised of the 1987 cadmium-115

accident by the safety officer at that time, who was |

} later demoted, and left the GTRR operation claiming
: harassment. Since the incident, management has been
! restructured giving the director (Dr. Karam) increased

,

authority, including increased authority over the i

Manager of the Office of Radiation Safety. Although |
the safety officer has line to higher-ups than the
director, since he/she works for the director on a day-
to-day basis, the threat of reprisal would be a huge
disincentive to defying the director. The Nuclear
Safeguards Committee which has theoretical oversight
of the GTRR operations has a distinct flaw in having
no concern with health issues. The Office of
Radiation Safety Manager is sought for its knowledge
of law more than its knowledge of health physics.

In partial support of these assertions, GANE refers to a number of NRC staff

inspection reports and enforcement events, among other matters, and has identified

G
b
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certain structural changes to the Licensee's management organization in support of its

assertion that the Licensee's organizational structure is inadequate.

Q6. Do you agree with GANE's views with respect to the adequacy of the

Licensee's management organization?

A6. (AA, MMM) No. |

l

|

| Q7. Please provide a summary of the bases for this conclusion. i

|

! A7. (AA, MMM) This conclusion is based upon our knowledge of the

GTRR organizational and management structure, the checks and balances incorporatedt

i

in that structure, and the way in which the GTRR organizational and managementi

j structure compares with the structures in place at other research reactors and with

applicable generic standards for research reactors. On this basis, we have concluded that

1

the Licensee's management of the GTRR complies with NRC regulatory requirements and

accepted standards for research reactor licensees. Further, the organizational and

management structure for the GTRR provides appropriate, redundant checks and

balances, in that the facility Director has overall safety responsibility, while the NSC and

the Manager of the Office of Radiation Safety (MORS) have the responsibility and

appropriate independence to ensure that safety issues are properly addressed or raised to

higher authorities in the Licensee's organization. For these reasons, as more fully

discussed below, we have concluded that the present organization and management

!O
I

-
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structure of the GTRR provides reasonable assurance that the health and safety of the i

public, as well as of GTRR employees, will be protected if renewal of the GTRR license

is authorized.

Q8. Please provide a general description of the NRC requirements and the

generic standards which are applicable to the management and organizational structures

of research reactors.

A8. (AA, MMM) In accordance with 10 C.F.R. 50.36(c)(5), reactor

licensees are required to establish administrative controls relating to organization and

management, procedures, recordkeeping, review and audit, and reporting necessary to

assure operation of the facility in a safe manner. The Commission's regulations do not

U irequire that any particular organization or management structure be adopted at power or

non-power reactors. However, the "American National Standard for the Development

of Technical Specifications for Research Reactors," ANSI /ANS-15.1, which contains a

section on administrative controls, has been used by many research reactor licensees to

achieve compliance with 10 C.F.R. 50.36(c)(5), ana im regularly been accepted for this

purpose by the NRC Staffin its review of numerous research reactor organizations.

ANSI /ANS-15.1 is a voluntary consensus standard which was developed under

the direction of Subcommittee ANS-15. This standard is intended to aid industry,

consumers, governmental agencies, and general interest groups. The working group that |
|

developed the standard represents a cross section of research reacto operators and

O
1

|
1

|

|
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regulators (e.g., NRC licensees, Department of Energy and Department of Defense
I

reactor facilities, and associated regulators).

Any standard proposed by the ANS working group mast be approved by the full

ANS-15 subcornmittee and the consensus committee N-17, "Research Reactors, Reactor

Physics and Radiation Shielding." The NRC Staff has been actively involved in the work

of these committees, as discussed above. The Project Director, Non-Power Reactors and

| Decommissioning Project Directorate, represents the NRC on the American Nuclear
~

Society Consensus Committee N-17; as indicated above, Alexander Adams, Jr., serves
t

| as the NRC's alternate representative on this committee, as well as the NRC's
i

representative to ANS subcommittee ANS-15. NRC representatives on the committees

ensure that the standards produced are consistent with NRC regulations and guidance to

O the maximum extent possible.

The NRC Staff has accepted the organizational guidance and structure described

I in ANSI /ANS-15.1 as an adequate format for research reactors, and has approved

| licensee Technical Specifications (TSs) that follow the guidance in the standard. If

licensees submit organizational proposals that are significantly different from the guidance

contained in ANSI /ANS-15.1, the NRC Staff generally points out the difference (s) and

asks the licensee to justify its proposal.

!

!

!O
,

!

- - -- - -.
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Q9. Please describe the particular guidance contained in these standards

which pertains to the management and organizational structure of research reactor

facilities.

A9. (AA, MMM) There are two revisions of ANSI /ANS-15.1 that are

germane to this discussion: the 1982 and 1990 versions. Recommended organizational

charts for research reactor facilities are contained in ANSI /ANS-15.1-1982 and

ANSI /ANS-15.1-1990, and are attached to this testimony, as Attachments 1 and 2,

respectively.

The ANS recommended organizational chart contained in ANSI /ANS-15.1-1982

(Attachment I hereto) indicates a level 1 unit or organizational head; a level 2 reactor

facility director or administrator reporting to level 1; a level 3 reactor or shift supervisor

O
(this level is conditional and is intended for facilities with routine multi-shift operations)

reporting to level 2; and a level 4 that consists of the operating staff reporting to level 3.

The chart also indicates review and audit functions should be performed at a level above

the facility director. The review and audit function reports to level 1 management. The

chart shows that radiation safety personnel report either to level 2 (the

director / administrator of the reactor facility) or to level 1 (unit or organizational head).

The 1982 standard showed only reporting lines, but the 1990 version of the

standard (Attachment 2), shows both reporting and communication lines. In particular,

the 1990 ANS standard (Attachment 2 hereto) shows communication lines between the

review and audit functions and the level 2 facility director, and between the radiation

O

.
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safety function and level 3 reactor or shift supervisor. Further, in the 1990 standard, a

narrative section was added on radiation safety that emphasized that the radiation safety

| function shall report to either level 1 or level 2 management, stating that the individual
1

i or group assigned responsibility for implementing the radiation protection program at the
i

reactor is to report to I2 vel 1 or Level 2.

i

!

j Q10. Please describe the GTRR license amendments which were issued during
,

'

s

the period of 1987-1989, with regard to the GTRR organizational structure in light of theI

3

j generic standards described above.
:

4 A10. (AA) In the period of 1987-1989, two license amendments (Amendment
:

i Nos. 7 and 8) were approved by the NRC Staff with regard to the GTRR's management

O!

j and organizational structure. As the NRC Staff's Project Manager for the GTRR facility
1

at the time, I served as the NRC Staff's principal reviewer of these two license

amendments.
'

1

License Amendment No. 7

The Licensee's first proposal to amend the organizational structure of the GTRR i

described in the TSs was submitted to the NRC by the Licensee's letter dated August 6,

1987. I was the project manager and technical reviewer for the amendment request.

Georgia Tech proposed to abolish the Office of Radiological Safety and establish

a new Office of Radiation Safety as a unit of the NNRC. In the proposed organizational

O

-
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structure, the managers of the Offices of Radiation Safety, Reactor Operations, Hot Cell
;

'
Operations and Coordinator of Experimental Research would all report to the NNRC

Office of the Director. In turn, the chart indicated the Director would report to the Vice

President for Research, and the Vice President would report to the President. In
!

addition, the proposal showed that the NSC (with the NSC Chairman also holding the3

a
j title of RSO) would report to the NNRC Director, with communication to the Office of

the President.
'

I In this application, the Licensee also requested changes to the TSs for the
;

j Nuclear Safeguards Committee. These proposed TS changes were as foliows:
I
: 1. To remove the requirement for a minimum number of persons
| on the NSC.
-

|( 2. To expand the collective experience of the NSC members to
| include radiation protection.
;

4 3. To remove the requirement for the Reactor Supervisor and
i Radiological Safety Officer to be ex officio members of the
; NSC.
>

l 4. To remove the requirement that no more than a minority of the
; NSC shall be from the GTRR staff.
1

| 5. To expand the responsibility of the NSC by requiring their
j review and approval of proposed operating procedures and
i proposed changes to the procedures, although minor changes
j to procedures that do not change the intent could be initially
| approved by the Director of the NNRC and submitted to the
; NSC for consideration at their next meeting. All minor
1 modifications were to be approved by the Committee. (The
j then existing TSs only required the committee to review and

approve proposed operating procedures and proposed changes
i

!O
:

i
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O
which change the original intent of the operating procedure in
a non-conservative manner.)

6. To change the responsibility for approval of changes in TS
organizational structure from the NSC to the President of the
Institute.

7. To remove the responsibility for the NSC to review changes to
the facility license.

i

8. To change the distribution of written records from the l

President, Georgia Tech, to the President's office.

9. To change the words " operational records" to "coeration
records" in TS 6.2.e.5 and " Nuclear Safeguards Committee"

. to " Committee" in TS 6.2.b.

These changes to the organizational structure of the GTRR were implemented

on or about July 1,1987, without NRC approval. This is discussed in Inspection

Report 87-08 as an allegation fon w-up item, and was identified as an apparent violationo

concerning administrative changes made to the licensee's organization without an

approved amendment to the TS. These organizational stru:ture changes were under

review for adequacy by NRR at the, time of the inspectica, and certain aspects of these

changes were found to be unacceptable for the reasons discussed below.

i

After completing an initial review of the amendment request, the NRC Staff

found certain aspects of the Licensee's proposal to be unacceptable, and communicated

several questions to the Licensee. The more significant issues raised with the Licensee

were as follows:

O
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1. The indication that the NSC would report to the Director of
the NNRC instead of level 1 management did not conform to
ANSI /ANS-15.1.

2. The review and audit functions proposed by the Licensee for

.
the NSC were fewer than those suggested by ANSI /ANS-15.1.

3. The minimum number of memberr of the NSC was not
specified in the proposed TSs, as suggested by
ANSI /ANS-15.1.

4. The proposed TSs did not prohibit NNRC staff members from |

| being a majority of the required quorum of the NSC, as |
suggested by ANSI /ANS-15.1. )

| The Licensee submitted a revised organizational chart for the GTRR TS, which
:

l
addressed the NRC Staff's questions. In the revised organization, the NSC would reportl

to level 1 management (Office of the President) and would communicate with the NNRC

Director. Also, the Manager of the Office of Radiation Safety would report to the

|

| NNRC Director for supervision and administrative reporting -- but would report to the

NSC on safety and safety policy matters.
!

In addition, the Licensee revised its proposed amendment to expand the scope

of the review and audit responsibilities of the NSC to activities generally suggested by

ANSI /ANS-15.1. The following NSC " review" requirements were to be added to the
i

TSs by Amendment No. 7:

1. The responsibility of the NSC was expanded by requiring their
review and approval of proposed operating procedures and;

! proposed changes to the procedures, although minor changes
to procedures that do not change the intent could be initially

( approved by the Director of the NNRC and submitted to the
NSC for consideration at their next meeting.

;
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2. The requirement for the NSC to review and approve
determinations that proposed changes in equipment, systems,
tests, experiments, or procedures do not involve an unreviewed;

safety question pursuant to 10 CFR 50.59(a).
,

3. The requirement for the NSC to review violations of TSs,
license, or internal procedures or instructions having safety

j significance.

4. The requirement for the NSC to review operating
abnormalities having safety significance.

5. The requirement for the NSC to review audit reports.,

The following " audit" requirements would be added to NSC's responsibilities by

Amendment No. 7:,

,

1. The requiremaa to audit existing operating procedures for
adequacy and to assure that they achieve their intended purpose

O in light of any changes since their implementation was
removed from the TSs. The requirement to review all changes
to procedures eliminated the need for this audit.

2. The requirement to audit plant equipment performance with
particular attention to operating anomalies, reportable
occurrences, and the steps taken to identify and correct their
causes was removed from the TSs. The requirement to review
violations of TSs, license, or inte nal procedures or
instructions having safety significance and review operating
abnormalities having safety significance eliminated the need for
this audit.

3. A requirement to audit the retraining and requalification
program for the operating staff, at least once every other
calendar year (interval between audits not to exceed 30
months) was added to the TSs.

4. A requirement to audit the results of action taken to correct
those deficiencies that may occur in the reactor facility

O
.

_
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equipment, systems, structures, or methods of operations that
affect reactor safety, at least once per calendar year (interval
between audits not to exceed 15 months) was added to the TSs.

5. An interval of at least once per calendar year (interval between
audits not to exceed 15 months) was added to the TSs for the :
existing audit requirement to audit reactor operations and '

reactor operation records for compliance with internal rules,
procedures, and regulations and with licensed provisions,
including TSs.

In addition to the above proposed changes, the following changes were made to

the requirements for the NSC by Amendment No. 7:

1. The requirement for expertise of the NSC was expanded to
include experience in radiation protection. (This was
originally proposed by the Licensee.)

2. The requirement that the GTRR operating staff may not
constitute a majority of those present was added to the TS.

O
;

3. The requirement that the Reactor Supervisor and Radiological
Safety Officer be ex officio members of the Committee was

:
removed from the TSs. (This was originally prcposed by the |
Licensee.)

4. The distribution of written records was changed from the
President, Georgia Tech, to the President's office. (This was
originally proposed by the Licensee.)

5. The phrase " operational records" was changed to " operation
records" in TS 6.2.e.5 and " Nuclear Safeguards Committee"
to " Committee" in TS 6.2.b. (The changes were originally
proposed by the Licensee.) Also, the phrase " majority of the

.

full Committee" was changed to " majority of the Committee |

membership" in TS 6.2.d. :

6. The responsibility *o approve changes in TS organizational
structure was changed from the NSC to the President of the |

O

_ -
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v Institute. (This change was originally proposed by the

|
Licensee.) '

In its revised amendment request, the licensee withdrew its proposal to delete

the requirement that the NSC be composed of a minimum of five members, the

.

requirement that no more than a minority of the NSC members shall be from the GTRR

staff, and the requirement that the NSC review and approve changes to the license. Thus,;

these requirements would remain in the TSs.
1

The NRC Staff reviewed the Licensee's revised amendment application, and
|
l

determined that (a) the proposed organization, in which the radiation safety staff reports |
|

\

to the facility Director, is successfully in use at other non-power reactors to streamline

facility operation; and (b) the arrangement of giving the Director day-to-day supervision
1

of the radiation safety staff and oversight responsibility to the NSC and RSO, and having
,

the MORS report to the NSC on issues concerning safety and safety policy, allows the

Director to have management control over the radiation safety staff while allowing, for

independent oversight that enhances radiation safety. Although not explicitly stated int

the Staff's safety evaluation report (SER), the proposed organization also met the
I

guidance of ANSI /ANS-15.1; and the Staff determined that the review and audit

responsibilities of the NSC had been changed to those of ANSI /ANS-15.1. On this basis,

the NRC Staff approved the revised amendment application, and the proposed revisions

| were incorporated in the TSs by Amendment No. 7, issued on July 12, 1988.
!

,

:

'

.
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Following the issuance of the requested license amendment,the implementation
:

_ of these new TSs was reviewed on August 29 - September 9, and November 7 - 10,
3

i
1988, as documented in Inspection Report 50-160/88-02. The NRC inspectors found that

4

| the organization was consistent with that described in the TSs. The NRC letter of
'

November 15, 1988, authorizing a resumption of reactor operations and experiments, I

,

,

further stated that the NSC members were aware of their expanded responsibilities, and l'

I

the NSC had sufficient depth and breadth of review to ensure adequate third-party

1oversight.
',

|
4

i License Amendment No.8

A further TS amendment was authorized in License Amendment No. 8, issued

on December 22,1988, in response to the Licensee's application of October 3,1988. I

i

) This amendment made a minor modification in the organizational structure described in
.

| the GTRR TSs, whereby oversight responsibility for the GTRR was transferred from the

Vice President for Research and Management to the Vice President for Interdisciplinary
,

; Programs. The Licensee stated that the scope of responsibility for the Vice President for

Interdisciplinary Programs was narrower than the Vice President for Research and tha't

this should provide greater attention to the GTRR. The NRC Staff determined that the

proposed change was acceptable, in that the new Vice President would have the same
i

access to the University President as the prior Vice President, and no important j
a

!
management functicns for safe operation of the research reactor were removed. i

:

O
!

4



.. _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ . . . _ _ . __ . . _ ___ . _ _ _ _ _ __- _.

- 20 -

Qll. Please describe any GTRR license amendments which were issued from

1990 to the present, with regard to the GTRR management and organizational structure,

in light of the generic standards described above.

All. (MMM) Two license amendment applications were submitted by the

Licensee and approved by the NRC Staff during the period of 1990 to the present,

involving the management and organizational structure of the Licensee (License

Amendment Nos.10 and 11). As the NRC Staff's Project Manager for the GTRR

facility during this period, I served as the NRC Staff's principal reviewer of these two
>

license amendments.

License Amendment 10

A change to the GTRR Technical Specifications relating to the Licensee's
|

| organizational structure was reviewed and evaluated in License Amendment No.10, dated

June 11,1991. The amendment deleted the Radiation Safety Officer (RSO) designation

| for the Chairman of the NSC. This designation was deleted because the NSC Clairman

| had no actual responsibility for the routine functions of the Office of Radiation Safety,

and because most functions of the position of RSO had been assumed by the Manager of

the Office of Radiation Safety (MORS) upon the issuance of Amendment No. 7. License

|

| Amendment No.10 also transferred the other TS-defined responsibilities of the RSO to

the MORS (l.c., it was established that the MORS was thereafter to have access to the

Vice-President, Interdisciplinary Programs, and the President of Georgia Tech, and to

O;

.
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O advix the Director of the NNRC on matters of radiation safety which were previously

RSO responsibilities under the TS). The NRC Staff's safety evaluation of the proposed

amendment noted the independent oversight responsibility of the NSC, the safety

responsibilities of MORS, and the overall responsibility of the Director, NNRC, for

proper management in regard to safety. It also considered that this type of organization

had been used successfully at other research reactors and that the change was consistent

with ANSI /ANS-15.1 On the basis of these considerations, the amendment was found

acceptable.

License Amendment No. I1

License Amendment No.11 was issued on September 20,1995, in response to

the Licensee's application dated August 16, 1995. The amendment involved replacing

1

the position of the Vice President for Interdisciplinary Affairs with the position of the |
l

Dean of Engineering, who reports to the President of Georgia Tech, so that the Director,

of the NNRC would now report to the Dean of Engineering in place of the Vice President

for Interdisciplinary Affairs. The NRC Staff's safety evaluation determined that the

reporting change was consistent with the standards in ANSI /ANS-15.1-1990, and was

otherwise acceptable because it had no adverse effect on the reactor's administrative

organizational structure and function. On this basis, the NRC Staff approved the license

amendment.

.

--- --
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Q12. Please describe the current management and organizational structure of

the GTRR, and how it meets the generic standards described above.

! A12. (MMM) Under the current GTRR organizational structure, the NNRC

|
Director has administrative responsibility for safe operation of the facility, which includes

!
reactor operation, experimental, and radiation safety activities. This responsibility for I

l

j safety is shared with the NSC and MORS, which provide inherent checks and balances I

| to ensure that safety matters are properly considered. The NSC provides these checks

and balances through the NSC members' appointment by and responsibility to the

President of Georgia Tech. The MORS provides these checks and balances in that it is

the responsibility of the MORS to report safety concerns to both the Director of the

NNRC and the NSC. The safety responsibilities of the NNRC Director, NSC and MORS

are integral and primary functions of their positions.

The current organizational chart contained in the GTRR TSs shows the Office

of the President at the top of the organization. The Office of the Dean of Engineering

|
and the NSC report to the Office of the President.

With respect to the Nuclear Safeguards Committee, the GTRR TSs state:;

,

The Nuclear Safeguards Committee shall be
established by the President of the Institute and shall

| be responsible for maintaining health and safety
! standards associated with operation of the reactor and

| its associated facilities . . . . The Committee shall be
composed of five or more senior technical personnel
who collectively provide experience in reactor

| engineering, reactor operations, chemistry and
i radiochemistry, instrumentation and control systems,

O<

- _
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radiological safety, radiation protection, and
mechanical and electrical systems.

The TSs also state that the NSC reviews and approves changes in equipment,

systems, tests, experiments, or procedures; reviews reportable occurrences; reviews and

approves proposed procedures and experiments; and reviews and approves proposed

changes to the TSs and license, excluding organizational structure, which is the

responsibility of the President of the Institute. Thus, consistent with the ANS standard,

, the'NSC reviews reportable occurrences and operating abnormalities and violations of the
!

TSs, license, or internal procedures or instructions having safety significance. The NSC

also audits reactor operations and associated records, the retraining and requalification
|

program, and corrective action for deficiencies that affect reactor safety.

! The organizational independence of the Nuclear Safeguards Committee from the

! GTRR Director, and the fact that the NSC is appointed by and reports to the President
,

of Georgia Tech, ensures sufficient organizational independence, consistent with the

guidance of ANSI /ANS-15.1. Similarly, the fact that the NSC is responsible to exercisei

the review and audit function, and the fact that it reports to level 1 management, is

consistent with the ANS standard.

The organizational chart contained in the GTRR Technical Specifications shows

that the NNRC Director is to report to the Dean of Engineering. The TSs require that

the Director, NNRC, is to have overall responsibility for direction and operation of the

'

reactor facility, including safeguarding the general public and facility personnel from

O

. _ , . - ,. -. _
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radiation exposure, and adhering to all requirements of the operating license and TSs.

The GTRR organizational chart also shows that the Manager of Reactor Operations, the

Manager of Gamma Radiation Operations, and the Coordinator of Experimental Research
;

are to report to the Office of the NNRC Director in all regards, and that the MORS is

to report to the Office of the NNRC Director in matters relating to supervision and

administration, but is to report to the NSC with regard to matters related to safety and

safety policy. In this regard, Technical Specification 6.1.b states:

The Manager, Office of Radiation Safety, shall advise
the Director, Nuclear Research Center in matters
pertaining to radiological safety. She/he has access to
the Dean of Engineering and/or the President of the
Institute as needed. '

This is consistent with the ANS standard discussed above, and is not an unusual

'] management and organizational structure.

Q13. Please provide your conclusions regarding the acceptability of the
,

i
management and organizational structure currently in place at the GTRR.

1

A13. (AA, MMM) The present GTRR organizational structure is consistent I

with the guidance of ANSI /ANS-15.1-1990 as previously described, and is generally

(although not uniformly) comparable to the organizational structures in place at a number

of other research reactors. The GTRR's organizational structure and comparable

organizational structures at other facilities have been effectively used for a considerable

|time, as determined by NRC licensing and inspection activities. Further, the GTRR '

l

i

-- - - . . -
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management and organizational structure, specified in the TSs, satisfies NRC regulatory

requirements and applicable generic standards. Finally, the Licensee's organizational |

structure provides acceptable checks and balances and sufficient independent oversight|

i
to assure the protection of the health and safety of the public and of GTRR employees. !

!
,

Q14. Does this conclude your testimony?

A14. (AA, MMM) Yes.

O l

l

,

O

-
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Project Manager (1992 to present). Responsible for implementation
of NRC regulatory program for approximately 20 non-power reactors.
Responsible for assigned Department of Defense and Department of
Energy projects.

1983-1986 - Reactor Engineer, Research Reactor, SUNY-AB.
Provided engineering support for operation of two MW research
reactor, supervised research and administrative staff, and acted as
facility business manager when required. Trained reactor operators.

1981-1983 Nuclear Reactor Supervisor, Research Reactor,-

SUNY-AB. Supervised reactor operators and senior reactor operaters ;

in operation of nuclear reactor, implemented experimental programs, i
responsible for health physics, secarity, and initial emergency responw '

while on shift.

1979 Senior Health Physicist, Institute for Resource-

Management. During two month leave of absence from SUNY-AB.
Performed health physics duties during construction,

activities at Carolina Power and Light Company's H.B.
Robinson Plant.;

i
1978-1981 - Senior Reactor Operator, Research Reactor, SUNY-AB.

'

Operated nuclear research reactor, maintained facility and experiments,
operated accelerator, participated in major rebuilding of reactor.
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Professional
Experience

j (Continued): 1975-1978 - Reactor Operator, Research Reactor, SUNY-AB.
) Operated reactor, maintained plant and experiments under shift

sugarvisor.

Certification.: U.S. Nuclear Regulatory Commission Senior Reactor Operator License
- 1978-1986
U.S. Nuclear Regulatory Commission Reactor Operator License
- 1975-1978
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MARVIN M. MENDONCA
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Division of Project Support
Office of Nuclear Reactor Regulation (NRR)
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Engineering,1972

University of California, Berkeley B.S./ Mechanical
Engineering,1971

Modesto Junior College A. A./ Engineering,1969
;

j Professional
Experience: 1990 to Present - NRC Senior Project Manager for Non-Power

Reactors and Decommissioning Project Directorate, NRR.,

Responsible for implementation of NRC regulatory program for
j approximately 20 non-power reactors.

}
; 1986 to 1990 - NRC Project Section Chief, Division of Reactor
i Projects and Safety, Region V. Responsible for implementation of
j NRC inspection program for Diablo Canyon and Trojan Nuclear

j

i Power Plants. '

i
'

1983 to 1986 - NRC Senior Resident Inspector, Region V.
Responsible for implementation of NRC inspection program at the
Diablo Canyon Nuclear Power Plant during post-construction, pre-
operational, startup, and full-power operational phases.

1981 to 1983 - NRC Resident Inspector, Region V. Responsible for
inspection activities at the Diablo Canyon and San Onofre Nuclear
Power Plants during the pre-operational phase, l

1976 to 1981 - NRC Reactor Engineer, Reactor Systems Branch.
NRR Responsible for safety evaluation of reactor systems analyses,
events and conditions at Pressurized and Boiling Water Reactors.

1972 to 1976 - Senior Engineer, General Atomics. Responsible for
several safety analyses of core heatup, fission product release, and
core testing for High Temperature Gas-Cooled Reactor designs.

Certification: Professional Mechanical Engineer Certified by the State of California.
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UNITED STATES OF AMERICA
NUCLEAR REGULATORY COMMISSION

; BEFORE THE ATOMIC SAFETY AND LICENSING BOARD
|

In the Matter of )
)

GEORGIA INSTITUTE )
OF TECHNOLOGY ) Docket No. 50-160-Ren

)
(Georgia Tech Research Reactor) )

)
(Renewal of License No. R-97) )

ERRATA TO

(O NRC STAFF (PANEL C) TESTIMONY OF
d ALEXANDER ADAMS, JR., AND MARVIN M. MENDONCA

CONCERNING GANE CONTENTION 9 (MANAGEMENT)

Page 3, line 14: Delete "18" Insert "19"

Page 3, line 18: Delete "18" Insert "19"

Page 10, line 15: Insert " generally" after "that"
(to read: "that generally follow")

Page 11, line 14: Delete "be performed at" Insert " report to"
(to read: " functions should report to")

Page 11, line 15: Delete " director. The" Insert " director -- i.e., the"

Page 14, line 13: Delete "These changes" Insert "The Licensee's changes"

O
,
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|

Page 16, line 16: Delete "The requirement to
review all changes to
procedures eliminated the
need for this audit."

Page 16, line 21: Delete "The requirement to
review violations of TSs,
license, or internal procedures |
or instructions having safety
significance and review
operating abnormalities having ;

safety significance eliminated |

the need for this audit." '

|
.

Page 18, line 16: Insert " generally" after "also"
(to read: "also generally met")

Page 18, line 18: Insert " essentially" after "had"
(to read: "had essentially been"

O
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l

1 12, 1988. The staff moves this exhibit into evidence.

2 MS. CARROLL: No objection.

O
3 CHAIRMAN BECHHOEFER: Staff Exhibit 21 will

4 be -- I assume you don't object?

5 MR. EVANS: No objection. I'm sorry.

6 CHAIRMAN BECHHOEFER: Both of these are

7 referred to in the testimony.

8 MS. WOODHEAD: Right. The second exhibit the i

I
9 staff would submit now would be Staff Exhibit 24. It is

1

10 dated September 20, 1995 and its subject is the issuance of I

11 amendment number 11 to facility operating license number R-

12 97. The staff moves that this exhibit be entered into

13 evidence.

14 MR. EVANS: No objection.

15 MS. CARROLL: No objection.

16 CHAIRMAN BECHHOEFER: Okay, Staff Exhibits 23

17 and 24 will be admitted into evidence.
|

l
18 (The documents referred to were |

19 marked for identification as Staff |
|

20 Exhibits No. 23 and 24, and were

21 received in evidence.)

22 MS. WOODHEAD: All right, at this time, the

23 staff witnesses'are available for cross examination.

24 CHAIRMAN BECHHOEFER: All right, either Mr.

25 . Johnson or Ms. Carroll.

Neal R. Gross & Co., Inc.
(202)234-4433
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.

| |
I 1 MS. CARROLL: We have no cross examination.
|

2 However, Mr. Johnson has a statement he would like to make.

O
3 MR. JOHNSON: I just wanted -- especially since

1

! 4 I've never really had a chance to meet Mr. Adams, I just ||
,

5 want t'o express that we appreciate his willingness to

6 participate in this process and we appreciate his

I
7 testimony. We have reviewed it and we find it clear and we '

8 thank you for participating. I have no cross examination.

i 9 CHAIRMAN BECHHOEFER: Mr. Evans.

! 10 MR. EVANS: I'll forgo -- because of the time

11 element, I'll forgo -- I think anything I have, I can clear |

12 up with Dr. Karam. I'll forgo all cross examination.

13 MR. JOHNSON: And also, just because we already |

14 have discussed a lot of things that this particular

15 testimony covers in other testimony already given.

16 BOARD EXAMINATION

17 BY CHAIRMAN BECHHOEFER:

18 Q I have one question which involves -- it

19 actually involves the word or. If you'll turn to -- I

20 actually probably have one or two more questions beyond

21 that. But if you'll turn to Attachment 2, which I

22 understand is --

23 MS. CARROLL: Page 27

24 CHAIRMAN BECHHOEFER: No, Attachment -- figure

Oj 25 2. It's labeled as Attachment 2. It's the chart -- it's

Neal R. Gross & Co., Inc.
(202)234-4433
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1 the last of the two charts.

2 BY CHAIRMAN BECHHOEFER:g)t'~~
3 Q It's my understanding that this represents the

4 current structure -- organizational structure of the

5 reactor.

6 A (Witness Adams) No, sir.

7 Q It doesn't?

8 A (Witness Adams) This is a figure from an

9 ANSI -- ANS standard 15.1. The 1990 version.

10 A (Witness Mendonca) The current organizational

11 structure, I think we provided in Exhibit 24. It's the

12 current -- the latest administrative structure was changed

13 by this Amendment Number 11 that I think is our Staff,

14 Exhibit 24 as I recall. So that's where we submitted the

15 latest structure.
|

16 Q My question basically is formulated on this

17 Attachment 2. As I understand it, the ANSI standards are

18 the ones that the staff looks to for guidance in

19 determining whether a reactor structure is adequate. Do

20 you understand where it says -- where the word or appears

21 in connection with the radiation safety officer or

22 radiation safety, where it says -- do you view it equally

23 desirable for that person to report either to the facility

_
24 director or the a level above the facility director, which

O 25 I understand would be the -- no longer the vice president

Neal R. Gross & Co., Inc.
(202)234-4433
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1 but the dean of engineering?

2 A (Witness Adams) My opinion is yes, it's

O
3 equally acceptable.

4 A (Witness Mendonca) I think it is equally

5 acceptable. We have facilities that run both ways with

6 reporting about the facility. My only caveat would be that

7 I would want to make sure that whoever the radiation safety

8 function reported to -- this Attachment 2 is referring to a
>

9 radiation safety function, not necessarily the officer.

10 Whoever they reported to was technically qualified to

11 manage the organization of radiation safety and understand

12 the functions and make sure that things were being done

13 properly. But, yes, both organizations work -- about 35

14 percent of our operating licensed research reactors have

15 the radiation safety function report to the facility. The

16 others report to either a higher or a different chain of

17 command.

18 Q I see. Would not the latter be much more

19 consistent with what we require for say QA organizations

20 for power reactors, Appendix B criteria -- part 50,

21 Appendix B criteria?

22 A (Witness Mendonca) It would be more consistent

23 with QA functions, you're correct. But the QA function

24 that's generally provided for the research reactors is

a
N 25 through the review and audit functions. That is really

Neal R. Gross & Co., Inc.
(202)234-4433
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1 where the primary QA function is done. The radiation

2 safety function is a very important function among others

3 at research reactors, including operations, experimental

4 and other functions. But, I think, the analogy is really

5 provided by the review and audit functions from my
|

,

6 experience and knowledge.

7 Q For this reactor, they report to a level

8 different at least, or higher than the facility director,
9 is that correct?

10 A (Witness Mendonca) That's correct.

11 Q Or at least that's my understanding.

12 A (Witness Mendonca) Yes, sir. In this case,

13 it's called Nuclear Safeguards Committee that reports about

14 the facility director. You know, indeed Mr. Adams is

15 pointing out to me that the MORs, the manager of office of
|

16 radiation in our latest organization, in that Amendment 11,

17 has two separate functions. It has the responsibility to

18 report on safety and safety policy to the nuclear

19 safeguards committee. It's also in our testimony, but I

20 think it's worth mentioning there is sort of a separation

21 that provide some check and balance. Although many of our I

22 licensees don't have that check and balance for their

23 radiation safety function.

24 Q I see. Do you -- do you view the variety of

25 experience represented by the safety committee as being

Neal R. Gross & Co., Inc.
(202)234-4433
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1 adequate?

2 A (Witness Mendonca) Yes, I do. We require a

O
3 variety of functions and that is reviewed in our inspection
4 program. Plus, I've made it sort of my business to

5 uncerstand who is doing what in those functions. Although,

6 right now, I couldn't tell you specifically who fulfills
7 all those requirements. You know, I it's also in the--

8 organization structure around -- in the technical

9 specifications, we make the requirement as to what sort of
i10 diversity and expertise we need. I think it's Section j
i

11 6.2(B)

12 Q Now just as a very rough comparison with what

13 has happened in certain power reactor cases, would you like
0
\- 14 to see a representative of a different -- completely

15 different category of expertise be present on that

16 committee? Say a representative of GANE? Not as a

17 requirement --

18 DR. KARAM: I didn't hear you.

19 BY CHAIRMAN BECHHOEFER:

20 Q I said say as a representative of GANE. Would

21 you like to see somebody with background or expertise of

22 that sort also represented on the committee?

23 A (Witness Mendonca) I guess I would like for

24 you to define what that expertise of that sort is. But I

25 think that we have required a fairly comprehensive list of

Neal R. Gross & Co., Inc.
(202)234-4433
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1 qualifications -- Mr. Adams can indicate what the

2 qualifications are that we're looking for.g~
V

3 A (Witness Adams) For example, we're looking for

4 senior technical personnel who collectively provide

5 experience in reactor engineering, reactor operations,

6 chemistry, radiochemistry, instrumentation and control

7 systems, radiological safety, radiation protection,
l

8 mechanical and electrical systems. '

9 A (Witness Mendonca) That's what we require. I

10 guess, I think -- you know, that covers a good broad
j

11 spectrum of the facility and how it operates and what it

12 does. It ensures that we have expertise in areas of the

13 things that are important to safety.

O 14 CHAIRMAN BECHHOEFER: Well, what I was

15 referring to, I think, was -- one case was Comanche Peak.

16 I had nothing to do with it, but I understand a

17 representative of the intervenor was on one of their review

18 committees or advisory committees. And the south Texas |

19 case that I was involved in years ago, I appointed a

20 representative of the intervenors to be on their -- again,

21 their safety review committee. Would you like -- would you

22 think it would be desirable if something like that occurred

23 in a situation like this? Not to be enforced because it's

24 certainly not a requirement.

O 25 MS. WOODHEAD: Judge Bechhoefer, as I recall,

Neal R. Gross & Co., Inc.
(202)234-4433
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i

1 that was a personal -- a decision of the utility itself and
2 it was --

O
3 CHAIRMAN BECHHOEFER: It was.

4 MS. WOODHEAD: connected with the board's--

5 decision in the case. I'm not sure that the utility would

6 have necessarily -- originally have asked for the

7 intervenor to be on the panel.

8 CHAIRMAN BECHHOEFER: Well, as I understand it,

9 the one in my own case, the utility suggested it and it

10 happened and the intervenor as a result withdrew.

11 MR. TURK: My recollection of the cases, Your

12 Honor, is that sometimes --

13 CHAIRMAN BECHHOEFER: That was South Texas.

14 MR. TURK: Sometimes a power reactor licensee

15 may decide -- as a compromise in order to cut short the

16 litigation, or otherwise accommodate an intervenor's

17 concerns -- to allow him to sit on some committee or to

18 attend meetings.
{

19 CHAIRMAN BECHHOEFER: Right.

20 MR. TURK: Not because it was required by a ,

l
21 board or by the Commission, but as a short cut to

|
22 litigation and the saving of litigation resources. Not

23 because it was found to be desirable for the safety of the

24 plant or the protection of the public to have a member of {O
25 the public on those committees.-'

I
Neal R. Gross & Co., Inc. j
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1 CHAIRMAN BECHHOEFER: Well, I'm not sure about

i

2 that. It was viewed as having a differing view on the "

O
3 committee. I'm certainly not going to -- I don't think I

4 would be interested in imposing it. I'm just throwing it

5 out as food for thought for various management persons who

6 are here and for the intervenor.

7 MS. CARROLL: Do you get paid to sit on one of

8 those committees?

9 CHAIRMAN BECHHOEFER: I don't even know that. j

10 DR. KARAM: No, you don't.

11 CHAIRMAN BECHHOEFER: I would guess not very

12 much,

i

13 DR. KARAM: Our committee is not paid. It's !
(~h, |\s 14 voluntary.

15 MR. JOHNSON: We're used to doing hard work

16 voluntarily. |
!

17 CHAIRMAN BECHHOEFER: That's all I have.

18 BY ADMINISTRATIVE JUDGE KLINE:

19 Q Did either of you on the panel -- were either

20 of you present during the testimony of Dr. Copcutt and Dr.

21 Ice?

22 A (Witness Mendonca) I was present for both. |

23 A (Witness Adams) I was not.

24 Q Let me direct it to Mr. Mendonca then. My

25 recollection of both persons who were qualified as experts !

I

Neal R. Gross & Co., Inc.
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1 in this proceeding was that they recognized that there were

2 two different -- at least two ways of organizing the health
3 physics staff. One as it is now at Georgia Tech and a '

4 different way of separating the reporting requirements to

5 some other executive. Both recognized the difference and

6 both acknowledged that there was -- that there was good

7 argument on both sides. Then each came to the conclusion

8 that it was preferable -- apparently on health and safety
|9 reasons -- to separate the functions. Would you -- can you '

10 tell me if there is aside from an analytical reason for

11 separating cuch functions or aside from any standards

12 reason, is therle a health and safety reason in your mind
1

13 why those functions should be separated?
|

14 MR. TURK: Your Honor, I don't intend to

15 interrupt the question and answer, but my recollection of

16 Dr. Ice's testimony is that he preferred a separation for

17 administrative purposes, not because of health and safety.

18 ADMINISTRATIVE JUDGE KLINE: Well, that may be

19 so. What I'm trying to inquire into though is whether

20 there is in fact a health and safety basis for creating

21 such a separation.

22 WITNESS MENDONCA: In my mind, the health and

23 safety functions are ensured by many different aspects of

24 the organization. Operations has a role in it; rad safety
10
\2 25 has a role in it; the experir.anters have a role in it; the

Neal R. Grosa & Co., Inc.
(202)234-4433
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1 NSC. It's a total integrated function. I don't see any

2 specific advantage -- you know, I've looked at all the7_
U

3 organizations that have said operating reactors and I don't

4 see any specific advantage from one to the other, you know,

5 based on our experience, that one hasn't proved to be a

6 health and safety factor. You know, we can -- I have

mentioned the number of violations and the severity level.7

8 The University of Virginia was one of the ones. There were

! 9 some significant violations, very significant. It does
!

| 10 have a separate function. I don't think there's an
9

i
11 advantage there. I think it's an integrated thing that has

| 12 to be judged on a case by case and it's not easy either.

13 BY ADMINISTRATIVE JUDGE KLINE:;

!.
14 Q Given that apparently both -- there is expert i

15 testimony now that both ways in fact are workable. Is

,
i

: 16 there any basis in your mind for adopting in this

17 proceeding a licensing condition that would require a

i 18 separation of functions in the health physics area? A
!

I
19 separation of reporting functions.

20 A (Witness Mendonca) I understand -- for the

21 radiation safety function to report above the facility or
,

22 to a different chain.
I

23 0 Yes.
',

i

24 A No, I don't see that a license condition is

/''):

\~/ 25 appropriate. I think Judge Lam had indicated, you know, in

Neal R. Gross & Co., Inc.
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1 some of the earlier discussions if it's not broke, why fix

2 it. That's one acknowledgement. Another is that, as I

v
1 said, I want to make sure that whatever organization this

4 radiation safety function would report to, it can handle

5 that management function of managing that and making sure
,

' hey are doing a proper job and doing their function.6 that t

7 So there would be some additional review and I would want

8 to know what organization is getting it. If it were the

9 dean of engineering, I would want to know him and his

10 qualifications, have a little explanation. So there -- I

11 don't see -- personally, I don't see the need for adopting

12 such a condition. Again, it works both ways. I've seen it

13 defective both ways. We've testified earlier that we've

O 14 seen improvements in this way of doing it. It seems to be

15 working.

16 ADMINISTRATIVE JUDGE KLINE: Thank you. That's

17 all I have.

18 BY ADMINISTRATIVE JUDGE LAM:

19 Q I have two quick questions for Panel C. One is

20 a follow up to the question Judge Eechhoefer asked on

,

membership on the safeguard committee. Is it true that the21
!

j 22 tech spec right now requires significant expertise in
|

! 23 science or engineering for membership?
i

1

24 A (Witness Mendonca) Yes.

'Oj 25 A (Witness Adams) Yes.

Neal R. Gross & Co., Inc.
' (202)234-4433
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1 Q The second question I have is, in your direct
i

| -s 2 testimony on page 24, your answer to question 13 indicated

3 the current organization was structured -- it's " consistent

| 4 with the guidelines of ANSI 15.1990". What does consistent

5 mean? Does it imply compliance or does it imply meeting
i

6 the objective or the intent of ANSI standard? Would ycu

7 please elaborate?
,

|

8 A (Witness Mendonca) The -- as I sort of

9 indicated, there are many different structures in research

10 reactors. The ANSI standard provides sort of an outline.

| 11 By consistent, we mean that the reporting chains are in

| 12 line with what the ANSI standard recommends. That is,

| 13 radiation safety reports to the facility director. ANSIi(
'- 14 recommends that. The review and audit function reports

15 above. There are organizations that provide other
|

16 functions. So it meets it. But thare are many different

j 17 ways of meeting it is what I think we're -- I should point

i 18 out.

19 Q So, I can substitute the word consistent with

20 meeting, is that correct?
|
|
|

t 21 A (Witness Mendonca) The only difference that
!
,

22 we've identified in our discussion is that the radiation

23 safety function has the two reporting functions and that's
.i

.

24 not specified in the ANSI standard, but it is sort of above

\ 25 and beyond the requirements. So, I guess -- I guess I
,

;

1

Neal R. Gross & Co., Inc.
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1 would -- I might even add exceeds as my own personal

2 opinion.7
|(
|'- 3 A (Witness Adams) I was the project manager for

4 the review that first put that feature in place where the

i 5 radiation safety function was split up amongst radiation

6 safety reporting and day to day management reporting. I

7 agree with Marv, when that was proposed by the licensee, I

8 thought it was an innovative way to sort of address the

9 difficulties with the two different management styles or

10 management organizations.

11 Q So it would not be wrong to say this kind of

12 structure meets or exceeds the guidelines?

13 A (Witness Mendonca) I wouldn't say it meets or,

' '-)i(
14 I would say exceeds the requirement.

15 ADMINISTRATIVE JUDGE LAM: Thank you.

16 CHAIRMAN BECHHOEFER: Do we have any follow-up?

L 17 MS. WOODHEAD: I have one question. |

18 CHAIRMAN BECHHOEFER: Go ahead.

j 19 REDIRECT EXAMINATION
1

1 20 BY MS. WOODHEAD:

21 Q You explained the consistency of the Georgia
:

! 22 Tech structura with the ANSI standard. Would you expand on
|
|

! 23 the difference between an ANSI standard or a reg guide and

24 something that might be part of our regulation? Would you

4

25 like to expound on that?'

Neal R. Gross & Co., Inc.
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1 A (Witrmis Adams) An ANSI standard is just that.

2 It's a consensus standard with the industry. NRC does not
t

3 look upon them as a regulation and they are not a

4 requirement. The standards were developed by the research

5 reactor community to allow them to place on paper what

6 their experience is. And the standards range in a number

7 of areas. The standard we're looking at here is a standard

8 for technical specifications. Technical specifications
:

9 proposed by licensees. And in the area of organization,

10 we've -- we have said to licensees that if you propose !
:

11 something that meets the standard then the staff will find

12 it acceptable. That doesn't mean that licensees have not

13 proposed things that deviate from the standard.to some

14 extent. In that case, the staff has to do a review and use

15 their professional judgement as to the acceptability. This
|
<

16 standard was written not only for NRC licensees but also ;

17 for the Department of Defense, research reactors and the

18 Department of Energy research reactors. So it's difficult

19 to write one standard which perfectly covers all the

20 different situations that you're going to find.

21 A (Witness Mendonca) Our licensees use the

22 standard -- as an example, we use it as something that is

23 sort of a guidance. As the Judge said, it's guidance..

1

24 MS. WOODHEAD: I have no other questions.,

*

25 MR. EVANS: I have no questions.

Neal R. Gross & Co., Inc.
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-1 MR. JOHN 3CN: I have none.

2 CHAIRMAN BECHHOEFER: Thank you. You are

O
3 excused.

.

4 (Witnesses excused.)

5 CHAIRMAN BECHHOEFER: We will adjourn until

6- 9:00 a.m. tomorrow morning.

7 (Whereupon, the hearing was adjourned at 5:18

8 p.m., to resume at 9:00 a.m., Thursday, June 27,

9 1996.)

10
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